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TPCC REPORT

TUESDAY, OCTOBER 26, 1993

House of Representatives,
Subcommittee on the Development of Rural

Enterprises, Exports, and the Environment,
Committee on Small Business,

Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10 a.m., in Room
2359-A, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Bill Sarpalius (chair-

man of the subcommittee) presiding.

Chairman Sarpalius. The subcommittee will come to order.

We are, today, holding another hearing on trade. We have had a

series of several hearings and we have been anxiously waiting for

the TPCC report. The Export Enhancement Act of 1992 requires

the TPCC to issue a report by September 30, 1993, outlining a stra-

tegic plan for Federal trade promotion efforts. The law requires

that report to produce an annual unified budget for export pro-

grams, eliminate program duplication, and set priorities for Feder-

al export promotion.
Today's witnesses will comment on the TPCC report, and this is

a copy of the report that has been distributed. Today, we have in-

vited a series of witnesses who are actually in the business of trade

to get their opinions on this report.

I would like to now call on my friend, Mr. Hefley, to see if he

would like to make any comments.
[Chairman Sarpalius' statement may be found in the appendix.]

Mr. Hefley. Yes, Mr. Chairman, thank you.

First of all, I would like to insert in the record a statement by

Mr. Ramstad, who asked that this be inserted in the record, if

there is no objection.

Chairman Sarpalius. Without objection.

[Mr. Ramstad's statement may be found in the appendix.]

Mr. Hefley. I would like to do that and a few comments I would
like to have at the outset of the hearing.

Thank you, first of all, gentlemen for being with us today. For

anyone who holds illusions about the effectiveness of managed
trade, I suggest you investigate the dozen or so agencies under the

umbrella of the Trade Promotion Coordinating Committee. One
agency representing one-tenth of all exporters gets three-fourths of

the funding. Other programs representing the greatest potential

for export growth get almost no funding at all. In other words,

there is no rhyme nor reason for how they are organized, operated

or funded.

(1)



The purpose of the TPCC was to create some order out of this

chaos. The committee was supposed to establish priorities for Fed-

eral export assistance, write up a plan, and work out the financing.

It is a mandate, however, that goes unfulfilled by this report. That

is not for a lack of trying.

I understand the committee put in lots of hours and hard work

to come up with this report and I commend them on that effort.

The problem as I see it is with the original mandate. Our export

assistance efforts don't suffer from a lack of bureaucratic effort.

They suffer from an excess of politics.

There are over a dozen separate House and Senate committees

with jurisdiction over Federal export programs. I think it is safe to

say not one of these committees would agree on what the problems

are, let alone how to solve them. Until this tangle is addressed, all

the TPCC reports in the world will not make the Government more

efficient, which is why the TPCC or any efforts like it is an exer-

cise in futility.

The TPCC cannot force Congress to set priorities because it

cannot overcome the political realities of a representative Govern-

ment. No matter how pure the intentions, any activity undertaken

by Congress is, at its most basic level, political. That is true for the

TPCC report and it is true for managed trade. Decisions that

should be based upon economics will instead be based upon politics.

If we really want to help American exporters, let us lower their

capital costs and reduce the unnecessary regulations under which

they report. These reforms will improve the American competitive-

ness. On the other hand, managed trade is another excuse to take

money from one group and give it to another. It is good for politi-

cians and bureaucrats but bad for America.

I thank the Chairman for holding these hearings and I look for-

ward to hearing the testimony.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Sarpalius. Thank you.

Our panel today consists of Mr. Allan Mendelowitz, Managing
Director of the International Trade, Finance and Competitiveness,

General Government Division of the U.S. General Accounting

Office; next will be Mr. William Nothdurft—did I pronounce that

correctly—author of the book "Going Global," which is an excellent

book and I would recommend all of you read it; then Mr. Leslie

Stroh, editor and publisher of The Exporter; in addition, Mr. Peter

Robinson, chairman of Assist International will be testifying; and

Mr. Richard Barovick, editor and publisher of International Busi-

ness Affairs Corporation.

Mr. Mendelowitz.

TESTIMONY OF ALLAN MENDELOWITZ, MANAGING DIRECTOR.

INTERNATIONAL TRADE, FINANCE, AND COMPETITIVENESS,
GENERAL GOVERNMENT DIVISION, U.S. GENERAL ACCOUNTING
OFFICE

Mr. Mendelowitz. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. With your concur-

rence, I will be happy to read a shortened statement and submit

the full statement for the record.



I am pleased to be here today to testify before this subcommittee

on the report on the Federal strategic plan to promote exports,

issued last month by the TPCC. The Export Enhancement Act of

1992 required TPCC to issue by September 30, 1993, and annually

thereafter, a report containing a Governmentwide strategic plan

for Federal trade promotion efforts and describing its implementa-

tion.

The act aimed to establish a process, including an annual report-

ing requirement, through which the administration, working with

Congress, could establish priorities for export promotion activities,

reshape programs to reflect those priorities, and marshal Federal

resources to fund programs that yield the greatest return to the

taxpayer.
The legislation was specific as to the content of the strategic

plan. It required the plan to establish priorities for Federal export

promotion and explain the rationale for those priorities. The act

also required the plan to include a strategy for bringing Federal

export promotion activities into line with the new priorities and for

improving their coordination.

In addition, the plan was to propose a means for eliminating

overlap among Federal export promotion activities and increasing

cooperation between State and Federal export promotion efforts.

Last, the act required TPCC to include in the strategic plan a

proposal to the President for an annual unified budget for Federal

export promotion activities. This budget was to reflect the new pri-

orities and improved interagency coordination, and eliminate fund-

ing for areas of overlap and duplication among Federal agencies.

In our view, the TPCC plan, as its title suggests, is a status

report on progress to date. The plan was developed with high-level

involvement and in a collaborative and cooperative way among
Federal export promotion agencies.

The plan also broadly covers the Federal Government's export

promotion programs and issues and sets into motion a number of

important changes. We note, however, that the plan does not estab-

lish Governmentwide export promotion priorities or propose a uni-

fied export promotion budget, although the administration commits

in the plan to address both of these requirements in the context of

the fiscal year 1995 budget.

It is clear from the plan that TPCC leadership, in an effort to

ensure that some substantive progress was made, addressed mat-

ters on which interagency consensus could be reached by Septem-

ber 29, and deferred action on more contentious issues.

Basically, the strategic plan undertakes or commits to undertake

four types of initiatives. First, the plan commits the administration

to making numerous incremental improvements. In combination,

these changes may significantly contribute to improving Federal

export promotion efforts.

Second, the administration pledges to make several more far-

reaching changes that will most likely take some months to imple-

ment. These changes may substantially improve the delivery of

export promotion services because they begin the process of inte-

grating Federal export promotion programs and functions. For ex-

ample, as we proposed in October 1992, the strategic plan commits



Federal export promotion agencies to establish one-stop shop

export promotion centers for providing services to U.S. business.

In an effort to determine the best way to create these centers,

the plan provides for the establishment and subsequent evaluation

of different types of one-stop shops. Also, responsibility for most

Federal feasibility study grants for major capital projects will be

consolidated in the Trade and Development Agency.

Third, the strategic plan announced several major export control

actions to be taken without delay to help U.S. exporters. The most

striking of these changes, made with the stroke of a pen, is a dra-

matic relaxation of controls on computer exports.

Finally, the plan commits the administration to completing the

more difficult requirements of establishing priorities for Federal

export promotion activities and developing a unified budget that in

the plan's words will "allocate resources by agency, activity, and

geographic focus." The plan makes a firm commitment to complete

these tasks within the context of the fiscal year 1995 budget, which

the administration should submit to Congress only about 4 months

from now. The plan states that a National Economic Council inter-

agency group, chaired by the Commerce Department, will establish

the export promotion priorities, and a TPCC working group will

help the Office of Management and Budget to translate those prior-

ities into a unified budget.

While various actions proposed in the strategic plan are impor-

tant for firms of various sizes, several of the plan's initiatives are

of particular importance to small- and medium-sized companies.

For example, in our October 1992 report to this subcommittee, we
discussed the fragmentation of the delivery network for Federal

export promotion services. The plan's proposed one-stop shops are

expected to integrate and make more accessible a range of export

services aimed at small- and medium-sized export-ready firms. A
pilot program to establish a network of trade assistance centers

will be geared to helping smaller firms with little or no export ex-

perience. Under this program. Federal matching grants will be

given to private sector organizations to provide technical export

services to small companies, focusing on "how to" export counsel-

ing and training.

In a September 1992 report, we said that the Small Business Ad-

ministration had made little use of its Export Revolving Line of

Credit export financing program. The strategic plan establishes a 1

year period to resolve problems with the ERLC Program, during

which the plan pledges that this program will be harmonized with

a similar working capital program at Ex-Im Bank. If SBA cannot

fix the ERLC Program within the 1 year period, the plan further

proposes to consolidate in Ex-Im Bank all export finance assistance

for working capital purposes.

We believe that consolidating the two programs, should an eval-

uation show SBA is unable to effectively manage its program,

could not only improve small businesses' access to export financing

but also establish a precedent for reallocating resources across

agencies based on agencies' comparative advantages.

We believe that the acid test of the value of the TPCC process

will be the results of the administration's efforts to set Federal

export promotion priorities and create a unified budget. As we



stated at your July 26 1993, hearing, the true value of the TPCC's

strategic plan lies not in its content but in the plan's tangible re-

sults; that is, whether this plan, as it evolves, leads to the transfor-

mation of the haphazardly organized and fragmented Federal

export promotion effort.

As the administration continues to develop its export promotion

strategy to meet the requirements of the 1992 Export Enhance-

ment Act, we believe that the criteria we proposed in your July 26

hearing should be useful in the oversight process.

To be successful, the TPCC efforts from here on will require con-

tinued sustained high-level administration involvement and sup-

port. In particular, it is essential that the leadership of the five

core agencies involved in export promotion—the Departments of

Agriculture and Commerce, Ex-Im Bank, the Agency for Interna-

tional Development, and SBA—actively support the development of

the new priorities and budget.

The NEC interagency group should use a well-reasoned analyti-

cal methodology for establishing Federal export promotion prior-

ities, and, as I said, the unified budget is central to translating the

strategic plan's priorities to concrete Government actions. The uni-

fied budget should include all Federal export promotion programs,

reflect the newly established Federal export promotion priorities,

and facilitate the process of reallocating funds within and among
agencies.

The current range of programs and allocation of Government re-

sources grew without any overarching strategy or stated priorities.

Therefore, a new resource allocation that reflects a deliberate, ana-

lytically-based effort to make the most effective use of available

public resources should reallocate resources among the various

Federal export promotion priorities, programs, and agencies.

Because the plan deals with change, even with the best of inten-

tions, administration officials cannot be sure that they will get

what they want. Consequently, we are encouraged by the strategic

plan's commitment to adhere to a more systemic use of perform-

ance measures to evaluate the utility of export promotion pro-

grams. We caution, however, that great care should be taken in es-

tablishing what methods are to be used to assess performance. If

the wrong measures of success are used, TPCC cannot make good

decisions about what to change. This is a problem that I have re-

ferred to in the past as ''managing to the imperfect indicator."

Evaluation of export promotion programs is very difficult. There

is always the temptation to focus on what can be easily measured,

or to justify programs in terms of alleged exports generated and

jobs created.

It is very difficult, however, methodologically, to establish a one-

to-one relationship between export promotion programs and specif-

ic exports. In this regard, one measure that should be used to

assess the success of each program is scientifically valid surveys

that accurately reflect client or customer satisfaction with the use-

fulness of the services provided.

In conclusion, the Export Enhancement Act of 1992 established a

process intended to improve effectiveness and efficiency of Federal

efforts to promote trade. The first report on this effort identifies



some potentially significant changes that have resulted from the
TPCC deliberations to date.

In addition, the report commits the administration to completing
the difficult tasks of setting Governmentwide priorities and creat-

ing a unified budget for Federal export promotion activities within
the context of the fiscal year 1995 budget. If this continuing effort

is successful and TPCC can fulfill all the commitments it makes in

the September 29 report, TPCC will make a significant contribu-
tion to improving the Federal Government's effort to promote ex-

ports.

Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, this concludes
my summary statement. I will be happy to try to answer any ques-
tions you or other members of the subcommittee have.
Chairman Sarpalius. Thank you, Mr. Mendelowitz.
[Mr. Mendelowitz's statement may be found in the appendix.]
Chairman Sarpalius. Mr. Nothdurft.

TESTIMONY OF WILLIAM NOTHDURFT, POLICY CONSULTANT
Mr. Nothdurft. Mr. Chairman, Mr. Mendelowitz has gone over

the five charges to the TPCC, and I will not repeat those points.

Let me begin by noting for the record that many devoted public

servants in several Federal agencies have worked very, very hard
on the tasks that were placed before the Trade Promotion Coordi-

nating Committee amidst the chaos of changing administrations,
against brutally tight deadlines, and against very difficult political

and bureaucratic odds to produce recommendations that will

indeed improve Federal export promotion. What is more, they
brought it in on schedule which may be a record.

The committee members had some very substantial opportunities
as they addressed their task. They had a clear and direct set of

orders from the Congress. They had a new administration and a
one-time chance to blame—accurately or inaccurately—all the
problems in the system on the last 12 years of management by an-

other party. They had friendly and sophisticated assistance from
States and from other organizations in the private sector as well.

They had several years of detailed and excellent GAO reports on
the problems within the existing system for trade promotion. They
had a Federal budget crisis which I submit presents a very substan-
tial opportunity for change as well. They had the emerging public

and private sector consensus on the imperatives of globalization.

Given their charge and these opportunities, the question is: Did the
TPCC do its job?
The answers, I think, are mixed. It is certainly an improvement,

but the question of whether it meets the objectives that were set

for it by Congress can only be answered by the answer: Not really.

It would appear that the TPCC has made some real progress in

export controls, export finance, major project advocacy, and im-
proving the overseas services of the U.S. Foreign Commercial Serv-
ice.

I am not an expert on export controls, export finance or the oper-

ation of the Foreign Commercial Service. I would defer to others on
the panel to comment on those points. My experience in export
policy has had, principally, to do with export promotion programs.



the focus of only one of the three subcommittees of the TPCC, to

which I served as an occasional and strictly informal advisor.

It is that subject to which I would like to direct my remarks.

Before that, I will make an opening comment.
In one of the Sherlock Holmes stories, Holmes says to Watson,

"It is clear that this case rests on the issue of the dog barking m
the night." Watson thinks about that and says, "But Holmes, the

dog did not bark during the night." To which Mr. Holmes replies,

"Precisely.

Mr. Chairman, in roughly 100 pages of dense, single-spaced, type-

set, double column text, the U.S. Department of Agriculture gets

mentioned substantively just once, in one paragraph which says,

roughly translated, USDA will continue to do pretty much what it

has always done, and thank you very much for your interest. That

is it. Any other mention of USDA simply notes where USDA is ex-

cepted from the provisions to which all of the other agencies are

applicable. There is also a brief mention in an appendix, but that

mention is essentially procedural.

It is just as important to examine what this report does not say

as to what it does say. What it does not say is anything of sub-

stance about the agency that controls 75 to 80 percent of all the

Federal dollars spent on export promotion, the same agency whose

export programs have been exposed by The New York Times as rid-

dled with fraud.

When the player with three-quarters of the marbles goes home,

the game is over. Going up against the U.S. Department of Agricul-

ture is a formidable task. I don't underestimate it. But it is not an

impossible one.

The Trade Policy Coordinating Committee was asked to address

100 percent of the Government's export promotion programs, not

the 20 percent not dealt with by the U.S. Department of Agricul-

ture. In this respect, the National Export Strategy is a triumph of

timidity. When it comes to its export promotion programs, from

grain export subsidies to the egregious Market Promotion Program,

USDA may not "bark in the night," but I would suggest to you it is

a dog nonetheless. It need not be. It could be a powerful and effec-

tive tool to increase the competitiveness of one small segment of

the American industry. But unless and until it is dragged out into

the clear light of public scrutiny and reformed, it will continue to

be an unconscionable waste of desperately limited public resources.

That comment having been made, let's see how TPCC proposes to

use the relative chicken feed left behind.

One, priorities.

The National Export Strategy has a number of clearly stated and

attractive goals, but very few priorities. Setting priorities means
making choices, and to make choices, you need a firm analytic

foundation. The National Export Strategy presents no analytic

foundation. It is entirely silent on how little we spend on export

promotion compared to our international competitors. It is silent

on how desperately needy our Foreign Commercial Services posts

are and how outclassed they are by our competitors. It describes

many of the export promotion programs of our competitors, but

never compares them with our own.



In the absence of a frank discussion of the problem, the recom-
mendations are groundless. It is not to suggest that I think the rec-

ommendations are wrong, just that they are without foundation, at

least in this report. We discover ourselves in this position despite

the fact that the new exporter database created by the Census
Bureau and now handled by the Commerce Department was avail-

able, but apparently not used; despite definitive comparative analy-

ses of our export competitors; despite the fact that several leading

players—from the U.S. Chamber of Commerce and the National

Association of Manufacturers at one extreme to National Small
Business at the other—as well as a number of States, had provided

detailed, thoughtful analyses to the committee staff people in order

to help them with the task of making very hard choices.

I would suggest to you that without an analytic foundation, the

report cannot identify priorities as required by the act, and indeed

it does not, although it promises to do so the next time around.

Without establishing priorities, I must say that it is unclear to me
how or even why the TPCC would then go on to make 60 recom-

mendations. But it does. So, let's look at the plan.

Two, the plan.

With no analytic base or priority setting, the report presents a

fairly slim plan. This is not because the staff working on the report

had failed to address difficult elements of such a plan. I suggested

that the reason why the plan does not include those elements was
that it was watered down and many of those recommendations
were eliminated in the final weeks before publication.

After struggling for months to change the status quo of export

assistance, the committee staff awakened to find a status quo re-

splendent in new clothes but little altered beneath the surface.

Let me just provide one example. The National Export Strategy

proposes the creation of four pilot "one-stop shops" in which export

assistance services would be collated. This is a good idea as far as it

goes, but I suggest it does not go far enough.
There is in fact almost no justification whatsoever—and the

report gives none—for having export assistance services delivered

on the ground to individual firms by Federal agencies in the first

place when their State government trade office counterparts do the

same thing and are a lot closer to the client.

The Trade Promotion Coordinating Committee should have made
one-stop shops the first step in a gradual devolution of Federal do-

mestic export services to beefed-up State trade offices—placing the

Federal agencies in the far more efficient and sensible position of

"wholesaling" services that only the Federal Government agencies

can provide—things like trade lead data and overseas market re-

search—letting the States and some private sector players be the

retailers of those services to the customers they know better than

the Federal agencies.

But it does not do so despite extensive exploration of this oppor-

tunity during the months preceding the publication of the report.

In the same cities in which the one-stop shops will be located,

TPCC recommends the establishment of four private sector, fee-for-

service-based trade assistance centers or TAC's—the remnants of

another good idea explored by the committee but changed almost

to render it inoperable.



First, there is no defensible reason for TAC's to be exclusively
private. Indeed, requiring that they be private undercuts one of the
central objectives of the act which was to rationalize the system of

public and private export assistance providers. The TAC's should
have been allowed to be public, private, or a joint venture of the
two—whichever makes the most sense in the locale in which they
are established.

Second, and much more important, the operation of the one-stop
shops and the TAC's is being designed in such a manner that the
TAC's cannot help but fail, leaving the Federal Government unaf-
fected. Under the plans currently on the drawing boards, the Fed-
eral one-stop shops are to serve "export ready" ready firms, at

least in part because that is what the Federal agencies claim to be
doing already.

The private TAC's—which you will recall are eventually to

charge fees for their services—are to serve firms that are not
"export ready."
Mr. Chairman, one thing we know about inexperienced small-

and medium-sized firms is that they are afraid of exporting, justifi-

ably so, and are unwilling to spend money to get their feet wet.

The distribution of responsibilities between the one-stop-shops
and the TAC's is precisely backwards. The one-stop shops should be
helping export-willing but not yet ready firms prepare for export-
ing. The fee-charging TAC's should provide to firms that "gradu-
ate" from the one-stop shopping system assistance on the nuts and
bolts of doing export deals—deals which represent profit opportuni-
ties for which the firms would be willing to pay for assistance.

The fact that this proposed system is backwards, I suggest, is an-
other example of what happens when you throw together recom-
mendations without analyzing the actual problem at hand, and the
remarkable ability of Federal agencies to appear to be changing
when, in fact, they are not. Federal domestic export assistance pro-

grams do not need a new address. They need to move out of the
neighborhood altogether.

Three, the Unified Budget.
Having hammered the TPCC thus far, let's give them a break on

this. Under the stress of change of administrations, a schedule ex-

pecting TPCC to produce a unified budget by the 30th was too
much. It should be the central task of their continuing delibera-

tions and I gather it shall be.

Four, Eliminating Overlap and Duplication.
The National Export Strategy talks a lot about "coordinating

and streamlining," "establishing a process," "encouraging" and
"consolidating." But there is, to my recollection, not a single rec-

ommendation to eliminate anything outright.
A careful reading of the record will reveal a relentless unwilling-

ness to make hard choices, a stubborn resistance to change in any-
thing except in name, and an absolute refusal to take seriously the
instruction of the Congress to clean up the Government's export
promotion act. Agency staff will tell you that it takes time to bring
about such significant change in the way agencies work.
This explanation is wrong on two counts. First, any new adminis-

tration has, at best, only a year or 2 in which to propose and imple-
ment substantive change in the system—as both Presidents Carter
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and Bush can attest. Second, and more compelling, is that the

TPCC's caution is a strategic blunder. Had Ex-Im Bank, SBA, and
USDOC eliminated something, anything, they could have held it up
like a mirror to USDA and demanded similar action. They did not

and cannot. Now USDA has a perfect excuse for doing nothing.

Five, Federal-State Cooperation.

Having excluded the States from participation in Trade Assist-

ance Centers, and having ignored the opportunity of making
States, rather than branch offices of Federal agencies, the retailers

or deliverers of currently Federal and often duplicative export as-

sistance services, the TPCC report is reduced to a lengthy paeans

to Federal-State cooperation and promises to "create or expand
formal lines of communication" and "increase cooperative agree-

ments."
All of this is fine. It has potential. But much is left unsaid, much

that could be said this time around and not relegated to this time

in the future.

In closing, let me reiterate that my comments are limited to the

export promotion portion of the report only. Second, many very tal-

ented people in the Federal Government have worked long and

hard on this project. Many of their best and oldest ideas—ideas

that responded directly to the charge Congress gave them—were

eliminated in the fmal weeks. You do not have a plan before you.

A significant opportunity has been lost.

Does it matter? It does if we want to keep the United States from

becoming a second-rate player in a global economy.

In other areas, the Clinton administration is working very hard

to strengthen American competitiveness. It is developing programs

to ensure a highly skilled work force for the future. It is working

on helping American manufacturers modernize to compete at the

level of the best global competitors.

But if we have no market plan for our economic strategy, and a

market plan is what the TPCC's report should have been, then we
may well find ourselves "all dressed up with nowhere to go" and

outmaneuvered in the battlefield for global market share.

At least with respect to export promotion programs, the TPCC's

report to Congress, for all its heft, does almost nothing to change

the way this Nation approaches the task of improving its perform-

ance as a trading nation. That is too bad. It could have been a con-

tender. Perhaps it would be wise to adopt a baseball metaphor, an-

other place where we have ceded market share to a foreign compet-

itor. Ever optimistic, I suggest we wait until next year.

Thank you very much.
[Mr. Nothdurft's statement may be found in the appendix.]

Mr. PosHARD. [presiding] Mr. Leslie Stroh, who is the editor and

publisher of The Exporter in New York.

TESTIMONY OF LESLIE STROH, EDITOR AND PUBLISHER, THE
EXPORTER

Mr. Stroh. I come from out of town, so I don't quite understand

how this town works. But I am discovering the words hidden agen-

das have a lot of meaning as I talk with people down here about
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the TPCC report. I am very impressed with Secretary Brown's ef-

forts in this word "advocacy."
I think Secretary Brown has something important to say on this

word "advocacy." I think it should have been the key note of this

report. That being said, and my written testimony covering that

subject, I am going to try to focus on summarizing some things that

perhaps this committee can look at in terms of what can be done.

Certainly the TPCC report does not do that.

I also want to commend the President and Mr. Brown on their

major, major first step in raising the lower threshold of export con-

trols. Needless to say, the consensus of business opinion is that
they did not go far enough, but the fact of the matter is a most
remarkable thing happened, they changed the rule in terms of

policy. Seven days later, the Federal Register actually published a
new set of rules. This never happens. It is generally 3 to 6 months.

It caught this magazine off guard. I thought I had plenty of time
with the next issue. But I must say, we see from the top some very
important political policy steps toward exporting.

Like Mr. Nothdurft, I have met a number of the people who
worked in the trenches. I must say some of the most hard working
and intelligent people I met in and out of Government worked on
this report. I am then at a loss to explain why the TPCC report is

best charitably described as incoherent.
I am going to comment on Commerce Secretary Brown's intro-

duction of what this report was. I think that introduction was un-

fortunately provided for him and sandbagged him. Nevertheless, he
promises if we implement this report, we will have U.S. exports of

$1 trillion by the year 2000.

My analysis of just continuing the rate of growth of U.S. exports,

which are growing 6 to 8 percent a year, says we will have $1.1 to

$1.3 trillion of U.S. exports in the year 2000. I maintain that the
TPCC estimate of the 10 to 30 percent reduction in growth of ex-

ports by implementing their strategy gives new meaning to the
words "I am from the Government and I am here to help you."
The most amazing thing about this report is that there are no

numbers in it. I made some points in the written testimony, but I

am going to make a point about campaign strategy. Would any of

you run for reelection without demographics of your district?

Having made that point, would any of you take out, the rural

sector, if you are from a rural State and ignore them completely.
Then if you had an urban sector, would any of you take out and
exclude two-thirds of the players in the urban sector?

My compatriot on this panel, Mr. Nothdurft, pointed out that
this is how agriculture is dealt with. I guess agriculture has a pres-

ence in the report because it exists but it doesn't have any physical
presence in terms of line count. You will also note that trade inter-

mediaries, who account for 67 percent of the exporters in the
United States, are mentioned parenthetically within nine lines.

They represent is about 34 percent of U.S. exports and it is about
67 percent of the number of exporters. They are not even men-
tioned in the report.

So we come down to a report that is extraordinarily, narrowly
focused, excluding agriculture, which has all the money, and ex-
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eluding trade intermediaries, which have all the exporters. So, I

would like to know what the report is reporting on.

Demographics are the toughest part of this whole deal. Mr. Men-
delowitz pointed out, and I think it is a brilliant phrase, "managing
the imperfect indicator." I wish he had said it privately, I would
have stolen it. Because there is no good indicator. But I would like

to ask you or anybody ever to define for me the psychographic
"export ready."

I have read the definition in the book. It excludes—by the way I

define a trading intermediary as Cargil—as ever being "export

ready" by that definition, because careful doesn't meet all four cri-

teria. It is a psychographic. It is an attitude.

How do you count it? I cannot count the word "export ready."

Everybody in the business knows that is focus on something called

the frequent and infrequent exporter. It fails on the basis that

export ready fails. You cannot count it easily.

For 200 years we have been counting companies by the number
of employees that they have. Therefore, any attempt to count the

number of exporters has to be counted by the number of employ-
ees.

If you count exporters by the number of employees, you come up
with some very interesting facts. For instance, manufacturers with
less than 20 employees who do export depend on exports to the

tune of 30 percent of their business. Whereas big exporters with
more than 500 employees, it is only 15 percent of its business.

Another fact: If you look at manufacturers with less than 20 em-
ployees, their export sales per employee is $24,000. If you look at

big business, their export sales per employee is $20,000. If you look

at medium-sized businesses, their export sales per employee is

7,000 to $10,000.

I can define a strategy right there. I can say, as my strategy,

that I would like to see middle-size business selling as much per

employee as either big exporters or very small exporters. But this

notion of small companies bears very directly on this committee.

This committee is popularly described as the SBA committee. So,

the question is: What can the SBA do? We have to talk about who
are the players. Who or where in this TPCC report does it define

the players. It is on page 7 and 8 of my testimony. I can read

through it.

There are three players. There are manufacturers. There are

trade intermediaries commonly called trading companies or whole-

salers and distributors and all other exporter companies with em-
ployees. We are assuming that nonemployee companies that rent

their garage don't export.

I maintain there are four sizes of exporters for analytical pur-

poses, three of which meet the SBA definition commonly described

as 500 or less for small, but I think should be broken in three sepa-

rate categories,—very small—under 20 employees. This covers most
trade intermediaries and many, many manufacturers. Small, 20 to

99 employees; medium, 100 to 499 employees; and large, over 500

employees.
Third, companies operate in one of five styles, domestic only, and

I have the percentage here in my written testimony of how many
are domestic only and how many have any export business at all.
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By the way, the percentage goes up by size until you get to big

companies, almost 80 percent of all big companies export.

All these years we have been trying to induce people to export

has been effectively a waste of money because if 80 percent of the

big businesses are exporting, I think they figured it out and the 20

percent that don't probably have a good reason for not exporting or

are not being counted properly.

Domestic only, export and domestic, binational and trinational,

in other words, you open an office in Canada or Mexico or England.

It is very different from being a multinational where you have of-

fices in 10 or 12 countries. The problems for multinationals grow
geometrically, factorially not geometrically. If you are in 10 coun-

tries, 10 factorial is the kind of problems that you have.

Transnational, that is that distinction between multinationals I

make which is probably not terribly relevant, but I look at the dif-

ference of ownership. A multinational to me is U.S. owned and
transnational is foreign owned.
There are only four types of trade facilitators: Federal, State,

and local, private nonprofit, and the private forprofit. Well, with

that matrix, you can analyze anything. It is within the competence
of Congress, this committee, to analyze any trade promotion pro-

gram just the way you analyze a campaign strategy. It is no differ-

ent. It is a marketing plan.

I think that small business has a very important role in this

whole thing, but I think we have to get past a few points. I think

the SBA has misdirected its efforts. One of the other big points

made in Mr. Brown's speech was wonderful, we moved the Ex-Im
Bank loan program to SBA. I would assert the most important sen-

tence is the next one which is, "If it doesn't get straightened out in

a year, it will go back to Ex-Im Bank."
I blatantly assert that it is not SBA's fault. It is a transaction-

based finance program they that the people at SBA are running
and all their people are trained in asset-based lending. It will not

and never will work. You might as well kill it, see it go back to the

Ex-Im Bank and see it fail there.

Everybody talks about this program as if it is the answer. Do you
know how many loans they made? It is around 200. There are

104,000 exporters. What did 200 loans do for 104,000 exporters?

What would 1,000 loans do for 104,000 exporters?

What is the measure of success, by the way? Is it 1,000 loans in a
year? 2 a week? 20 a week? Is it 1,000? It is not going to happen. It

is going to fail. You might as well kill it.

Something else you have to kill. You have an Export Trading
Company Act there. It was mentioned by Mr. Nothdurft. In no
place in the TPCC report do we see any reference to failed pro-

grams. Here is a program that was going to create 300,000 to

600,000 jobs. At best it has created 20,000 or $1 billion in exports.

There are 60,000 trade intermediaries who exist without the bene-

fit of that program. ETCA costs money. It clearly has failed.

Congress passed the program unanimously. It is your program.
You just had bad data. You did not make a bad decision. You can
kill it and when you kill it you can free up the funds for something
else.
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SBA has a real opportunity promoting trade and it is to take on
what Commerce is unwilling to take on, which is the trade inter-

mediaries. You have 60,000 trade intermediaries and a couple of
hundred thousand small manufacturers out there.

Introduce the trade intermediaries to the small manufacturers.
It is a real simple program. You don't even have to know an3rthing
about trade. All you have to do is know how to use a telephone.
You introduce a few trade intermediaries to a few small manufac-
turers.

Now, there are a couple of problems with this. Somebody might
make a profit. There is a real problem of small business making
money. I get confused by this. I thought that was what we were in
business for. But there is a real problem here. There are ways
around it if one wants to look at it.

The easiest way around it is to deal with known players such as
members of the District Export Council or the World Trade Club as
being the only players who can play in the game. But the point is,

you have 67,000 companies out there whose sole business it is to
promote exports and at the end of the day make a profit. They
make a 10 percent gross margin on average. They make a living.

There is nothing wrong with making a living. Small manufacturers
make a living but they don't have the expertise in exporting.

I see the TPCC report suggesting that they should replace 42,000
trade experts—trading companies—who know more about business
than any Government employee ever will. You have good Govern-
ment employees, I am just saying they cannot do what the private
sector can do. I see a bias in this report against private business
and against small companies. Those are the people they did not dis-

cuss and of course, those are the solutions they did not propose.
Where does this leave me? I guess it leaves me with focusing on

this whole issue of where can the Government go and how can they
help? They had the right idea with the word "wholesaling," get out
of the retail business. They talk about providing information to the
export ready firm, even using their terms.
We have a lot of the one-stop information stops in this country

that are technologically sound. They are called public libraries.

The public library system can use the money. They can be funded.
There is plenty of places to go. It requires a little imagination to

get there.

When I get all done, I come down to this report was a housekeep-
ing report. It did not show vision. I am trying to figure out how can
Congress measure the results.

First of all, you need the demographics. You have them in the
exporter/data/base. You need a strategy—which is not part of this

report—and then you need to fit programs to the demographics
and the strategy, not the other way around.
This report starts from programs. Like Mr. Nothdurft says, it is

a continuation of the past 12 years. They didn't work in the past 12
years, so why adopt them for the new administration. You cannot
ignore agriculture. You cannot keep on going with housekeeping
and things, so I come down to this: Congress is competent to ana-
lyze export promotion and trade policy simply because it is no dif-

ferent than running a campaign.
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I come to what I call the dog catcher test. If you had a campaign

plan that ignored the rural vote and 67 percent of your voters in

the urban districts and was written and organized on what got the

last guy run out of office, could you get elected dog catcher?

Mr. PosHARD. Thank you for your testimony.

[Mr. Stroh's statement may be found in the appendix.]

Mr. PosHARD. We will hear now from Mr. Peter Robinson, chair-

man of Assist International in New York.

TESTIMONY OF PETER ROBINSON, CHAIRMAN, ASSIST
INTERNATIONAL

Mr. Robinson. Mr. Chairman, thank you and the honorable

members of this subcommittee for the opportunity to testify today

on the strengths and weaknesses of the Trade Promotion Coordi-

nating Committee, TPCC, strategy and its impact on the U.S.

export community. Today, I will speak as a small business entre-

preneur, wearing many hats, who is committed to providing indi-

viduals and firms with the tools and resources necessary to get

them involved in international trade.

International trade has been my occupation and preoccupation

since the early 1970's. I have over 20 years of import/export experi-

ence in both the public and private sectors. Presently, I am the

chairman of my own trade promotion and consulting firm in New
York City. I act as the Executive Director of the National Associa-

tion of Export Companies, NEXCO, sit on the boards of the World
Trade Club of New York and the National Association of Small

Business International Trade Educators, am a cofounder of

MINT—Minority International Network for Trade—and a member
of the New York District Export Council.

The report delivered to Congress on September 30th entitled,

"Towards a National Export Strategy," in my opinion is compara-

ble to the Declaration of Independence. Not since the Marshall

Plan, have legislators, bureaucrats. State and local officials, export-

ers, manufacturers, chambers, world trade organizations and entre-

preneurs have been given a road map for the Government's efforts

to expand the United States role in global markets.

No longer will Americans have to sit and figure out Govern-

ment's role or what direction it is or is not taking. This action is

nothing short of a miracle, and the Congress and the 19 agencies

involved are to be commended for finally coming to terms with

combining business' interest with national policy.

In my 20 years in this business, I have never seen such a com-

mitment from Government. I have actually worked in Government.
It is truly a pleasure to have directives on which you can "hold

their feet to the fire," not as an opponent but as a partner in advo-

cacy.

Now, individuals and organizations throughout this country can

employ their wealth of talent, skills, resources and programs in

support of the national policy. Our overseas competitors now know
that the U.S. Government can be counted on to assist its businesses

in foreign markets. This is a declaration being heard around the

world—bravo.
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However, the report does have its shortcomings. Let it be clear
that the TPCC has been legislated by Congress to "clean up" Gov-
ernment's act. That action doesn't necessarily translate into what
is good for business or for America's competitiveness. The agencies
involved have only proposed their intentions. Implementations and
the commitment to that implementation, and the input of the pri-

vate sector is key to the success of this strategy.
However, the document still lacks the foresight to understand

the changes that are occurring in international trade and how to
position the United States to continue to be competitive in the next
century. In the last 10 years, I have seen many changes in the ex-
porting industry. The international business community has seen a
proliferation of service providers and organizations involved that
didn't exist 10 years ago.
Market opportunities are being created overnight, and regional

trading blocs challenge our present structures for doing business.
All of this is here now. None of us in the private sector dare to say
what is in front of us, except that we must be prepared and estab-
lish networks and forums which respond quickly to the needs of
our exporters.

I will use the time allocated to me to address the needs for more
structure and substance to the proposed strategy. Trade promotion
efforts by Government have been largely viewed as nothing more
than cheerleading rallies without substance. In a number of cases
this view is justifiable. The strategy that is proposed, without fur-

ther definition, could easily fall victim to the same malady. Includ-
ed today in my testimony are 31 recommendations that put meat
on the bones of this skeleton.

I laud the present efforts of the TPCC but also note that the U.S.
Government and its export strategy must come out of its shell and
stand with exporters to become more involved with the needs of
their clients and how best to serve them.
The gist of my recommendations emphasize that one, the U.S.

Government must place within the strategy a mechanism to allow
business to communicate with its Government, and more impor-
tantly, a mechanism for business to communicate with each other
on the issues facing them in today's global markets.
Two, that the benefits of indirect exporting are clear in our trade

stats. Almost 40 percent of United States, exports are handled by
export intermediaries, their role and the services they require need
to be supported by the TPCC.
Three, education and training for exporting needs to be put on a

national education agenda and appropriate resources allocated re-

flecting that commitment.
Those minority businesses which are participating in internation-

al trade activity need to be acknowledged, identified and supported
to continue expanding the international market.
The role of the Trade Information Center will require sufficient

personnel and financial resources to effectively carry out the inten-
tions stated in this strategy. For 60 years, I have watched Govern-
ment on all levels hold the private sector at bay, particularly small
business.

A criteria needs to be established as policy which will include the
private sector as partners in this national effort. There are over
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2,500 service advisors we have identified in the tri-State, Northeast

United States area. There may be as many as 10,000 speciaUzing in

providing services for international trade.

UtiUze the local, regional and national nonprofit networks to act

as private sources of information on service providers. If a firm is a

member of one or more of these organizations, include them in the

game.
Lastly, in the area of exporting finance, let's temper our need to

know what is not working with the foresightedness to address al-

ternative vehicles to finance U.S. Exports. Let us try to expand the

concept of transactional-based financing as opposed to collateral of

asset-based financing. Let us break the shackles on our systems

and our culture in order to compete effectively in tomorrow's
global market.
That is pretty much my testimony, and I welcome any questions.

[Mr. Robinson's statement may be found in the appendix.]

Chairman Sarpalius. [presiding] Mr. Barovick.

TESTIMONY OF RICHARD BAROVICK, EDITOR AND PUBLISHER,
INTERNATIONAL BUSINESS AFFAIRS CORPORATION

Mr. Barovick. I guess I am glad I am last because I can ad-lib

more. Because I live and work in Washington and have earned a
living as a consultant and as a journalist in dealing with Govern-
ment programs pretty exclusively, I have some different perspec-

tives, although I share many of the opinions that have been of-

fered.

First of all, I like the report a lot. I will explain why. That has to

do also with the expectations that I came to the report with, which
differed quite considerably. Listening to some of my colleagues on
the panel, I am reminded of the scene in the movie Caesar and Cle-

opatra, based on the Shaw play many years ago where Vivian
Leigh plays the part of Cleopatra and one day she says to a musi-

cian, "Young man, I want to learn to play the lute."

He looks at her and says, "Oh, Your Majesty, in order to learn to

play the lute, you have to study philosophy so that you can express

yourself in a focused, meaningful way." Vivian Leigh looks down at

the guy and she says, "Nonsense, I want to learn to play the lute

by Friday, and you are going to get whipped for every mistake I

make."
There were two processes that produced the report. The first was

the interagency consultations and deliberations. There were thou-

sands of hours and an enormous number of people. It was mind-
boggling to see that the Ex-Im Bank which had not been involved

in this kind of thing, had 30 people working on this project. That
was unheard of and it is to the Ex-Im Bank's credit.

The second part of the process was the public relations aspect of

it, which built up a lot of hype and expectations. My colleagues

here saw that the emperor did not have new clothes and recognized

the hype that surrounded the release of the report. I never expect-

ed that much to come out of the report and I was not disappointed,

I was delighted.

Let me revert to my prepared remarks to say I would like to talk

about three things. One, I would like to give an inside the beltway
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response to the report, unlike my colleagues who don't have the op-
portunity or the disadvantages, depending on how you look at it, of
working here. There are three elements I would like to comment
on. The first is the rivalry in Washington between international
economic and international political and military affairs.

Because of the cold war, we have lived under circumstances in

which military and political relations have totally overshadowed
our international economic life. The result is that trade relations
have been a poor relative in our international posture. Now that is

changing. Fortunately the cold war is over and there are a variety
of signs of it of which I think this TPCC report is one example.
For example, in last year's Presidential election, both political

parties stressed the need to upgrade the importance of internation-
al economic life and downgrade the importance of defense. Mr.
Clinton no sooner took office than he created the National Econom-
ic Council as a counterbalance to the National Security Council,
which is preoccupied with military and diplomatic affairs.

So, we have institutionalized the upgrading of priority for eco-

nomic affairs, which means we are going to enhance the status of
trade relations here in Washington and that includes exports. Con-
gress in its wisdom created the TPCC, it was strictly a congression-
al initiative, and this is one part of the process of reporting the pri-

orities of economic life over military and political life. So, the
report is one bit of reflection of the shift in these priorities.

The second element I think in the politics of exports is what we
call in Washington the rivalry between policy and program. Be-
cause trade has been under the shadow of foreign affairs, when
trade is dealt with, trade negotiations become the key element of

solving our trade problems. If we can only open markets abroad
through trade negotiations, whether they be bilateral or the
NAFTA negotiations or the multilateral trade negotiations in

Geneva that have been going on for several years, that is consid-

ered our primary tool for solving our export problems.
I would suggest that this reliance is unfortunate but the results,

if we negotiated to open markets for American companies, might
create enormous opportunity. Who could disagree? Unfortunately,
that is only part of the equation and the other part is that export-
ers have to be helped to do their work or encouraged to get into the
field, as Mr. Robinson said, in many cases.

The TPCC report fits into the context of that rivalry between
policy and program. Our Government officials would rather be
Henry Kissinger or Dean Atcheson, be Secretary of State, deal with
the grand and majestic, the legacy of Kings and not worry about
mundane things like selling textile machinery abroad. It is not dig-

nified and dramatic enough. You don't get yourself on the front

page of the paper; but you do if you are screaming at a Japanese
barrier or posturing at the NTN.

In that light, I felt the TPCC report was important because it fo-

cused on programs, and these programs are not only a thing in

itself but they are a reflection of something which I think we
need—our export culture or our export mentality, something that
the country needs and I think it is on the way to developing.

I was saddened but not surprised at the editorial that The Wash-
ington Post put in the paper the day after the TPCC report ap-
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peared. The Post acknowledged the two or three dramatic things

that were in the report and then asked, predictably, why didn't the

report deal with NAFTA? The Post is a outstanding newspaper, a

great newspaper, but it has an elitist point of view. Therefore, the

people who would write that editorial would naturally look to some
grand gesture and look to trade policy as the answer to our trade

problems.
It would not look to programs because it would never bother to

get into trade programs. That subject would almost never appear

on the pages of The Post. Therefore, the editorial was not surpris-

ing, but it was indicative of a problem that we face: That these pro-

grams bask in the shadows. They are a neglected field. The press

doesn't cover them. The public is not aware of them. Those of us m
the field are sort of a little shop here that all know one another.

I thought in that context that this report represented an attempt

for the first time to get a little place in the sun for programs, to get

some press coverage and attention, and The Post editorial, of

course, in typical fashion was not aware that the programs were

out there.

There is a third element in the politics of Washington that I

think the TPCC process and the report itself are a response to.

That is this: Part of the problem we experience, particularly in the

trade promotion area and less so in export finance, is that we have

a distinction, not a quarrel but a distinction, between large corpo-

rate exporters and small- and mid-sized exporters. In Washington,

if you are represented, you are heard.

The major corporations are well represented in Washington in a

variety of institutions. They have set up one institution just to deal

with the Ex-Im Bank. Their voice is heard. They provide valuable

input into the Councils of Government, Congress, or the executive

branch. They have only two interests.

There are only two elements in this report that mean anything

to the major corporate exporters. One, major corporate exporters

need export and project finance. If they don't get that from Uncle

Sam, there won't be any. No bank, here or anywhere else, is going

to finance U.S. exports to the Third World, Eastern Europe or the

Soviet Republics without a Government guarantee.

Those guarantees count for a lot of exports. The major corpora-

tions know that and they have organized themselves to get that

message across, and they have done a fine job at it. The only other

thing the major corporations need, and I am not speaking about

policy, the way we tax trade or capital recovery. I am speaking

about export programs.
The only other thing they need is advocacy. If they face rivalry

from another country abroad where another Government is subsi-

dizing an export or closing the market to an American export or

there is some reason why a third country export is being preferred

over American exports, our major corporations need Uncle Sam to

go to bat to provide competitive financing, feasibility studies, to

sweeten the deal as the expression goes, or to make major repre-

sentations before the Government of the country that is importing

the product.
The TPCC report, in all fairness, responded to the two needs of

our major corporations. It addressed itself to the issues. The report
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did not, but the accompanying statement with the report addressed
itself to the issue of mixed credits or tied aid in which somehow,
without details, we will now have a $150 million fund to do battle

against the subsidized offering of our competitors.
It also said we will set up a new interagency group that will pro-

vide what effort it takes, feasibility studies, high level representa-
tion, financing, to land major projects in the Third World or the
Soviet Republics. So, the report did respond to what the major cor-

porations require.

That leaves a gap, however. The small exporters are thinly rep-

resented in Washington. There are a few associations here in town
that do a heroic job of trying to represent small business. But they
have a frail voice. They do a good job, but they have limited re-

sources.

The major corporations often help small business. I will give you
an example.
A month ago, it looked like the Ex-Im Bank, at the moment

when it is bursting at the seams with activity, was going to have
its budget cut. The major corporations were well organized. They
got the word out and put together a coalition of small business,

labor unions and State governments. They got the word to Capitol

Hill and the Ex-Im budget was saved. I think it came out better

than anybody ever expected it to.

So there is a role for the major corporations to do the work that

benefits the small exporter. Their agenda is different. Most of the
things in the TPCC report are designed for the small and mid-sized

exporter who need the Government's resources and information
and marketing services, feasibility studies and project development,
and contacts on business links.

We are in the ironic position in Washington in which the very
people who are the beneficiaries and targets of the programs don't

have the capacity to get their message across, to engage in a dialog

to tell the Government, "This is what we need."

Because the small business community is poorly organized, if at

all, the Government itself cannot be expected to take the blame en-

tirely. It would have to go out with a lamp in the middle of the

night looking for somebody to talk to. The report attempts to start

a process, and I agree with the criticisms that have been voiced

here, but it is only the beginning, it is simply a menu, and nothing
more plus a few immediate steps.

I think the report can begin the process of revising programs to

help the small exporter who has not been able to get his message
across. Much of the work that has been done in town has been
done by your committee, Mr. Chairman. I can cite an example of

the concrete impact of what you folks have done over the years.

The Ex-Im Bank Program to focus on small business was devel-

oped by your committee, not by the Banking Committee, which ul-

timately had to draft the legislation. That is a long story.

Therefore, I was delighted with the report. I felt it had the sym-
bolism that was required in a town full of symbols. It was a first

step. I don't think we could have expected it to be any more than it

was.
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As a matter of fact, in talking with the people who worked on it,

I don't think anybody in the process expected it to be more than it

was. It is an agenda and if the agenda can be improved, fine.

I wanted to comment on two other things in which I will repeat

what some of my colleagues here have, I thought, very eloquently

stated. It addressed a couple of key issues. There are lot of com-
plaints in Washington that the Government is too confusing and
the small businessman doesn't know where to go through the maze
of Government to find the services.

Therefore, it started out, again modestly, on a pilot basis. You
don't turn General Motors or IBM around in 6 months and we are

not going to turn the Government around in 6 years. Therefore, it

started out modestly with a sensible proposal.

It said: Let's try in four places to set up a pilot program of the

one-stop shop. Let's get the core institutions of the Commerce De-

partment and SBA, if it is willing to be a player, and make it

easier for the exporters to find the Government agencies and deal

with them.
I would not blame all the confusion over the years on the Gov-

ernment. I would blame a little bit on exporters. When exporters

go out to sell overseas, they do lots of homework on the person and
company they are going to see. They spend a lot of time in prepara-

tion. But when they attempt to find Government programs, they

think they will fall off the tree. They don't make the effort. They
want to be pampered and babied and the Government is trying to

make it easier for them.
As far as the export finance side goes, there has been lots of evi-

dence that the banks have pulled back. There are only 45 banks
left in the country that are in the export finance field in the

medium-term lending and there are about 25 to 30 foreign banks
that lend broadly, that is not just to their home country from the

United States but around the world. There has been a step back. It

is a long story.

I publish a newsletter on export finance so I know most of these

banks. There is really a shortage of capital, as has been pointed

out, in the working capital area, the capital the small exporter

needs to assemble and fabricate the materials before the product is

actually shipped. The Ex-Im Bank has been very active in develop-

ing its working capital program. The banks criticized it. The Ex-Im
responded. It seems to work well. The numbers are there.

One of the things I get through the Freedom of Information Act
every year is the transactions roster of the Ex-Im Bank. It is a 220-

page print-out, about an inch think. The bank does a lot with a lot

of exporters. I think we have to give credit where it is due.

Anyway, this TPCC report did acknowledge the need for working
capital financing and made a first attempt to deal with it.

The two working capital programs—SBA and Ex-Im—will be

merged and the delivery system will be split. Ex-Im will do the

large deals and SBA will do the small deals. On paper I think it is

a great idea. How will it work out in delivery, well we have to give

them a chance to see what they can do.

There are some things in the report that puts SBA's feet to the

fire. SBA is a decentralized organization. It is organized into re-
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gions. If you look at region 4 centered in Atlanta, you will find that

SBA does a lot of working capital transactions.

The SouthTrust Bank of Alabama, which operates now in six

States of the Southeast, makes trade finance one of its leading

products. It hired a fellow from the Ex-Im Bank to be its VP of

International Banking in Atlanta a few months ago. It has made
the SBA Program a centerpiece of its export finance acturties.

That proves to me that SBA, if it chooses, and it rarely does, but

where it chooses, it can do a nice job, and it has done so in Atlanta.

This report says SBA is going to deliver in 1 year or else it is out of

the game. So let's see what happens.

The other subject in terms of what the report accomplished—

I

think I am repeating what Mr. Robinson said, but I thought it was

a good point—is to note the distinction between the export-compa-

ny ready, the company already in the business and active, but

which needs a little help to expand exports significantly, and the

person who is a wanna-be. He is looking around. I get calls from

these people, unfortunately, all the time.

When I was running the export trading company association, I

must have gotten 600 or 700 calls a year. Fortunately, in the year

since I stopped doing that, I only get about 5 a week now. They in-

dicate, however, that there is an enormous hunger across the coun-

try for information on how to get into exporting. It is found among
all kinds of people, people who took a trip to Europe or Central

America, people who have a brother-in-law living in Brazil. It is

amazing the amount of interest. Some of these people are rather

resourceful. I think there ought to be a place for them to go to.

I think the report basically reflected what I am going to say. We
need a two-tier system, a system centered in the Commerce Depart-

ment and the Ex-Im Bank, that is the core of our system. If the

SBA can participate on the finance side, fine. That care is for

people already in business, in exporting, and who need some help,

whether it be financing, or information, or market opening, or

what have you.
Then we need a second tier for the beginners, who are commg

into this export development process and don't know a thing about

it. They should have a place to go, and there ought to be a nation-

wide network they can plug into.

I would give two reasons for helping this second tier. One, this

country needs to expand its export mentality. This process of

reaching out to the little people, so to speak, that want to learn

something about export, is going to produce results in two ways.

Some of those people, I have met some of them, are remarkable.

They get into it, and in 2 or 3 years, they are really doing some-

thing. They show some impressive results.

Second, we need to foster our export mentality by reaching these

people. We are all agreed, in the global competition of today, train-

ing makes the difference. If we don't train ourselves as a country,

we will not compete with our major competitors. Export training is

as much a part of that training, to give us the skills to compete, as

anything else. Those are the justifications for having this, in my
opinion, this second tier of institutions.

I think this is the role for SBA. One, export finance if it is gomg
to deliver. Second, the SBA, working with the State and local gov-
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ernments and the rest of the network out there, can dehver to pro-

vide the facilities to help this second tier and get the second tier off

the back of the Ex-Im Bank and the Commerce Department.
Let me comment about what was not in the report. Yes, I agree

the budget process was only hinted at. The report said something
rather wise. It says, in order to deal with this budget process, we
will deal with this through OMB and the National Economic Coun-
cil. Therefore the report itself reflected the realities. The TPCC by
itself would be an orphan in the storm without those two institu-

tions involved. So, they showed political savvy, in my judgment.
The second thing I would comment about is, once Uncle Sam

says we are going to have trade assistance centers around the coun-

try and the money is going to be there, people are going to smell it.

An awful lot of people are going to show up.

I think there ought to be some principles as to who gets the

money. I would offer these two sets: In the first set, for one thing,

an organization that is going to deliver an export service or an
export training role ought to have staff either in house or hire a

consultant.

Second, it ought to provide matching funds. That cannot be done
with mirrors. There is a lot of stuff done with mirrors through in-

kind contributions. It has to come up with cash, not all. There is a

role for in-kind, but I think it ought to be made very clear.

Third, as has been commented on in the Agriculture Depart-

ment, there ought to be a concept of graduation, get on the dole,

then get off. Staff, resources, cash and graduation and then off.

Now, I think there are some exceptions to that, and the exceptions

are in the case of minorities. I think, as a matter of social policy,

we ought to give some special attention to minorities.

In the second set, there might be small grants for small pro-

grams. I was involved in something like that in the trading compa-
ny field where an organization was created by the Federal Govern-
ment, try it if there is some opportunity.

I want to comment on what I thought was left out in agency-spe-

cific recommendations. I want to comment on only three agencies.

The Commerce Department, which has been whittled away over

the years, should be beefed up. Part of the problem, the confusion

and the disarray that the TPCC was trying to correct, was the fact

that the Commerce Department has been chopped down year in

and year out as everybody else gets into the export field. AID is in

it.

The State Department has become more active. The CIA, with a

vague role after the cold war is over, now wants to get into the

export field, to provide information we would gather or steal from
other countries to help us as compete. Everybody now sees it as a

way to justify their existence.

The Department of Energy now has an Deputy Assistant Secre-

tary for Export Promotion. TDA now exists. There was none 10

years ago. So, the Commerce Department has been whittled away
due to circumstances beyond its control.

I think that Commerce ought to be reconstituted. The TPCC has
put commerce back in the catbird seat. Everybody says it is the

600-pound gorilla in this process. The programs being designed for
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environmental exports will be located in every institution in town
rather than the Commerce Department.
SBA has a role, this training activity. SBA is divided into five

parts. There is a Trade Office here in town which doesn't have any
clout over anything beyond the beltway. There are the district of-

fices across the country of varying capabilities to deliver product.

There are 10 regional coordinators for exports. SBA is now closing

down the 10 regional coordinators who have been important

sources of information and know-how.
There is the SCORE Program of retired people which has a lot of

know-how, is free of charge. Then finally there is the Small Busi-

ness Development Centers. In my opinion, it is a good network

around the country. I have worked with a few of them. It is a good

way to deliver export counseling and coaching as part of this net-

work.
Let me close with some remarks on one of my favorite targets in

life, and that is AID. AID has gotten into exports over the last 10

years under the Reagan administration and I think wisely.

AID has shifted its focus and is now focused on developing and
encouraging, nourishing the private sector in the Third World, and
now Eastern Europe and the Soviet Republics. Good idea. The
agency does a lot of good work, in my opinion, but there are three

problems for small exporters. One, no exporter, whether he is large

or small—and I get calls from my subscribers all the time saying,

will you please help me find out what AID does and what is going

on.

AID has no mechanism to inform anybody. If the major corpora-

tions that call me cannot figure out what AID is doing, imagine

what the small exporter goes through.

I wear two hats, consultant and journalist. When I call them up
as a journalist, you know what life is like, sometimes journalists

write nasty articles. But I am not writing for Rolling Stone or

Mother Jones Magazine. I am writing for publications designed to

help the exporters, large and small, just know what the Govern-

ment programs are so they can use them. It is no challenge, no

threat. I am not looking for dirt or scandal.

But when I called AID, they refused to talk to me. They have a

small business office at AID that you folks probably on your sub-

committee and committee set up. The role of that office is to help

get the word out to the small business community.
AID works with thousands of people, contractors, that it gives its

money out to every year. The book they have to publish to report

on who those people are is 2 to 3 inches thick. There are a lot of

people involved with AID, but if you are an exporter, you are not

one of them. The small business office refused to talk to me to

write an article.

Recently, about a year ago, they set up the Center for Interna-

tional Trade and Investment Services. Now, this group has two ac-

tivities, one, to keep people informed, on what AID does, and pro-

vide business opportunities; and two, I will get into the second one

in a moment. They have done a decent job in one respect, they

have created project extracts. If you call their 800 number, they

will get them out. You can ask for something on Indonesia or agri-

business or health. They will mail them out to you.
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When I approached them to write an article on what they did,

the Director of the office refused to talk with me and directed the

person who had talked with me not to give me any further infor-

mation. AID, at the top, when they make speeches and go before

Congress, say that they don't want to be an export promotion

agency. That is fine if they don't want to be one. Nobody should

expect them to be.

But when you get down to the bottom reaches of AID, the insti-

tution does claim to be an export agency. This is the Bureau for

Private Enterprise. I don't know if it still exists. This is an expla-

nation of the role of Center for Trade and Investment Services and
this organization is run by a private contractor. It says that it pro-

vides value-added counseling and research services on energy, envi-

ronment, that it uses the National Trade Data bank, which is the

Commerce Department's product, uses United Nations resources,

private sector and SBA resources. In other words, what it is saying

is that they have gone into the business of being the Commerce De-

partment down on 21st Street.

This piece of paper, and the mentality behind it is, the problem
that TPCC was designed to correct and eventually will. I wish they

got into AID. The reason it did not is that AID is being redesigned

by the White House and Congress.

There is one last problem with AID that I would put on the

table. AID has become the banker for the Federal Government. Be-

cause AID has enormous resources and the Commerce Department
and the Trade and Development Agency, which are two of our

front-line institutions, have rather meager resources compared to

their foreign competitors, as my colleague down the line pointed

out.

AID spends more money than everybody else put together in this

field, so the Commerce Department and TDA have to go hat in

hand to AID to conduct their programs in Eastern Europe, Russia

and the Soviet Republics.

The money is not given out too willingly. I think that that is

something the Congress ought to correct. Give the money directly

to Commerce and TDA. No one needs AID to be the bursar for our

export programs.
I will close there, Mr. Chairman.
[Mr. Barovick's statement may be found in the appendix.]

Chairman Sarpalius. Thank you very much. I appreciate your

testimony. I have read your written statements. I apologize for

having to leave the room.
I want to ask a few questions. First of all, if you go back to what

is the original purpose of the act, it was for the TPCC to produce

an annual unified budget for export programs. In your opinion,

could any of you in analyzing this report find evidence of an
annual budget for export programs? Nobody?
The second thing the report asked was to eliminate program du-

plication. I found it interesting, we have 19 different Federal agen-

cies that deal with trade, 14 of those agencies testified before this

committee. I asked each one of them as they went through their

programs if they felt like we had duplication. Many of them said

we did.



26

Could any of you then analyzing this report find any recommen-
dations to consolidate agencies or consolidate a program?
Mr. Barovick. Yes. There was a lot of it. For example, on the

export working capital, a single program rather than two contrast-

ing programs in SBA and Ex-Im Bank were dealt with in the
report. Those programs today have the same purpose.
Mr. Stroh pointed out the need for transaction finance. That is

what working capital finance is. The report said, let's merge the
programs. Let's change them through the law if necessary, and
let's make them one single identifiable program and provide the

delivery system for that. That would be one example.
A second example showed how today there are reports in a varie-

ty of Government agencies on different countries and the report

suggested that these different reports of different agencies be con-

solidated. I felt that the report and the committee, the TPCC, did

start out with eliminating duplication. When you talk about 19

agencies, the 19 agencies are on the TPCC, but some of them don't

deliver a product.

The Labor Department is on the committee, but it doesn't deliver

a product except for a few economists who look at their statistics.

Chairman Sarpalius. They have people on the payroll paid by
the Federal Government to try to help businesses or people in

labor, whatever agency they are in charge of, to try to help deal

with trade and exports. Those were the agencies we called before

us.

Mr. Stroh.
Mr. Stroh. I think your question is very interesting. What I saw

in the report was a tremendous turf battle going on that was unre-

solved prior to the writing of the report. I saw it in the whine, and
it is a whine, that the TIC should be designated as a sole informa-
tion agency. I saw it in the discussion of the country reports. I saw
it in many, many cases.

In other words, the TPCC did not achieve the elimination of du-

plicate programs but, within the TPCC, I do feel they identified the

duplication and now they are trying to fight the turf battles.

I have heard the turf battles extend beyond the agencies an into

congressional committees. I see turf battles in that report, through-
out the report where they are struggling. It is the compromise
which is my criticism of the report. The compromise was that they
did not resolve those issues before they wrote the report. The
report is partly bland because they were unable to compromise on
the elimination of duplication.

Chairman Sarpalius. We have the same problem here. We have
15 committees dealing with trade. This is just 1 of the 15 commit-
tees. We have been holding hearings. I believe we can do a more
efficient job of dealing with trade than what we are doing.

Mr. Robinson.
Mr. Robinson. Talking about the trade shows, I saw there was

no commitments actually to ending or designating any particular

agency as the sole provider of that service. I thought the issue that

they brought it to a centralized, I believe it is a committee, looking

at all trade events that are occurring through the various agencies

to sort of designate who would take the lead on which events was a
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little bit of a step forward in the idea that at least we would not
see the same agencies in the same shows.
Chairman Sarpalius. I thought that was interesting, too, when

we had 14 agencies here, I asked how many agencies went to the
trade shows. You couldn't help but wonder, why can't we consoli-

date and do a more efficient job of trying to get the information to

businesses where there may be opportunities overseas.

Mr. Stroh.
Mr. Stroh. Mr. Chairman, I would like to pick up on Mr. Robin-

son's remark. What you are seeing there is, as you centralize, and I

fully appreciate the need to centralize this process, you slow down
the process.

I would refer to my written testimony. Back in the 1600's there
was a letter passing market news. The thing about market news is

that it is timely. Information in this business gets old real fast.

Even trade shows are not planned that far in advance.
Mr. Robinson puts out the Internationalist and there are 253

trade events in the New York-New-Jersey-Connecticut region in

the next 3 months. I suspect that none of them were planned more
than 6 to 8 weeks in advance.
My problem with centralization is the process of centralization

under the current technologically based system that I see that all

these agencies has, they will never distribute the information fast

enough.
My whole approach in reorganizing the Commerce Department

would be to eliminate e^'erybody in town and focus all the efforts

in the foreign or district offices and electronically network them
because you cannot control the information well enough, you
cannot produce a unified country report.

Everything that everybody agrees to will take so long and be so

bland—we saw it in this report—that it will be commercially use-

less. Raw data is what this world is going to be made up of. We
have to figure out how to deliver the raw data. The processing
meat grinder it goes through does not help anybody.
Chairman Sarpalius. Mr. Nothdurft, in your book "Going

Global" you expressed the need for targeting opportunities. How
does this report address targeting?
Mr. Nothdurft. The report continues the Department of Com-

merce's, and SBA's attention being focused on small and medium-
sized businesses, although the way the Federal Government defines
a small business is so inclusive that it is almost meaningless. So, in

that regard there is nominal targeting.

The fact of the matter is that when you are operating on the
ground the political pressures to answer whomever it is that picks

up the phone or walks through the door is so great that it is so

difficult for either Federal domestic export assistance providers, or

for that matter State export assistance providers, to say no.

Yet probably the most crucial thing that these providers of as-

sistance to would-be exporters should be able to do is to say no to

firms that are not ready. They have a system, as somebody else

mentioned at the table, for reaching unready firms, firms that
have the potential for exporting but are simply not on a level of

skill or service ticketed yet to do that, to give them someplace to

go. At present, there are probably too many places to go. As for in-
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dustrial targeting or overseas market targeting, the report is silent

on both of those and probably for fairly good political reasons. It is

probably impossible for the Federal Government to do the kind of

sectoral and geographic targeting I referred to in my book. In that

particular I am focusing my attention much more on States that do
have the capability and, in some cases, are already pursuing that

kind of strategy with great success.

Chairman Sarpalius. Mr. Robinson.
Mr. Robinson. I fmd it interesting in 20 years of watching small

businesses and marketing, in most companies of experienced Ger-
mans, French or Japanese, business creates the policy of Govern-
ment for their business activity. I think we have not addressed that

issue in the United States of letting business determine where to

sets its priorities. Businesses know where they are having their

problems. They know what resources they don't have.

When I was in China, the biggest resource the Government could

get for us was the 5-year plan. We couldn't make mincemeat out of

it. If there is a policy to have the business push the engine of

policy, then we have missed the point of assisting businesses.

Mr. NoTHDURFT. One of the most striking differences between
the work I have done in the United States and our European com-
petitors, the field of which I have some knowledge, is the almost
complete absence of private sector infrastructure for export serv-

ices in the United States as compared to most of its competitors.

People who understand how the private sector works will say there

are chambers and trade associations in Germany that provide such
assistance, but that is not a fair comparison. Every business in Ger-
many has to be a member of the local chamber. In the U.S. mem-
bership is voluntary and, therefore chamber resources are limited.

My point is, don't pay attention to Germany, France or Italy, pay
attention to the other nonpublic law status chamber of commerce
in nations which nonetheless have a very efficient system of pri-

vate sector service providers. We simply do not have that kind of

system for purely historical reasons. We have never needed it. We
had a huge domestic market and therefore did not have to trade,

whereas our competitors have been involved in securing market
share because their own markets were so small.

The chambers of commerce do not offer those kinds of services

because there is no demand for them among the members. There
should be now, but they are still behind the curve. There are excep-

tions, but the vast majority are behind the curve on this.

Chairman Sarpalius. I can't help but wonder that as we watch
the world change, we see the underdeveloped countries of the

world become more prosperous while the developed countries of the

world are struggling.

There is an opportunity there when we see countries such as

Mexico, China, Pacific Rim and some other areas of the world
where their economy is beginning to move up. I wonder how ag-

gressive are we in going in there trying to fmd markets for our
small businesses.

I am reminded of the story that probably each one of you know
about the gentleman who went into Russian and opened a store

selling watches. In China, they couldn't get enough of them. There
was a demand there. In China people were finally getting enough
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money where they could afford to buy a watch. I said that other
countries are probably much more aggressive in going in and iden-
tifying and looking for markets, such as Canada. They have 112
trade representatives here and we have eight over there.

I was disappointed that this report did not delve into targeting
markets and trying to find a more aggressive way of finding those
markets and then the problem, once you find them, how do you let

small businesses become aware of them.
Mr. Robinson, in your testimony you talked about a computer

system. Would you elaborate a little?

Mr. Robinson. Yes. I would like to address your first comment
first. I am a volunteer coordinator for an AID sponsored program
called Entrepreneurs International. For the past 4 years I have in-

troduced small businesses from underdeveloped nations with mi-
nority business in the New York metropolitan area. I say there is

small business opportunity for small businesses. I am not looking
to have small businesses deal with the Siemans of the world more
or less their counterparts.
One of my main contentions with that program is that there is

no communication tool. I know the U.S. Government spends a tre-

mendous amount of money bringing small businesses here to the
United States for training and that is through partners for interna-
tional education and training. None of those businesses get to meet
with their comparable counterparts here in their training activity.

They are trained but they don't meet with all their counterparts.
If we are impressing them on America's ability, when we send

them back, we give them no communication tools to say, listen, I

have a retail business. I want someone to come in and design my
computer software system for my retail business. How can I get a
American to come in and design a computer system for me? And
there is no communication network.

So, to the second part of the question, I think businesses has
always been known to take care of itself on a one-to-one. It knows
its needs and where to find those needs.

I think Government's role, if it is to be a wholesaler, is to provide
those kind of networks for business to exist in. One of those things
is opening up the new opportunity, new technology through bulle-

tin boards or on-line systems to have businesses communicate with
each other directly and let Government get out of the way. If Gov-
ernment wants to participate, it can go into that forum also.

I used to be the New York State international trade specialist.

One of the things I noticed was that if I came out to speak, no one
listened. I have private sector importing and exporting experience.
But if I put a business panel in front of businessmen, they would
listen attentively to each other. They would say to each other, how
did you overcome that obstacle, and they believed the answer they
got.

That says to me we have to create more business-to-business com-
munication. The Department of Commerce and every other Gov-
ernment agency I have ever seen, I asked them all, have you ever
exported a product. I have yet to meet someone who answered yes
to that.

Chairman Sarpalius. How do you do that?

73-841 0-94-2
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Mr. Robinson. I am not so sure. I am not the technician. But I

know there are things like on-line like Prodigy. The TPCC report
says it would negotiate putting Government information on. I am
saying, while you are negotiating that information, please look at
creating a vendor box or a separate entry into your systems that
you are negotiating with that business can use for its own means to

communicate, one, with its Government and more importantly
with each other.

Mr. Mendelowitz. The European community has a Business
Communication Network which was set up specifically to serve as
its electronic matchmaker for small businesses interested in find-

ing partners for a whole host of joint business undertakings. These
include sales representation, technology licensing, after-market
servicing, and a whole menu of other possible options that can be
specified by a business looking for a partner.
We recommended to the Commerce Department 4 or 5 years ago

that they should explore how to hook up with the EC network so
U.S. small business would have more of a direct channel to busi-
nesses in the European Community which are looking for business
partners for all sorts of different activities.

Technology has presented a tremendous opportunity for provid-
ing the information that is needed to put small- and medium-sized
businesses into the international marketplace. They really did not
have that before the advent of modern communications technology.
The trick is to get it up and running and get folks hooked up to it.

Mr. Stroh. The demand for U.S. products is a given. We don't
have to worry about that. The question is: How do we get commu-
nications going? Your point is well taken. Business has to commu-
nicate with business.
That comes up against a fundamental problem in the Commerce

Department in particular. They will not introduce business to busi-
ness because they feel there are ethical problems there. Until those
issues are dealt with, they cannot build a trade infrastructure.
That is what you are coming to. We need a trade cultural and a
trade infrastructure. Those are social issues, not program issues.

They could have 300 other programs in this report, but it does not
address the development of a trade culture until the Commerce De-
partment is willing to say to businessman A, you need to meet
businessman B, because he can help you. Nothing is going to

happen. People do it all the time.
The Secretary of Commerce's advocacy position is very impor-

tant. I thought it was mooted in the record. You can have three
kinds, project advocacy and have it all moved into one agency. You
should have foreign advocacy so I as a businessman can walk into
the foreign commercial service office anywhere in the world and
identify myself as U.S. business and get immediate advocacy type
help, here is the guy to talk to.

I think you should be able to walk into any Commerce Depart-
ment or whatever other office it is, and say, I want to export, I

have widgets and the fellow says, you have eight employees. Tripta,
the trade fair in Germany, is far too expensive for you. But Fred
down the street and Harry and George go there every year. Why
don't you talk to them and ask them to take your product over
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there and see if there is marketable. It is that simple. It is not

rocket science. It is called people.

Chairman Sarpalius. Mr. Mendelowitz.
Mr. Mendelowitz. Mr. Chairman, I wanted to comment on how

the nature of the debate on the Government's role in exporting has
changed. This hearing is one of the most positive examples of how
that is changing.
When the Trade Promotion Coordinating Committee was formed

some 3 years ago, its activities consisted of what I would call cheer-

leading for exports. The almost exclusive activity of the Trade Pro-

motion Coordinating Committee was to schedule a series of some 30

conferences around the country where various Government agen-

cies sent representatives to talk about what the Government was
going to do for you in exporting.

There was no thought to changing programs. There was no
thought to shifting priorities. There was no thought to looking

critically at the services provided and trying to rationalize them
and improve them.
With the passage of the Export Enhancement Act of 1992, the

roles, responsibilities and functions of the TPCC changed radically.

For the first time it was given a legislative mandate which estab-

lished it as an entity with legal standing. Second, it was given an
extremely difficult task to, not just coordinate, but really trans-

form the nature of Government assistance to exporters.

The truth is, there is no magic bullet that will solve the problem
of defining the appropriate Government role for exporting. There is

no magic bullet that will suddenly transform American businesses

that are not exporting into world class exporters.

The process of changing Government programs and the process

of changing the export orientation of the business community is

going to be an ongoing and somewhat drawn-out process. What we
should be looking for, year after year, is what is being done and
how it is done to make continuous improvement.

I am struck by the fact that the issues we have been talking

about in this hearing were issues rarely talked about in congres-

sional hearings 3 years ago and not talked about in the context of

TPCC when it was created.

To the extent to which the plan fell short because it has no prior-

ities yet and has no unified budget, it may be subject to criticism.

Nevertheless, I am optimistic that it will lead to a desirable out-

come. I think the process by which the exports agencies came to-

gether and worked on the process should lead to improvement. It

should lead to a continuous set of annual improvements in Govern-
ment export promotion efforts and improvements in U.S. perform-

ance, and eventually lead to a fulfillment of the 1992 mandate that

will make all of the private sector and congressional branch sup-

porters more pleased with the outcome.
Mr. NoTHDURFT. Mr. Chairman, I have a loose grab bag of

thoughts related to the questions you asked. In thinking about
what Mr. Mendelowitz just said, which is absolutely true, I think
the problem that troubles me the most about the work that TPCC
did or at least the product that emerged from that work, although
there is much good to say about it, is that in some respects it did

not step outside of the box of existing programs.
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I recall making that very specific recommendation right at the
outset at the first meeting and also for the reinventing Govern-
ment folks in the Vice President's office. Until somebody is willing
to step outside of the box to ask more simple questions about who
the customers are and what the nature of the problem is and who
might best answer those problems, we will tend to be limited to re-

arranging of existing programs and frozen by the turf issues every-
one has talked about here. I hope, in these continuing delibera-
tions, someone would be tasked with the responsibilities of stepping
outside of the box and saying, what if we could design something
that would meet the needs of our customers. Let's not think about
what we have already done, let's step outside of that box.

Second, I seem to be speaking in terms of old English metaphors
today: I am thinking now about Ebenezer Scrooge and his business
partner Marley. I had this vision of Marley lurching into Ebenezer
Scrooge's dreams borne down with weights and chains and a terrif-

ic amount of impediments saying, "Scrooge, save yourself."
I see the Department of Commerce like that, borne down with

chains and weights and stripped of the resources to change itself. If

it is impossible to bring substantive change in the purpose and re-

sources available to that agency, then perhaps we should create
some other agency that would be, in effect, publicly chartered non-
profit corporation. I am thinking particularly of the opportunity
presented by the trade fair issue. I can think of no better place for

a nonprofit, private sector organization whose than in the task to
set up trade fairs, identify who the most likely candidates would be
for participation in those fairs, and ensuring that firms that par-
ticipate have been through certain steps so they gain the most ben-
efits. We might consider something not too different from the
AUMA in Germany.

I am not suggesting that that is a model we should adopt, but it

is something we might think about. I am disappointed that, given
that clear opportunity, the report is not clearer about how it

wishes to deal with trade shows.
Let me make one other comment. You asked specifically about

targeting a while ago and whether the report should not have tar-

geted specific markets overseas. Despite the text of my book which
you were kind enough to mention, I don't think the report should
target markets. It has no business doing that. But I think the year-
to-year process ought to make some strategic decisions about mar-
kets, the markets that are growing and markets that are reducing.
We do not move fast enough in the distribution of those re-

sources, particularly in the case of our Foreign Commercial Service
posts. I said it before, I want to say it again: Somebody needs to

feed them. They are starving to death.
Chairman Sarpalius. Let me add, when you talk about stepping

out of the box, I cannot think of any better time when the timing
was on our side if we are ever going to look at consolidating pro-
grams like what it is now in the Vice Presidents's Program for

reinventing Government and streamlining Government and the
leadership that the President has given in trying to reduce paper-
work and bureaucracy and trying to do a better, more efficient job
of planning Government.
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I want to thank each one of you for taking the time to come here

this morning. We will hold more hearings on this. The information

that you have given this committee, not only in this hearing, but in

hearings past, has been tremendous. I thank each of you for the

knowledge and support that you have expressed to us. I think our

goals are the same. It is just trying to get there. Your comments on

this report today will be extremely beneficial.

Your written testimony will be a part of the record, and we will

keep the record open for any other Members who wish to make
statements or add to the record.

[Whereupon, at 12 noon, the subcommittee was adjourned, sub-

ject to the call of the Chair.]
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Opening Statement
for the

Honorable Bill Sarpalius

In last week's Journal of Commerce , one of the headlines read:
"Japan Lambastes U.S. On Competitiveness." In this article,
Japan states that the United States has not done nearly enough in
export promotion. In fact, the Japanese made recommendations on
how the U.S. can increase it's competitiveness.

I guess the Japanese have not found out about the Trade Promotion
Coordinating Committee's report that was presented to Congress
late in September.

Since the first of the year, this Subcommittee has held three
hearings on trade. Our main focus has been the 19 federal
agencies with over 150 programs and how this affects the
competitiveness of our businesses. As you all are aware, this
maze of federal "assistance" has not been very helpful to
exporters.

Today's hearing will look beyond the glossy cover of the TPCC
document and investigate the realities of the report. Some of
the changes recommended are steps in the right direction. I am
glad to see the consolidation of feasibility studies into one
agency. In addition, the coordination of trade missions and
targeting serious exporters for these missions is a positive
step. I have heard more than once, examples where a state
organization was never informed about a federal trade mission,
and vice versa. For once, we will have an efficient process to
track and schedule trade missions.

But I do have my reservations about the report. I am
disappointed that the TPCC was unable to consolidate more than
one program. Before the report we had 150 programs, today we
have 149. I think we could of done better. With over $2.7
billion dollars going into all of the trade development programs,
I would think this would of been a top priority.

(34)
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Page 2

Honorable Bill Sarpalius Opening Statement

In addition, I am concerned that all of the goals mandated by law

were not met. I realize 'Rome was not built in a day' but is the

competitiveness of our country to suffer until this group can

satisfy their mandate? It took the TPCC six months to make the

easy decisions, how long will it take to make the serious

changes?

It is important that the TPCC have an effective strategic plan to

take on the federal bureaucracy. Today's witnesses will comment

on this point. I am serious about pursuing the TPCC to do

something about the overwhelming number of federal agencies
involved in trade and the duplication they create.

As we continue to look into the problem, the Japanese so boldly

brought to our attention, we have to make sure that actions are

done for the right reasons; not for keeping programs that have

vague purposes or spend the taxpayers money wrongly, but for

making sure our country regains it's position on the global

ladder.
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STATEMENT BY U.S. REPRESENTATIVE JIM RAMSTAD
BEFORE THE EXPORT SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE SMALL BUSINESS COMMITTEE

October 26, 1993

THE TRADE PROMOTION COORDINATING COMMITTEE

Mr. Chairman, thank you for holding this hearing this nnorning.

As you know, exports have been one of the few bright spots in our economy in

recent years. 1 appreciate your calling this hearing to discuss how we can

maintain strength in this area.

While I certainly share the concern of many about our continuing economic

stagnation, I believe it would be a tremendous mistake for the United States to

adopt protectionist trade policies, which would only increase costs for American

consumers and harm the economy.

Currently, U.S. consumers pay $65 billion annually in higher prices because of

U.S. trade barriers. Raising tariffs on imports would further increase costs to

consumers, which would be harmful to the economy.

Besides guaranteeing greater consumer choice, free and open trade, not

protectionism, is America's best jobs creation program and will lead to greater

prosperity for both the U.S. and our trading partners. Over the past 40 years,

jobs related to trade grew three times faster than overall growth. And as we all

know, every $1 billion in exports generates 22,000 jobs for American workers.

We must concentrate on ways to improve our trade relationships in a competitive

framework through initiatives like the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade

(GATT) and the North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA). These

negotiations are designed to lower trade barriers, open markets that have been

previously closed and allow a freer flow of goods and services around the world.

I also appreciate the Trade Promotion Coordinating Committee's report on

exports. I certainly agree we must continue to promote exports of U.S. goods.

But I certainly hope that in promoting our own exports we do not adopt a

strategy that amounts to protection of our own companies.

Thanks again for holding this hearing Mr. Chairman. I look forward to this

morning's discussion.
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EXPORT PROMOTION:
GOVERNMENTWIDE PLAN CONTRIBUTES

TO IMPROVEMENTS

SUMMARY OF STATEMENT BY ALLAN I. MENDELOWITZ, MANAGING DIRECTOR
INTERNATIONAL TRADE, FINANCE, AND COMPETITIVENESS

GENERAL GOVERNMENT DIVISION

The Trade Promotion Coordinating Committee's (TPCC) September 29,

1993, report on its effort to develop a governmentwide strategic
plan for federal export promotion programs was mandated by the
Export Enhancement Act of 1992. The act requires the plan, among
other things, to establish priorities for federal export
promotion, include a strategy for bringing federal export
promotion activities into line with the new priorities and for
improving their coordination, and propose a unified budget for
federal export promotion programs. This was a formidable task.

The TPCC's plan, "Toward a National Export Strategy," is--as its
title suggests--a status report on progress to date. The plan
includes specific actions to improve the existing export
promotion system in areas where TPCC was able to reach consensus.
However, TPCC was unable to reach consensus by the September 30,

1993, statutory reporting date on the difficult issues of setting
priorities and creating a unified budget for federal export
promotion programs. Nevertheless, the plan does make a firm
commitment to establish governmentwide priorities and a unified
budget within the context of the fiscal year 1995 budget.

The TPCC plan contains numerous proposals for change. Some of

these proposals are incremental but, in combination, may
significantly contribute to improving the existing export
promotion system. Other more far-reaching changes begin the
process of integrating federal export promotion programs and
functions, and thus may substantially enhance the delivery of
export promotion services. Several initiatives are of particular
importance to small- and medium-sized businesses, notably a

proposal to establish a network of "one-stop shop" field offices
for delivering federal export promotion services. The plan also
includes proposals to substantially relax controls on exports of

computer and telecommunication equipment, and create a fund to

help finance major capital projects overseas that is intended to
combat other countries' tied aid practices.

To be successful, the TPCC effort, from here on, will require
continued, sustained, high-level administration involvement and
support. The administration should use a well-reasoned
analytical methodology for establishing federal export promotion
priorities, and, upon developing them, assess the usefulness of

all federal export promotion activities in light of those
priorities. The unified budget should reflect the newly
established federal export promotion priorities and facilitate
the process of reallocating funds within and among agencies.
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Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:

I am pleased to be here today to testify before this Subcommittee

on the report on the federal strategic plan to promote exports

issued last month by the interagency Trade Promotion Coordinating

Committee (TPCC). Today I will present our initial assessment of

the TPCC's strategic plan, "Toward a National Export Strategy,"

which we believe represents a substantial effort to address the

requirements of the act. Our assessment is based on criteria we

developed using the requirements laid out by the Export Enhancement

Act of 1992, which required TPCC to develop the plan. We first

stated these criteria in testimony before this Subcommittee on July

26, 1993.'

THE IMPORTANCE OF EXPORT PROMOTION PROGRAMS

Successful export performance contributes to increasing U.S. living

standards. A range of government export promotion programs are

designed to help U.S. companies export more. Federal export

promotion programs involve offering business counseling, training,

and help with finding overseas representation, as well as providing

market research information, trade fair opportunities, and export

financing assistance. Alone, these programs cannot produce a

substantial change in the U.S. trade balance, which is largely

determined by the underlying competitiveness of U.S. industry and

'See Export Promotion Strategic Plan: Will It Be A Vehicle for
Change? (GAO/T-GGD-93-43, July 26, 1993).
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by the macroeconomic policies of the United States and its trading

partners. However, export promotion programs can help U.S. firms

increase exports of competitive U.S. products.

THE FEDERAL EXPORT PROMOTION SYSTEM
IS FRAGMENTED AND INEFFICIENT

During 1991-92, our reviews of federal export promotion programs

reported on an effort that is fragmented among 10 agencies; lacks

any governmentwide strategy or priorities; and suffers from

inefficiency, overlap, and duplication.^ The lack of a

governmentwide strategy for promoting exports resulted in what

appeared to be funding anomalies for different agencies' programs.

For example, in fiscal year 1991, although agricultural products

accounted for only about 10 percent of U.S. exports, the U.S.

Department of Agriculture received about 75 percent of the federal

export promotion budget. Moreover, of the 10 federal agencies that

have export promotion programs, 3 maintain separate networks of

field offices to deliver their export promotion assistance. This

fragmentation makes it difficult for the government to provide

export promotion services that many businesses--especially small-

and medium-sized businesses--say they need.

See Export Promotion: Governmentwide Strategy Needed for Federal
Programs (GAO/T-GGD-9 3-7 , Mar. 15, 1993); Export Promotion;
Problems in the Small Business Administration's Programs
(GAO/GGD-92-77, Sept. 2, 1992); Export Promotion: Federal
Approach Is Fragmented (GAO/GGD-T-93-68 , Aug. 10, 1992); and
Export Promotion: Federal Programs Lack Organizational and
Funding Cohesiveness (GAO/NSIAD-92-49 , Jan. 10, 1992).

2
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THE EXPORT ENHANCEMENT ACT OF 1992

The Export Enhancement Act of 1992 required TPCC to issue by

September 30, 1993, and annually thereafter, a report containing "a

governmentwide strategic plan for Federal trade promotion efforts"

and describing its implementation. The act aimed to establish a

process, including an annual reporting requirement, through which

the administration, working with Congress, could establish

priorities for export promotion activities, reshape their programs

to reflect those priorities, and marshall federal resources to fund

programs that yield the greatest return to the taxpayer.

The legislation was specific as to the content of the strategic

plan. It required the plan to establish priorities for federal

export promotion and explain the rationale for these priorities.

The act also required the plan to include a strategy for bringing

federal export promotion activities into line with the new

priorities and for improving their coordination. In addition, the

plan was to propose a means for eliminating overlap among federal

export promotion activities and increasing cooperation between

state and federal export promotion efforts. Lastly, the act

required TPCC to include in the strategic plan a proposal to the

President for an annual unified budget for federal export promotion

activities. This budget was to (1) reflect the new priorities and

improved interagency coordination and (2) eliminate funding for

areas of overlap and duplication among federal agencies.
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OBSTACLES TO DEVELOPING A STRATEGIC PLAN

Any assessment of progress made thus far in creating a

governmentwide plan for export promotion must be considered against

the formidable nature of the task. Developing a successful

governmentwide plan required that a committee comprised of

officials from different federal agencies, each with different

missions and constituencies, work together to determine a common

set of priorities for export promotion. Essentially, TPCC was

asked to address the most contentious and difficult of interagency

issues: the possible reallocation of agency staff and funding

resources, the shifting of programmatic responsibilities among

different agencies, and the potential redistribution of the

benefits of the federal export promotion efforts among different

constituencies

.

Moreover, TPCC faced a further complicating factor. Genuine

progress in restructuring the federal export promotion apparatus

required the participation and concurrence of agency officials at

the highest levels. While the Secretary of Commerce and the

Chairman of the U.S. Export-Import Bank (Eximbank) were actively

involved, TPCC developed its report during a presidential

transition, and many other officials whose input was required were

not appointed until late in the process. The absence of

presidential appointees in these key positions made the task much

more difficult.
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ASSESSMENT OF THE STRATEGIC PLAN

In our July 26, 1993, testimony before this subcommittee, we listed

criteria that Congress could use to evaluate the TPCC's strategic

plan and actions taken to fulfill the requirements of the Export

Enhancement Act of 1992. These criteria included whether the plan

(1) was developed with high-level involvement, (2) proposes

priorities that have a well-reasoned and strong analytical

grounding, (3) was developed in a collaborative and cooperative way

by all the federal agencies that are involved in assisting

exporters, (4) thoroughly covers federal export promotion efforts

and issues, and (5) serves as a change agent.

In our view, the TPCC plan--as its title suggests--is a status

report on progress to date. The plan was developed with high-level

involvement and in a collaborative and cooperative way among

federal export promotion agencies. The plan also broadly covers

the federal government's export promotion programs and issues, and

sets into motion a number of important changes. We note, however,

that the plan does not establish governmentwide export promotion

priorities or propose a unified export promotion budget, although

the administration commits in the plan to address both these

requirements in the context of the fiscal year 1995 budget. It is

clear from the plan that TPCC leadership, in an effort to assure

that some substantive progress was made, addressed matters on which
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interagency consensus could be reached by September 29, 1993. On

the other hand, it deferred action on more contentious issues.

Basically, the strategic plan undertakes or commits to undertake

four types of initiatives. First, the plan commits the

administration to making numerous incremental improvements. In

combination, these changes may significantly contribute to

improving federal export promotion efforts. Among these

improvements are centralizing management of federally sponsored

trade events; enhancing cooperation with state government export

promotion efforts; and, overseas, adopting a single, comprehensive

commercial strategic plan for each country in which multiple

federal agencies promote U.S. exports.

Second, the administration pledges to make several more far-

reaching changes that will, most likely, take some months to

implement. In our view, these changes may substantially improve

the delivery of export promotion services because they begin the

process of integrating federal export promotion programs and

functions. For example, as we proposed in October 1992,^ the

strategic plan commits federal export promotion agencies to

establish "one-stop shop" export promotion centers for providing

services to U.S. businesses. In an effort to determine the best

ways to create these centers, the plan provides for the

establishment and subsequent evaluation of different types of one-

^ See One-Stop Shops (GAO/GGD-93-1R, Oct. 5, 1992)

6
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stop shops. Also, responsibility for most federal feasibility

study grants for major capital projects will be consolidated in the

Trade and Development Agency.

Third, the strategic plan announced several major export control

actions, to be taken without delay, to help U.S. exporters. The

most striking of these changes, made "with the stroke of a pen," is

a dramatic relaxing of controls on computer exports. The TPCC

report announced an immediate increase in the control threshold for

computer exports to most destinations from 12.5 MTOPs (millions of

theoretical operations per second, a measure of processing speed)

to 194 MTOPs--a sixteenfold increase. The report also states that

the administration will propose to our allies (1) raising this

threshold to 500 MTOPS and (2) increasing the definition of a

"supercomputer" from 195 MTOPS to 2,000 MTOPs--a tenfold rise. The

strategic plan also announced the administration's intention to

remove controls on most exports of telecommunications equipment.

Many believe these changes were long overdue because advances in

computer technology had rendered existing controls on computer

exports obsolete. For example, written government permission in

advance was required to export to most countries computer

workstations that are commonly available in retail stores. Raising

control thresholds to 194 MTOPs and then to 500 MTOPs in effect

decontrols the export of workstations to most destinations. The

TPCC report estimates that the administration's changes to export
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controls for computers and telecommunications equipment will

eliminate or significantly reduce regulations on an estimated $35-

billion worth of high-technology U.S. exports.

Finally, the plan commits the administration to completing the more

difficult requirements of establishing priorities for federal

export promotion act^'vities and developing a unified budget that,

in the plan's words, will "allocate resources by agency, activity,

and geographic focus." The plan makes a firm commitment to

complete these tasks within the context of the fiscal year 1995

budget--only about 4 months from now. The plan states that a

National Economic Council (NEC) interagency group, chaired by the

Commerce Department, will establish the export promotion

priorities. And a TPCC working group will help the Office of

Management and Budget to translate these priorities into a unified

budget

.

As part of the priority- and budget-setting process, the

administration proposes to fund a $150-million Capital Projects Aid

Fund to finance major capital projects overseas. The stated

objective of this fund is to combat other countries' use of tied

aid (foreign assistance that is linked to the purchase of exports

from the country extending the assistance). This funding appears

to be a major policy decision on the part of the administration to

devote significant export promotion resources to the goal of

eliminating tied aid by our competitors. However, it is unclear



47

precisely where most of the money will come from. According to the

Commerce Department, $50 million will come from Eximbank's "war

chest," a fund already devoted to combatting tied aid, and the

remaining $100 million will come from "proportional contributions"

from the export promotion budgets of other TPCC agencies.

STRATEGIC PLAN'S IMPACT ON S^4ALL BUSINESSES

While various actions proposed in the strategic plan are important

for firms of different sizes, several of the plan's initiatives are

of particular importance to small- and medium-sized companies. For

example, in our October 1992 report to this Subcommittee, we

discussed the fragmentation of the delivery network for federal

export promotion services. The plan's proposed "one-stop shops"

are expected to integrate and make more accessible a range of

export services aimed at small- to medium-sized export-ready firms.

And a pilot program to establish a network of Trade Assistance

Centers will be geared more to helping smaller firms with little or

no export experience. Under this program, federal matching grants

will be given to private sector organizations to provide technical

export services to small companies, focusing on "how to" export

counseling and training.
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In a September 1992 report," we said that the Small Business

Administration (SBA) had made little use of its Export Revolving

Line of Credit (ERLC) export financing program.^ The strategic

plan establishes a 1-year period to resolve problems with the ERLC

program, during which the plan pledges that this program will be

harmonized with a similar program managed by the Eximbank. If SBA

cannot fix the ERLC prooram within the 1-year period, the plan

further proposes to consolidate in the Eximbank all export finance

assistance for working capital purposes. We believe that

consolidating the two programs (should an evaluation show SBA

unable to effectively manage its program) could not only improve

small businesses' access to export financing but also establish a

precedent for reallocating resources across agencies based on

agencies' comparative advantages.

TPCC'S REMAINING RESPONSIBILITIES

We believe that the acid test of the value of the TPCC process will

be the results of the administration's efforts to set federal

export promotion priorities and create a unified budget. As we

stated at your July 26, 1993, hearing, the true value of the TPCC's

"See Export Promotion: Problems in the Small Business
Administration's Programs (GAO/GGD-92-7 7 , Sept. 2, 1992).

^Through this program, SBA guarantees repayment of loans made by
financial institutions to small businesses for export-related
purposes. These purposes include financing working capital
needed to manufacture products for export, to purchase goods or
services for export, to develop foreign markets, or to finance
foreign accounts receivables.

10
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strategic plan lies not in its content but in the plan's tangible

results; that is, whether this plan, as it evolves, leads to the

transformation of the haphazardly organized and fragmented federal

export promotion effort. As the administration continues to

develop its export promotion strategy to meet the requirements of

the 1992 Export Enhancement Act, we believe that the criteria we

proposed in your July 26, 1993, hearing should be useful in the

oversight process.

Hiqh-Level Leadership

To be successful, the TPCC effort, from here on, will require

continued, sustained, high-level administration involvement and

support. In particular, it is essential that the leadership of the

five core agencies involved in export promotion--the Departments of

Agriculture and Commerce, Eximbank, the Agency for International

Development, and SBA--actively support the development of the new

priorities and budget. Together, these agencies represent well

over 90 percent of federal outlays on export promotion and fund

virtually all federal field operations performing export promotion

activities. High-level involvement will be especially important in

the coming months as the administration faces the highly charged

issues surrounding establishing governmentwide export promotion

priorities and reallocating budget resources. The TPCC's plan to

have NEC lead the effort to develop priorities should ensure that

high-level involvement--including the White House--continues

.

11
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Well-Reasoned Priorities

The NEC interagency group should use a well-reasoned analytical

methodology for establishing federal export promotion priorities.

These priorities should form the foundation for the strategic plan

and, accordingly, for the entire effort to reshape federal export

promotion activities. As we testified before this Subcommittee on

July 26, 1993, only sound priorities can form a firm basis for

establishing a new budget and ensuring the highest return on the

export promotion dollar for the U.S. taxpayer. The bases for

change that the plan proposes must be sufficiently convincing to

elicit support from all the agencies involved and the congressional

committees that may be asked to change enabling legislation and

alter appropriations.

A rigorous methodology should carefully define federal "export

promotion" activities. It should identify the best industries and

market candidates for export promotion assistance. In so doing,

the federal government would not be "picking winners and losers,"

but prudently setting priorities in order to ensure the best use of

export promotion funds. A rigorous methodology should then (1) use

customer views of their requirements to identify the types of

assistance that firms in these industries need, but cannot obtain

from nonfederal sources; and (2) ascertain which of these unmet

needs are appropriate for federal agencies to provide and would

yield the greatest return to taxpayers.

12
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Finally, upon developing these priorities, TPCC should assess the

usefulness of all federal export promotion activities in light of

those priorities. This assessment should (1) clarify the roles and

responsibilities of the various agencies that promote U.S. exports

and (2) carefully inventory and assess each federal export

promotion activity to determine its comparative advantage in

delivering needed export services to U.S. businesses identified as

the best candidates for export promotion assistance. This

assessment should be exhaustive and, where appropriate, result in

the integration or elimination of federal programs.

A Comprehensive Unified Budget

A unified export promotion budget is central to translating the

strategic plan's priorities into concrete government actions. The

unified budget should include all federal export promotion

programs, reflect the newly established federal export promotion

priorities, and facilitate the process of reallocating funds within

and among agencies. The current range of programs and allocation

of government resources grew without any overarching strategy or

set of objectives. Therefore, a new resource allocation that

reflects a deliberate, analytically-based effort to make the most

effective use of available public resources should reallocate

resources among the various federal export promotion priorities,

programs, and agencies.

13
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The new resource allocation process should ensure that (1) federal

export promotion activities of great value to the business

community receive continued or, if appropriate, expanded funding;

(2) activities that no longer serve a purpose or duplicate other

more effective activities are pared back or eliminated; and (3)

activities that complement each other are better coordinated. The

budget proposals should also reflect each agency's comparative

advantage in delivering priority export services to the business

community, and the more streamlined and better-coordinated program

offerings that result from the process of reshaping federal export

promotion activities.

PROGRAM EVALUATION

Because the plan deals with change, even with the best of

intentions administration officials cannot be sure that they will

get what they want. Consequently, we are encouraged by the

strategic plan's commitment to adhering to a more systematic use of

performance measures to evaluate the utility of export promotion

programs. We caution, however, that great care should be taken in

establishing what methods are to be used to assess performance. If

the wrong measures of success are used, TPCC cannot make good

decisions about what to change. This is a problem that I have

referred to in the past as "managing to the imperfect indicator."

14
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Evaluation of export promotion programs is very difficult. There

is always the temptation to focus on what can be easily measured,

or to justify programs in terms of alleged exports generated and

jobs created. It is very difficult methodologically to establish a

one-to-one relationship between export promotion programs and

specific exports. In this regard, one measure that should be used

to assess the success of each program is scientifically valid

surveys that accurately reflect client or customer satisfaction

with the usefulness of the services provided.

CONCLUSION

The Export Enhancement Act of 1992 established a process intended

to improve the effectiveness and efficiency of federal efforts to

promote trade. The first report on this effort identifies some

potentially significant changes that have resulted from TPCC

deliberations to date. In addition, the report clearly commits the

administration to completing the difficult tasks of setting

governmentwide priorities and creating a unified budget for federal

export promotion activities within the context of the fiscal year

1995 budget. If this continuing effort is successful, and TPCC can

fulfill all the commitments it makes in the September 29, 1993,

report, TPCC will make a significant contribution to improving the

federal government's efforts to promote exports.

15
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Mr. Chairman, this concludes my prepared statement. I will be

happy to try to answer any questions you or other Members of the

Subcommittee may have.

(280073;
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House Cominittee on Small Businoss
Subcommittee on Rural Enterprises, )i:xports, antl the Environment
October 26, 1993

Connents on the Trade Promotior Coordinating Conmittee's
1993 National Kxpi^rt Strategy

Statement of
William E. Nothdurft

Mr. Chairman, members of the Committee, the Export

Enhancement Act of 1992 created an interagency Trade Promotion

Coordinating Committee (TPCC) and required the Committee to

produce a report, by September 30, 1993, that—simplifying

somewhat--was to do five things:

1. establish priorities for federal export promotion
activities;

2. develop a plan reflecting those priorities;

3. present a unified federal budget to carry out the plan;

4. propose ways to eliminate overlap and duplication in
federal export promotion programs; and

5. develop cooperation between federal, state, and private
export promotion efforts.

It should be noted for the record that a number of devoted

public servants in several federal agencies worked very hard on

these tasks, amid the chaos of a change in Adminietrations,

against a brutally tight deadline, and against very difficult

political and bureaucratic odds, tc produce recommendations that

will improve federal export promotion. What is more, they

brought it in on schedule, which may be a record in itself.
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It also should be noted that the TPCC had some very

substantial opportunities as they addressed their task. Thoy had

a direct and clear order from Congross. They had a new

Administration and the one-time chance to blame (accurately or

not) what ails the system on 12 years of management by presidents

from another political party. They had friendly and

sophisticated assistance from states and many private sector

organizations which were not only willing to help but to provide

the Committee with support in Congress for bold action. They had

several years of detailed GAO reports on the problems in the

existing system. They had a federal budget crisis that provides

additional impetus for change. And they had an emerging public

and private sector consensus on the imperatives of globalization.

Given their charge and these opportunities, the question

before us today is: Did the TPCC do its job?

The answers are mixed. It would appear that the TPCC has

made real progress with export controls, export finance, major

project advocacy, and improving the overseas trade services of

the U.S. and Foreign Commercial Service. But I am not an expert

in either export controls or export finance and I defer to other

witnesses this morning more familiar with these issues than I.

My experience in export policy has principally to do with

export promotion programs—the focus of one of the three

subcommittees of the TPCC, to which I served as an occasional and

informal advisor—and it is this subject to which 1 direct my

comments this morning.
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I will address my comments to whether the TPCC fulfilled the

five tasks congress placed before It, but first let ne make one

critical opening comment, in one of Arthur Conan Doyle's

Sherlock Holmes stories, Holmes says to the faithful Watson, "It

is clear that this case rests upon the problem of the dog barking

in the night." Watson thinks for a moment and then says, "But

Holmes, the dog did not bark in the night I" To which Holmes

replies, "Precisely."

Mr. Chairman, in roughly 100 pages of dense, single-spaced,

typeset text, the U.S. Department ol Agriculture gets mentioned

substantively just once, in one paragraph which says, roughly,

that USDA will continue to do pretty much what it has always

done, thank you very much and thank you for your Interest.

That's it. Any other mentions of USDA simply serve to stipulate

those several Instances in which USDA shall be excepted from

provisions of the report applicable to all other agencies. There

is also a brief mention in an appendix, but it is essentially

procedural, it is just as important to examine what this report

does not say as to examine what it c?oes, and what it does not say

ie anything of substance about the agency that controls 75 to 80

percent of all the federal dollars ;;pent on export promotion—the

same agency whose export subsidy programs has been exposed by the

Saw York Times as riddled with fraud. Mr. Chairman, when the

player with three-quarters of the marbles leaves the game, the

game is over. Going up against the U.S. Department of

Agriculture and its intricately interlocked system of special
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interest supporters is a formidaWc: task, but not an impossible

one. The TPCC was asked to addresE 100 percent of the federal

government's export promotion progiane, not 20 percent. In this,

and in some other respects, the Nat.ional Export strategy is a

triumph of timidity. Mr. Chairman, when it comes to managing its

export promotion programs, fron greiin export subsidies to the

egregious Market Promotion Program, USDA may not "bark in the

night," but it is a dog nonethelesEs. It need not be. It could

be a powerful and effective tool to increase the global

competitiveness of one segment—albeit a small one--of American

industry. But unless and until it is dragged out into the clear

light of public scrutiny and reformed, it will continue to be an

unconscionable waste of desperately limited public resources.

That having been said, let us look at how the TPCC proposes

to restructure the spending of the chickenfeed left behind.

1 . Priorities

The National Export Strategy identifies a number of

relatively clearly-stated goals, bjt few priorities, setting

priorities means making choices, and to make choices you need a

firm analytic foundation. The National Export Strategy presents

no such foundation, it is entirel/ silent on the natter of how

little we spend on export promotion compared to our international

competitors, it is entirely silent on how desperately needy our

Foreign Commercial Services posts are and how outclassed they are

in critical markets by our competitors. It describes many of the
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export promotion programs of our competitors, but never compares

them to our own. in the absence of a frank discussion of the

nature of the problem, the recomroendationB presented arc, quite

Biraply, groundless. And this despite the fact that the new

Exporter Data Base created by the Census Bureau was available to

the coirunittee; despite the availability of several new, fairly

definitive comparative analyses of our export competitors; and

despite the fact that several leading players, from the U.S.

Chamber of commerce and the National Association of Manufacturers

at one extreme to National Small Business United at the other, as

well as a number of states, had provided detailed analyses of our

export promotion programs to help the TPCC make the hard choices

it was asked to make, without an analytic foundation, the report

cannot identify priorities, as required by the act, and indeed it

does not.

2. The Plan

With no analytic base and little or no priority setting,

the report presents rather a slim and In some respects wrong-

headed plan. This is not because the staff working on the report

did not develop courageous and imaginative elements of a plan, it

is because most of those elements were watered down or eliminated

in the final weeks before publication. After struggling for

months to change the status quo of domestic export assistance,

the committee staff awakened to find the status quo resplendent

in new clothes but little altered beneath the surface.

73-841 0-94-3
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Let me mention one example. The National Export Strategy

proposes the creation of four pilot "one-stop-ehops" in which

domestic federal export asBlstance agencies would be co-located.

A good idea, as far as it goes, though it does not go far enough.

There is, in fact, almost no justification (and the report gives

none) for having export assistance services delivered on the

ground by federal agencies in the first place when their state

government trade office counterparts do exactly the same thing

and are closer to the client. The TPCC should have made one-

stop-shops the first step In a gradual devolution of federal

domestic export services to beefed- up state trade offices--

placing the federal agencies in tht; far more efficient and

sensible position of "wholesaling" services only the federal

government can provide (like trade lead data and overseas market

research) to state and private "retailers." But it does not do

60, despite extensive exploration of this opportunity during the

months preceding publication. In addition to the one-stop shops,

the TPCC recommends the establishment, in the same cities, of

four private sector, fee-for-servicje based "Trade Assistance

centers, or TACs—the remnants of another good idea explored by

the committee, but changed so as to render it almost inoperable.

First, there is no defensible reason for TACs to be exclusively

private, indeed, requiring that they be undercuts one of the

central objectives of the act, which was to rationalize the

system of public and private expor':; assistance providers. The

TACS Should be allowed to be priva':e, public, or a joint venture
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Of the two—whichever makes the raosL sense in the locale where

they are established.

Second, and much jnore important, the actual operation of the

one-stop-shops and tags is being designed in such a manner that

the TAGS cannot help but fail, leaving the federal programs

largely unaffected. Under the implementation plans currently

being developed, the federal one-stop-shops are to serve "export-

ready" firms, at least in part because that is what the federal

agencies claim to be doing already. The private TACs—which you

will recall are to charge fees for their services—are to serve

firms that are not "export-ready." Mr. Chairman, the one thing

we know about inexperienced small and medium sized firms is that

they are afraid of exporting and unwilling to spend money to get

their feet wet. in short, the distribution of responsibilities

between the one-stop-shops and the TACs is precisely backwards.

The one-Btop-shops, supported with public funds, should be

helping export-willing but not yet ready firms prepare for

exporting. The fee-charging TACs should provide assistance to

firms that "graduate" from the one-stop-shop system in the nuts

and bolts of doing export deals—deals that represent profit

opportunities for which firms will be willing to pay. The fact

that this proposed system is backwards is yet another example of

(1) what happens when you throw to^iether recommendations without

analyzing the actual problem at hard, and (2) the remarkable

ability of federal agencies to appear to be changing when, in

fact, they are not. Federal domestic export assistance programs



64

9

do not need a new address, they need move out of the neighborhood

altogether.

3. A Unified Budget

Having hammered the TPCC thus far, let's give them a break

on this one. Given a change in Administrations and the schedule

they were on, expecting the TPCC to produce a unified budget by

September 30th is expecting tc^much. Bat it should be the

central task of its continuing deliberations. Unfortunately this

brings us back to the question of analytic foundation. At

present, there is no basis in the report on which to make budget

decisions. A thorough analysis of the numbers—who exports,

where, how much, and what help they need to do better— is

essential

.

4. Eliminating Overlap and Duplication

The National Export Strategy talks a lot about

"coordinating," "streamlining," "establishing a process," and

"encouraging," but there is not to ny recollection a single

recommendation to eliminate anythinq outright. A careful reading

of the report will reveal a relentl<!Bs unwillingness to make hard

choices, a stubborn resistance to change in anything except in

name, an absolute refusal to take s<iriously the instruction of

the Congress that the TPCC clean up the government's export

promotion act. Agency staff will t«ll you it takes time to bring

about significant change. The expltination is wrong on two
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counts. First, a new Administration has, at best, only a year or

two In which to propose and implement change in the system, as

both Presidents Carter and Bush can attest. Second, and more

compelling, the TPCC'e caution is a significant strategic

blunder. Had Commerce, SBA, and Exim Bank in particular proposed

eliminating something

—

anything—th<jy could have held it up like

a mirror to USDA and demanded similar action. They did not. And

now they cannot. USDA has the perfect excuse for doing nothing.

5. Federal-State Cooperation

Having excluded states from participation in Trade

Assistance Centers, and having ignored the opportunity of making

states, rather than branch offices of federal agencies, the

deliverers of currently-federal and often duplicative services,

the TPCC report is reduced to a lengthy paean to federal-state

cooperation and promises to "create or expand formal lines of

communication" and "increase cooperative agreements." All of

this is fine. It has potential. But much is left unsaid—much

that could have been said this time around and not relegated to

some time is the future.

In closing, let ne repeat a few things. My comments are

limited to the export promotion portion of the report. Many

talented people In the federal government worked long and hard on

this project. Many of their best and boldest ideas— ideas that

responded directly to the charge Congress gave them—were
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eliminated in the final weeks by ag«ncy and Congressional

committee staffs unwilling to take seriously requirements of the

1992 Act. You do not have a plan before you. A significant

opportunity has been lost.

Does it matter? It does if we want to keep the United

States from becoming a second rate player in a global economy.

In other areas, the Clinton Administration Is working hard to

strengthen American competitiveness . It is developing programs

to ensure a highly skilled workforc«3 for the future. It ie

working on helping American manufocl;urerB modernize to compete at

the level of its best competitors. But if we have no Market Plan

for our economic strategy—and a market plan is what this report

should have been—we may well find ourselves "all dressed up with

nowhere to go" and outmaneuvered in the battle for global market

share. At least with respect to export promotion programs, the

TPCC's report to Congress, for all its heft, does almost nothing

to change the way this nation approaches the task of improving

its performance as a trading nation. It's too bad. It could

have been a contender.

Thank you very much.
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Chairman, Assist International

October 26, 1993

Mr. Chairman:

Thank you and the honorable members of this subcommittee for the opportunity to testify

today on the strengths and weaknesses of the Trade Promotion Coordinating Committee

(TPCC) Strategy and its impact on the U.S. export community. Today. I will speak as a small

business entrepreneur, wearing many hats, who is committed to providing individuals and

firms with the tools and resources necessary to get them involved in international trade.

international trade has been my occupation and preoccupation since the early seventies. I

have over twenty years of import/export experience in both the public and private sectors.

Presently. I am the chairman of my own trade promotion and consulting firm in New York

City. I act as the Executive Director of the National Association of Export Companies

(NEXCO), sit on the boards of the World Trade Club of New York and the National

Association of Small Business International Trade Educators, am a co-founder of MINT -

Minority International Network for Trade and a member of the New York District Export

Council.

The report delivered to Congress on September 30th entitled "Towards a National Export

Strategy", in my opinion is comparable to the Declaration of Independence. Not since the

Marshall Plan, have legislators, bureaucrats, state and local officials, exporters, manufac-

turers, chambers, world trade organizations and entrepreneurs have been given a roadmap

for the government's efforts to expand the U.S. role in global markets. No longer will

Americans have to sit and figure out government's role or what direction it is or is not taking.

This action is nothing short of a miracle, and the Congress and the nineteen agencies

involved are to be commended for finally coming to terms with combining business' interest

with national policy.

The strengths of this document are very simple and include:

ASSIST INTERNATIONAL TESTIMONY 1
October 26, 1 993
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The fact that the nineteen agencies involved with trade activity are focusing on a

unified policy means that government actions can be maximized through coordi-

nated efforts with minimal duplication of services.

The report recognizes that the private sector can provide immeasurable re-

sources to the U.S. exporter, and the government will now be reaching out and

including the private sector in its process and programs.

The strategy includes the collection of data from other countries and their trade

promotion policies, so that the government can compare, evaluate and measure

how it stands in assisting U.S. busmesses to be competitive in global markets.

A new formula for the allocation or reallocation of limited resources will be

devised and the engines that drive exports - manufactured goods and services -

will hopefully see resources allocated according to their performance in the U.S.

economy.

That a common sense approach has finally been announced in regards to country

specific information which would give U.S. companies and researchers all the

information available from the U.S. government in one report.

This report gives the people "on the ground" in overseas markets a broader and

more definitive say in activities tor that country and particular market - A long

overdue recognition of their expertise and knowledge. Instead of just reporting

back information they become an integral player in the commercial strategic plan

of that country.

That American business opportunities within Multilateral Development Banks

will finally be coordinated in one central area so that businesses can take

advantage of the growing projects being financed in Eastern Europe. Africa,

Newly Independent States and other developing areas.

That government has publicly announced its intention to reduce greatly its role

in hindering business activity through removing obstacles created by export

controls.

In my twenty years in this business, I have never seen such a commitment from government.

It is truly a pleasure to have directives on which you can "hold their feet to the fire", not as

an opponent but as a partner in advocacy. Now. individuals and organizations throughout

ASSIST INTERNATIONAL TESTIMONY 2 October 26, 1993
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this country can employ their wealth ot talent, skills, resources and programs in support ot

the national policy. Our overseas competitors now know that the U.S. government can be

counted on to assist its businesses in foreign markets. This is a declaration being heard

around the world - Bravo!

I understand from Secretary Brown and his staff that we are still in the evolutionary process

with this strategy. That is good news to us in the private sector, especially those of us who

have sat for years in the trenches as District Export Council members awaiting directives

which we could support in our local communities. We now have a role to play in formulating

not only policy but also programs.

However, the report does have its shortcomings. Let it be clear that the TPCC has been

legislated by Congress to "clean up" government's act. That action doesn't necessarily

translate into what is good for business or for America's competitiveness. The agencies

involved have only proposed their intentions. Implementation, the commitment to that

implementation, and the input of the private sector is key to the success of this strategy.

Today, we have an opportunity to redirect the efforts of the agencies involved to "put more

meat on the bone" of this national strategy. The national strategy, as presented to Congress,

addresses some of the rational and long overdue actions necessary for government to deliver

services to the business community. However, the document still lacks the foresight to

understand the changes that are occurring in international trade and how to position the

U.S. to continue to be competitive in the next century. In the last ten years, I have seen

many changes in the exporting industry. The international business community has seen a

proliferation of service providers and organizations involved that didn't exist ten years ago.

Market opportunities are being created overnight, and regional trading blocs challenge our

present structures for doing business. All of this is here now. None of us in the private sector

dare to say what's in front of us - except that we must be prepared and establish networks

which respond quickly to the needs of our exporters.

I did not come today to be critical of the strategy but to offer recommendations which we

might focus our attention to create programs and mandate TPCC's future actions which will

ASSIST INTERNATIONAL TESTIMONY 3 October 26, 1993
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strengthen the future of our country and its exporters. As each individual who is called to

testify will add his or her personal twist to the response to the national strategy. I, too, will

pepper my comments to you given my concerns for information technology, education,

financing, minority businesses and export intermediaries.

Information Technology

In its present structure, the proposed National Strategy addresses the need for coordination

of information to the public. It also proposes to utilize online systems such as CompuServe,

Dialog, Prodigy and NTIS to disseminate information, providing exporters greater access

to government information. I strongly recommend the following initiatives be included in

that strategy:

That in its negotiation with these vendors, the U.S. government seriously look at

creating within each vendor's structure a public access network whereby manu-

facturers, exporters and entrepreneurs may communicate with each other di-

rectly. In this network, players such as the District Export Councils, world trade

clubs, trade associations and state/local agencies could communicate their pro-

grams and activities. Such a network could be negotiated without expanding

government's cost. The network could be managed by the present vendor as part

of their present system management, and the Trade Information Center would

be a participant in each network to answer the online questions of inquirers.

In the collection of trade leads around the world, that the U.S. government look

at expanding its present structure to include time sensitive inquiries separate

from general information leads (i.e. it's nice to know that Harrod's buys dolls, but

It is more important for business to know that Harrod's needs 2,000 dolls shipped

on such a date and offers must be submitted by such a date.) U.S. sellers would

have a more informative network in which to make offers of product as opposed

to general solicitations.

That government's role as a wholesaler would be to create an umbrella network

to support U.S. exporters access to online and faxback systems nationwide.

Through this network, U.S. firms and entrepreneurs would have access to the

World Trade Center's NETWORK, TIANEX, InterNet, NewsNet, state trade

lead systems. LEXIS/NEXIS. the World Bank, chambers of commerce at home

and abroad, and international systems already in existence in Europe, Asia and
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the United Nations. Government has the ability to negotiate on the behalf of U.S.

businesses and should use that capabihty. Information today is key to businesses

actions and reactions. Any attempt on the part of government to make this

network accessible in Paris. Texas as well as Paris, France would enhance the

U.S. businesses competitiveness.

In a world that is rapidly establishing various sets of standards, access to informa-

tion on standards in each country or trade bloc is critical to U.S. businesses.

Within its networks, government should be providing business with up-to-date

directives and policies in a centralized and easy-to-use format. This would also

include information on licensing, technology transfers and directives on joint

ventures in foreign markets.

In the past five years, governments around the world have come to agreement on

unified coding used in tariffs. Nothing is more complexing to an exporter than

not understanding the tariffs and duties his/her product is subject to in the country

of destination. The U.S. government should address the collection and compiling

of individual country tariffs in a database for access to the U.S. business commu-

nity.

Establish a directive to the TPCC to collect, print and distribute a national

directory of international trade resources available from non-profit and govern-

mental agencies in the U.S. This information could be distributed in print and

through other means presently available to government such as the National

Trade Data Bank.

Establish a directive to the Department of Commerce to include trade leads for

services to be included into the Trade Opportunities Program for those foreign

firms seeking service providers on their trips to the U.S. or in the establishment

of their operations in the U.S.

Education

I don't think I need to expand on the basic educational needs of the business community

and the lack of skills in today's graduates and undergraduates. I speak to many small

exporters on a daily basis, and what 1 hear most often is of the lack of a workforce designed

for their industry so that they as owners can be free to address the needs of creating business,

not always administering it. Our schools tend to address the glamour of international trade
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such as marketing, joint ventures and sourcing, but do not teach the basics of quoting offers,

paciiing shipments, documentation requirements for shipments or the basics of the language

of trade which our European and Asian counterparts are well versed in. I recommend that

as part of our national strategy the following:

That educational grants given by the government be tied to the national strategy

and reflect education in trade basics and understanding the intricacies of trade

finance.

That the government collect, collate and distribute curriculums. syllabus and

other documents and materials presently being developed by the educational

community into a national database for access by the general public and other

educational institutions.

That the Department of Commerce as part of its internal training request the

private sector to mentor its personnel and trainees so that they may have a

hands-on understanding of the issues involved for manufacturing and service

exporters.

That educational programs aimed at foreign countries for small businesses, such

as those funded by the Agency for International Development - including Entre-

preneurs International, be refocused as not just training programs but also as

matchmaking programs to enhance small businesses ties, especially minority-

owned businesses with similar sized businesses. Also, that these foreign busi-

nesses which participate in such programs be encouraged to tie into a

communication network for business similar to the Trade Opportunities Program

already in existence in the Department of Commerce.

Direct the Department of Commerce to educate the American business commu-

nity on the opportunities available through the Multilateral Development Banks

and organize a national effort to have them meet with U.S. exporters.

That an educational effort be established in strategic foreign markets for training

entrepreneurs and businesses on how to import from the U.S., how to identity

suppliers of products and how to access services of U.S. companies.
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Financing

Mr. Chairman, I don't claim to be an expert on export financing, but in my role as an exporter

and in my day-to-day dealings with exporters, it is no secret that the present structures fall

far short of.the needs of the community. I caution this committee. While I was with New

York State, 1 saw a similar program initiated for the education of bankers that brought no

measurable result to the exporting community, it is very clear that the gaps in institutional

financing will continue to exist as long as government regulations and limited profitability

exists in this area. However. 1 do see the future of financing as a bright horizon provided

that the private sector and the government work together to prepare our exporters for other

alternatives in financing. Too many times 1 bring together U.S. exporters and interested

buyers from the former Soviet Republics and watch the opportunities collapse because of

a lack of understanding on the American side of creative ways to do business without a

confirmed irrevocable letter of credit. The former republics, on the other hand, have

extensive experience in alternative ways of doing business but lack the ability to educate

U.S. businesses on how to successfully conclude business with them. I recommend the

following actions be included in a national strategy:

That an educational effort be undertaken by the TPCC to provide American

businesses with information on alternative methods of financing exports includ-

ing transactional finance, countertrade, barter, factoring and forfeiting.

That a pilot fund be established in the Small Business Administration to be used

for transactional financing. The fund would be administered by export finance

specialists in the SBA in partnership with representatives from private merchant

banks which provide transactional financing. This fund would accomplish two

objectives: it would begin to bring into the system the type of financing most small

businesses have need for, and educate specialists within the SBA on how to

evaluate transactions for financing which would relieve their dependency on asset

or collateral based financing that is historic within the agency.

Investigate the experience of General Foods and the Bank of Boston on the

establishment of trade credit certificates and see if such a system in today's

economy could benefit small and medium-sized businesses. A clearinghouse

concept of trade credits could be devised to foster transactions in Eastern
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Europe, Africa and the Newly Independent States. The results of such an

investigation would be shared with the banking community and the private sector.

Direct the TPCC to hold an annual forum on export financing for the U.S.

business community to include private and public banking institutions, merchant

banks, investment houses, exporters and other players who have a stake in

expanding financing for exports. The purpose of the forum would be to establish

who is financing, what their criteria for financing are and to make recommenda-

tions to Congress or other governmental bodies for legislative changes, etc. This

forum should annually be held in the exporting communities and not in Washing-

ton, DC.

Minority Businesses

I come before you today not to make additional requests for special funds or additional

special programs. Minority businesses are wrought with the same needs as most of our

exporters. They are undercapitalized and lack access to capital. It is my contention that if

our government is doing right for small businesses, it will be doing right by minority

businesses. I had the privilege to sit on the International Trade Committee of the President's

Commission on Minority Business Development. 1 will echo a recommendation of that

Commission:

That Congress direct the TPCC and other relevant agencies to develop appro-

priate data collection techniques to measure the contributions of minority busi-

nesses to U.S. export activity.

In my experience, I have met with a variety of minority individuals who have vast experience

in international trade and are clearly committed to succeeding in international markets.

What they lack is a clear picture of who they are and how they can benefit from each other.

I also recommend that:

That the Department of Commerce's Minority Business Development Agency,

in cooperation with the states and the private sector, develop an Exporter's

Resource Guide which would be a directory of those minority firms engaged in

exporting and minority service providers (public and private) with expertise in
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assisting such firms. This could possibly be included in the Export Yellow Pages

as the Green Pages are now.

Coordination of Promotional Efforts

The effectiveness of this effort by the TPCC will largely depend on its ability to coordinate

efforts in both the public and private sectors. Hopefully the days of government competing

with itself and with the private sector are waning. Further recommendations include:

That the TPCC also be charged with extending the concept of one-stop shops to

overseas markets and make sure that all grants and other programs funded by

the U.S. government are centrally accessible in the foreign country. This would

be particularly true of the American Business Centers and other operatives being

funded in Eastern Europe and the Former Soviet Republics.

That the government pubhcly declare its partnership with the private sector and

initiate a clearing process to support private sector service providers. It has

always been my contention that government should support the growth and

development of local, regional and national trade organizations. One way that

would be supportive would be to announce that firms would only be listed in

government publications, directories, etc. if they are a member of a local, regional

or national world trade organization.

That Congress should establish a national fund to grant financial assistance to

local, regional and national non-profit trade organizations. This program could

be similar to the NETWORKS program presently operating in New York State

under the auspices of the Department of Economic Development. Such a fund

might also include support for sister city/state relations so that they could expand

one-on-one business exchanges with their toreign counterparts.

That the TPCC evaluate the effectiveness of New York State's Global Market

Entry Service (GEMS) and investigate how such a component could be inte-

grated into the Technical Assistance Centers.

That all agencies of the TPCC utilize the Department of Commerce's District

Export Councils as the point of contact in their efforts to reach U.S. exporters.
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Export Intermediaries

Statistics from the Department ot Commerce indicate that approximately 40% of merchan-

dise exports are handled by export intermediaries. These include distributors, wholesalers,

brokers, agents and export management/trading companies. These intermediaries repre-

sent a large knowledge base of experienced exporters and given the right kind of support

could dramatically increase our exporting stats. More attention needs to be given by the

TPCC to their role and partnership in expanding U.S. exports.

Also, in this ever changing world, Japanese and European trading companies are viewing

American manufacturers lack of export willingness as an opportunity to expand their

overseas sales and operations. This is also true of former state-owned enterprises in the

former Soviet Republics which are busy establishing U.S. offices to support their activities.

American export intermediaries won't be able to compete on the scale of these trading

companies in their own backyard. Neither is our export strategy designed to assist U.S.

manufacturers to meet their export experienced partners in global trade. Little attention is

given by government to indirect methods of exporting. I urge the following recommenda-

tions be included in our national strategy.

That a national databank of export intermediaries be established to match U.S.

manufacturers with potential export management companies or distributors.

That this databank also include potential foreign agents and distributors listed in

the Foreign Traders Index.

That export intermediaries be included in trade missions, trade shows and other

outreach efforts coordinated by the TPCC.

That in the allocation of resources, the Small Business Administration's Export

Matchmaker Program be funded to be a national program in major exporting

communities. Let's fund what works. Additionally, the Congress should charge

SBA with organizing such events around major U.S. domestic shows which attract

foreign visitors.

That Commerce and SBA create a separate category for export intermediaries

m their annual acknowledgement of the exporting community.
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Trade Information Center

Mr. Chairman, the national strategy as proposed in this document calls for the Trade

Information Center at Commerce to be the contact point for exporting information. I

strongly agree with this recommendation. In all the organizations I am involved with, I state

that contact is the first line of attack. 1 have also visited the TIC and know how understaffed

and unprepared they are for the 1.000 calls a week they presently get. I am personally

committed to their success in directing callers to the resources and information they need

to export. I also know that given their present structure, they could not meet the expecta-

tions of the general public. Thus. 1 strongly recommend the following:

That the staffing of the center be increased.

That budget allocations be made for a staff library at their disposal with up-to-

date information and resources from the private sector to augment the govern-

ment information they compile.

Government is not known for its marketing capabilities and it is important that

a national campaign and marketing plan be developed to promote the TIC.

Included in this campaign should be a public service announcement for exporting

and its importance to our national economy, hopefully by the President.

Conclusion

I have highlighted some of the areas which I feel can further enhance the process of designing

a national export strategy. The proof will be in the pudding, and I hope this committee will

seriously address how it can empower the work of the Trade Promotion Coordinating

Committee and America's exporters. A stronger public/private partnership is clearly

needed in the area of expanding exports. The private sector is and has been ready through

its various channels to support the efforts of government. Thank you for the opportunity to

address my concerns. I personally welcome our partnership for the new millennium that we

are forging today.
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Testimony
by Leslie Stroh

President of Trade Services Corp. and
Publisher of The EXPORTER magazine

on October 26, 1993

before the

Subcommittee on Rural Enterprises, Exports and
the Environment,

Committee on Small Business,
House of Representatives,

U.S. Congress

The Trade Promotion Coordinating Committee (TPCC) report
entitled "Toward a National Export Strategy, " mandated by
Congress, is at best an interim report. In this testimony, I

will first make several general comments, and then:

* briefly review the Export Trading Company Act of 1982 and
lessons learned from it;

* discuss the importance of creating a marketing plan by the
government for US exporters, and then creating support
services

* define very specifically the targetted exporters and the
US international trade infrastructure;

* point out the significance of very small manufacturers and
very small intermediaries;

* explain the need to quantify the goals of the national
export strategy; and finally,

* comment on particular sections of the TPCC report.
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GENERAL COMMENTS

One of its biggest faults of the TPCC report is that
Secretary of Commerce Ronald Brown promises that by adopting
the "program" of the TPCC, the United States will be assured
of $1 trillion of exports in the year 2000. Yet, even if we
do nothing, and merely continue the low level of growth of
the past three years of 6-8% per year, simple arithmetic says
that the current level of exports of goods and services of
$700 billion will grow to between $1.1 trillion and $1.3
trillion.

The TPCC's estimated 10-30% reduction in growth by
Implementing their strategy gives new meaning to the words,
"I'm from the government and I'm here to help you."

Supporting numbers are lacking throughout the report, and the
ones that are there do not always make sense . One statistic
states that imports in Europe will grow by 5% from now until
the year 2000, and imports of Latin America and Asia by 8%.

One trillion dollars ofexports in 1993 represents a 5% growth
rate. If imports in a vital market are forecast to grow at
8%, by adopting the TPCC "program" are we anticipating a loss
of global market share?

The recent decontrol of computers by President Clinton
announced with presentation of this report -in the words of
Secretary of Commerce Brown- "will boost US exports by
billions of dollars."

Why, then, does the report anticipate a continued slowing o f

the rate of growth of US exports, when so many global events,
such as decontrol, the economic recovery in Europe and Japan,
the Uruguay Round of the General Agreement on Tariffs and
Trade (GATT) and the North American Free Trade Agreement
(NAFTA) all favor a continuation or an increase in the rate
of growth of US exports?

Writing the TPCC report without numbers is like writing a

campaign strategy without district demographics.

The TPCC report appears to be a potpourri of everything the
TPCC knows about exporting -- without either a unifying
vision, consistent theme, or budgeting process. It is a

curious blend of internal/domestic details and a continuance
of Reagan-Bush programs that are now adopted by the Clinton
administration. It is possible to describe this program as a

program without a purpose.

There are also a number of glaring omissions, for example a

discussion of the ETCA of 1982, which is discussed below.

There is a also clear bias against "very small" firms
(defined below) and exporters that are not manufacturers. Yet
such non-manufacturer exporters represent 64% of existing US
exporters, employing 1.4 million people and generating 44% of
exports. They are referred to in just 9 lines,
parenthetically, (see p. 13) in the entire 103-page document.
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Multilateral Development BanKs liason and tne MarKet
Cooperator program both featured in this report as new and
expanded initiatives were both mandated by Congress some time
ago, and only now being implemented in a more meaningful way.

The role of the unification of international product
standards in the development of US trade are treated as an
afterthought in the TPCC's report (pp. 61-67) in the
obstacles section, instead of as a primary mechanism for
increasing US product acceptability. Yet, in my opinion,
this is the single most critical area with long-term benefits
that the US Government can resolve for US industry. It is

also the least glamorous.

The timetable for providing the additional information which
will actually fulfill the Congressional mandate is unclear
despite the inclusion of specific action dates. When will we,

the public and Congress, actually see the report as mandated
by law. Or, by the nature of the budgeting process, will the
prioritization not be available for public scrutiny until it
can be defended by saying that as part of the total budget it

is such a small proportion of the total budge that the budget
process should not be held by a discussion of these details.
In other words, is the process of completing the review,
prioritization, and budget process being set up so as to
avoid public scrutiny.

LESSONS FROM THE PAST: A REVIEW OF THE EXPORT TRADING COMPANY
ACT (ETCA) OF 1982

Prior to the passage of the ETCA in 1982, the 97th Congress
commissioned a study to evaluate its potential impact.
According to the study, "the ETCA would by 1985: (1) reduce
the federal deficit to $22 billion; (2) increase domestic
employment by approximately 300,000 to 600,000; and (3)
increase the Gross National Product between $27 billion and
$55 billion" As a result of such positive predictions, the
ETCA was passed unanimously by Congress.

( In July 1993 , the Association of the Bar of the City of New
York prepared a review of the 1982 ETCA, from which the above
quote was obtained. The report was provided to me by Ms. Lee
Wah Chin, Chair, International Committee, The Association of
the Bar of the City of New York (212-827-3616).)

The ETCA aimed to create export trading companies -- or
"trade intermediaries" -- and to boost US exports. Worthy
goals. In an article on the ETCA as quoted in the Bar
Association report, its former director commented, "It is

conceivable that the ETCA has accounted for over one billion
dollars in exports and has made significant contributions to

US exports." Taking the most charitable perspective that this
is an annual figure, that comes to the oft quoted 20,000
jobs per one billion of exports. This is a far cry from
300,000 to 600,000 jobs.

By 1987, 44,000 trade intermediaries including some 120 ETCA
certified trading companies accounted for 37% of the value of
US merchandise exports. However, the trade intermediaries
weren't created by the ETCA; they already existed, but nobody
knew about them.
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(Remember that prior to 1987, there was no count of the
number and type of US exporters. It wasn't until The EXPORTER
magazine published the first figures in 1989 that there was
even a firm estimate, and not until June of 1992 did the
Commerce Department publish the official number for 1987 of
104,564 merchandise exporters)

Despite the significance given to trade intermediaries in the
1982 ECTA, and their important role in exporting today,
there is no meaningful discussion of their role or their
needs in the TPCC report. Nor is there mention of the need to
phase out the ETCA office as a cost-saving measure. The TPCC
report also confuses trade and service intermediaries --

entities that should be treated separately.

Congress should take note of the cost of bad information.
Back in 1982, you did not have access to the Exporter Data
Base, So, based on anecdotal evidence, you unanimously made
what turned out to be a legislative blunder.

Now, 10 years later, the TPCC is giving you the same
opportunity. They are asking for you to approve programs and
budget for which hard demographic information exists, but
which they decline to give to you. Would you as
Congresspeople run your campaign without demographic data and
rely solely on the open ended responses in your opinion
polls.

CREATE A MARKETING PLAN

It is important to realize that export promotion and
development are nothing more than marketing strategies, not
unlike those used in re-election campaigns. In an election
you have a definitive end date, voter turnout, and election
results. Trade is measured by dollars, shipments, number of
firms participating and jobs.

All export promotion means is that the federal government is
setting up a marketing-information infrastructure on behalf
of US companies, and writing a strategic plan on how to use
it. The key difference electioneering or domestic marketing
and international marketing is that in international trade,
participants operate in two different business environments
simultaneously. Everything else is the same, only the details
and particulars of each country's business environment
differ. Trade practice is as important as trade policy.

Like for Congressional districts, demographics exist for
exporters down to the three-digit zip level. This means that
if you can specify the three-digit zips in your Congressional
district, you can have as full a profile of exporters as the
disclosure laws allow. The TPCC was aware of these export
demographics, recorded in the "Profile of United States
Exporters: Initial Findings from the Exporter Data Base,"
published by Commerce in September of 1993.

This report was available to the TPCC prior to publication.
Not using the data indicates to me that Commerce is unwilling
to focus on the specifics of the exporter universe and the
existing support infrastructure.
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The US government needs to stop focusing on rearranging
leftover programs and create a marketing plan. And then and
only then see if the programs fit the implementation of the
marketing plan. Debating the relationship between two
agencies over who will have the primary "800" number for
incoming callers is not what one expects in a strategic plan.

DEFINE TARGETTED EXPORTERS CLEARLY

"Export -Ready

"

Faced with a choice of three ways to define the
beneficiaries of this export development plan, the TPCC
picked the one with no discernable quantifiable basis, a
psychographic: "export-ready" firms. Such a nebulous term
will prevent Congress --or anybody else -- from measuring
results.

No one can answer the question: "How many export-ready firms
are there?" No one can really define what this means, nor can
anyone measure if the number of export ready firms increases.

In other words, there is no way to measure success. But,
again, by choosing a $1 trillion target, the TPCC and the
administration are guaranteed success, even if nothing
nothing happens, simply because projections of growth at low
historic rates indicate that the US will export $1.1 to $1.3
based on market conditions and forces already in existence.

You can ask about the state of mind of an "export ready"
firm, but that will yield nothing other than anecdotal
evidence, which may or may not be correct. For example, it is

currently thought by bankers and other industry participants
that middle market firms are increasing their exports or
their interest in exports rapidly, that is, by 15% per year.

If there is a substantial base of exporters growing at 15%

per year, but the average will be growing at 5% per year, as

the Department of Commerce (DOC) predicts, then for every one
company growing at 15% there are two companies growing at 0%,

or some percentage of companies dropping out. Why? Is this

not a suject of concern. Since these firms are exporters,
they are export ready. What programs exist to keep existing
exporters from dropping out of the export business. Is there

any level of concern for why it is happening?

Number of Employees

The second choice in defining potential clientele is to break
down companies by number of employees. The Exporter Data Base
uses the following categories: under 20 employees (very
small), 20-99 employees (small), 100 to 499 employees
(medium-sized) a nd over 500 employees (large).

I do not advocate using these categories for the same reasons
that I reject the "export-ready" definition. The terms are
descriptive and do not measure success. The size of the
company has no bearing on the success of the company, only
the potential for success.
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Company size is a Dasic criterion oecause tnat is tne way Lue

Enterprise Statistics have been collected for hundreds of
years. This is the way data is collected, period. The
Exporter Data Base which is stratified by employee size of
company provides the United States with the best export trade
statistics in the world (This is a proposition I am willing
to defend in a different forum).

Moreover, despite some known technical deficiencies in export
trade statistics, the government has the ability to make the
system even more useful. To present a report called "Toward a

National Export Strategy" ignoring the Exporter Data Base
completely by non inclusion of any of its data is an act of
willful dis-information.

The Small Business Administration's (SBA's) definition of
small business, commonly referred to as "under 500 employees"
is not very useful. Since this Comn:ittee focuses on small
business, and the statistics exist, I would encourage it to
use the four way break-down by employee size: very small
(under 20), small (20-99), medium (100-499) and large (500+
employees), that is available in the structure of the
EXPORTER DATA BASE.

To put this in context, medium with 100 to 499 employees, in
terms of the US banking community corresponds to the "middle
market," which for manufacturers is SIO-SIOO million in
annual total sales. 499 employees equates to $50 million so
the analysis is not perfectly congruent.

In order to put this in context you can equate certain
employee sizes with total annual sales. For manufacturers the
employee size breaks suggested would on a total-annual- sales
basis be the equivalent of very small (under $2 million),
small ($2 to under $10 million), medi urn or "middle market"
($10 to $50 million) and large (over $50 million). Banks tend

to mean over several hundred million when they use the word
" large .

"

Small does not mean poor. It may mean that the company
infrastructure may be lacking to run both a domestic and
international business.

Frequency of Exporting

In trying to define the targetted exporters, my preference,
which remains unabated, is to use the terms "frequent" and
"infrequent" exporter designations -- including "moderately
frequent" as a middle category, if necessary — following a

determination of company size. In other words employee size
is a measure of potential, frequency is a measure of
accomplishment

.

The reason is simple: I can count shipments; and the
government can count shipments. For example, there are 12

million shipments per year worth more than $2,500, and 12

million shipments per year worth less than $2,500. Of the
shipments over $2,500, 52% are less than $10,000 in value.
This simple fact of transacvtion size, is of strategic
importance in developing a trade development program, because
the shipment size and frequency together determine what is

profitable for the exporter to do.
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Expertise is a function of frequency not size. I use the

analogy of the person who buys a very expensive grand piano.

Becoming a concert pianist is not a function of the price of

the piano, it requires practice. In the same way, the firms

that "practice" exporting often become experts, grow and
become more profitable.

DEFINE US INTERNATIONAL TRADE INFRASTRUCTURE

In order to write a national export strategy, there must be

some framework identifying who the strategy is being written
for. All US companies is a rather nebulous definition.

First, the US business community should be broken into three
groups

:

1. Manufacturers (SIC codes 20-39);

2. Trade Intermediaries (SIC codes 50-51); and

3. All other types of companies, including service
Intermediaries (all other SIC codes).

Second, each of these business categories can again be broken
down by number of employees. If exports equal jobs, then the
number of employees is a critical measure.

1. Very small (1-20 employees);

2. Small (20-99 employees);

3. Medium (100-499 employees); and

4. Large (500+ employees).

Third, all of these businesses operate in one of the
following five styles:

1. Domestic only;

2. Export and domestic;

3. Binational or trinational with a facility on one
or two foreign countries giving rise to both foreign direct
investment issues and export issues;

4. Multinational with a facility in three or more
foreign countries, giving rise to a complex set of foreign
direct investment issues and product sourcing issues, defined
here as US-owned or originated; and

5. Transnational, which is the same as multinational,
except that it is either foreign-owned or originated, or it
takes a global perspective, not a US perspective.

Fourth, there are four types of trade facilitators:

1. Federal;
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2. State/local;

3. Private non-profit; and

4. Private for-profit.

This may seem like a complex matrix, but it separates the

players into discreet components that make it possible to

obtain statistical data on which we may both plan programs
and measure results. Using a matrix like this allows
Congress to ask a question for which there exists a specific

answer

.

THE SIGNIFICANCE OF SMALL BUSINESSES

I would like to boldly assert some counter-intuitive
conclusions -- I say "boldly, " since charts make most
people's eyes glaze over, and I am offering conclusions from

analytical material copyrighted intellectual property of The

EXPORTER.

I reached these conclusions using publicly available data
prepared by the Bureau of the Census from the Enterprise
Statistics and the Exporter Data Base.

Very Small Manufacturers

Very small manufacturing companies (manufacturers with fewer

than 20 employees) are more productive exporters if measured

by export sales per employee than large companies. If

"exports equal jobs," then one of the measures of success

should be export sales per employee.

One criticism of the "frequency" criterion is that very small

manufacturers are not likely to become frequent exporters by

the very fact that they are very small with fewer than 20

employees, and total sales, both domestic and export, of less

than 32,000,000. There is an inference in the data analysis

that 50 shipments (the frequency threshold) and $1 million in

export sales are interchangeable terms. This will be subject

to further analysis.

However very small companies that are trading companies are

highly likely to be among the most frequent exporters, and

with help could become even more frequent exporters.

Very Small Trade Intermediaries

Non-manufacturers -- or trade intermediaries -- are the most

numerous exporters of manufactured goods. There are 31,597

ver small international trade intermediaries (SIC 50-51) (out

of a total of 40,863- 77%) the sole business of which is

trading, wholesaling and distributing manufactured goods

domestically and internationally, and 17,360 very small firms

out of 21,234 (82%) who are neither manufacturers nor

wholesalers that export in addition to their main business,

which is neither manufacturing nor wholesaling.

In virtually every category of exporting, particularly trade

finance, the needs of trade intermediaries of any size are

different from those of manufacturers.
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In the TPCC report, however, trade intermediaries are only
referred to in the following nine lines on page 13:

" There is a full range of for-profit direct export
service providers (e.g., banks, export management and export

trading companies, consulting firms, world trade centers, law

firms, freight consolidation and transportation services).
For-profit export service businesses offer a virtually
unlimited range of direct business services at market
prices"

.

The above passage is the full discussion of trade
intermediaries, but they are quite significant in exporting.
There are 67,000 trade intermediaries (64% of all exporters)
in the United States and they account for 43% of US
merchandise exports. The lack of more of a discussion of

trade intermediaries is a serious deficiency in the TPCC
report

.

Service intermediaries (banks, consulting firms, world trade
centers, law firms, freight consolidation and transportation)
companies fare worse than trade intermediaries. Firstly, they

are confused with trade intermediaries. Secondly they are not

Included in the range of multipliers or considered as service
vendors to even the "export ready exporter".

Banks which are mentioned in the TPCC report are included in

my category service intermediary, under the TPCC's category
of "for profit, direct export service providers."

There are by my guesstimate between 10,000 and 15,000 service
intermediaries in addition to trade intermediaries.

Any export development strategy that does not include these
private sector resources indicates a bias against small
business, since, with few exceptions, these are all very
small or small firms.

QUANTIFY GOALS OF THE NATIONAL EXPORT STRATEGY

A. For Manufacturers:

1. Increase the number of large company exporters by 10%.

2. Increase the participation rate in exporting of the very
small, small and medium-sized manufacturing exporters to 90%

of the next-larger category so that participation rate goal

for medium sized business would be 90% of the participation
rate of large business. I assume that if one size of business
can find a foreign market, the next category down can sell in

the same markets.

Potential increase in net new manufacturers as exporters.

Based on increasing the percentage participation rate to 90%

of the higher employee size category, the TPCC could set a
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goal of adding 160,000 manufactures as exporters.

Although shown here in total, this same approach could be
taken on an SIC code by SIC code basis, allowing for narrowly
focused export support programs in areas with the greatest
likelyhood of success as defined by medium sized company
participation rates.

Potential goals for increasing manufacturers who export.

# already company
exporting size

current % goal for % net new
participation participation exporters

12,975
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of quantifiable goals as noted above in numbers 1-3 for
manufacturers. Note that trade intermediaries and
manufacturers require different services, because of
differences in the capital structures of the two types of
businesses. Manufacturers typically have fixed capital and
working capital, trade intermediaries typically have little
fixed capital, and fully use their available working capital.

For all new exporters the major obstacle to completing export
transactions is the high transactions cost incident to small
transactions (under $10,000). Heretical as it may seem, why
not network the very small trade intermediaries with the very
small manufacturers, since the government does not have
enough subsidy money to support the 18 million transactions
per year under $10,000.

There are also software tools that reduce the cost of export
transactions dramatically that are affordable by all
exporters, including the very small businesses. The TPCC is
silent on this subject, and to the best of my knowledge, the
DOC is not institutionally aware of the educational nature of
any transaction-related software.

As this kind of software is produced by for-profit companies,
and trade intermediaries are for profit institutions, I

perceive a government bias against the private sector in
their supply of trade services to emerging exporters.

The government could instead sift through and/or take
inventories of these software tools, and provide lists of
available software packages to trade intermediaries. Based
on referral criteria, the government could introduce
experienced trade intermediaries suitably defined to
Inexperienced manufacturers.

What the TPCC should not do, is establish trade assistance
centers for small businesses, as noted in point #4 in bold on
page 16 of the TPCC report. By my count, at least 62,097
such centers (including both 50/51 type intermediaries and
other trade intermediaries) already exist, employing 1.4
million people exporting manufactured goods.

C. Other Trade Intermediaries

The category "Other Trade Intermediaries" includes
subcategories such as retailers, catalog companies,
hairdressers, restaurants, and the whole range of U.S.
businesses. There are 21,234 exporters (0.7%) in this
category out of a total of 3.2 million firms.

Goals similar to those of categories A and B need to be set
and programs developed, but on an classification-by-
classification basis.

D. Services

The TPCC report is noticeably silent on increasing service
exports, which is said by many to be both a) rapidly growing,
and b) of paramount importance in the future. I am limited in
commenting on the growth of service exports, since there is
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no proper way to count them.

Service exports are locational, that is, they require a

foreign presence to maximize the US participation. As a

result, the treaty benefits of transparency, security and
national treatment of foreign direct investment are of
paramount importance. To increase service exports, rapid
conclusion of the Uruguay Round of the GATT talks, and
acceptance of the NAFTA treaty are critical.

The prominent discussion of manufacturing jobs that will come
from NAFTA, and the silence on service jobs. Indicate that
some jobs (manufacturing) are more equal than others
(service). Yet, the President, the Secretary of Commerce and
the USTR have taken the appropriate initiatives outside of

the TPCC, and since there isn't much that the government can
do to foster increased service exports beyond the
they already are pursuing, I merely note that the TPCC report
is silent on this issue.

SECTORAL DISCUSSION OF THE TPCC REPORT

Having established a matrix of players, and some quantifiable
goals within the current demographics of exporters, I would
like to make some observations on the following subjects that
are mentioned in the TPCC report:

1. Advocacy ( & Rules on Referrals)

2. Trade Finance

3. Trade Development (Export Promotion Services)

4. Information

5. Export Controls

6. Organizational Structure

7. Priorities

1

.

Advocacy

Advocacy is a good idea and its time has come. As discussed

in the TPCC report advocacy appears to be big project-
related, or at the very least big-ticket. There discussion of

advocacy was in the section on trade development. I think it

is of sufficient merit to treat on a stand alone basis.

The exposition on how the Office of Advocacy will be set up

is one of the clearest in the report, yet costs are not
mentioned. It is significant that no programs are cut in the

report -- although clearly the ECTA office wouldn't be missed
— and this new program is added. Again, I would recommend
phasing out the ECTA office and the ETCA program.

The first priority of the Office of Advocacy should be

increased visibility of effort to unify international product

standards, the discussion of which is now appended to the end

of export controls. If you can't plug in the motor or

computer, you aren't going to sell it. There is a very big

service business- retro-fitting US products to foreign
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standards, but it is at the cost of competitiveness.

The second priority of the Office of Advocacy should be to
understand that the Secretary doesn't need any new staff, but
that there are hundreds of knowledgeable people already
working at the Trade Development Administration (TDA),
Multilater Development Bank liason (MDB), the Export-Import
Bank ( Eximbank ) , Overseas Private Investment Corp. (OPIC)
and elsewhere, including experts on tied aid, countertrade
and offset. The Office of Advocacy at the highest levels
should draw upon all of the project-related support services,
rather than try to create its own.

There should be three forms of advocacy: a. "project
advocacy," b. "foreign advocacy" and c. "domestic advocacy."

a. Project Advocacy

Project advocacy refers to big-ticket advocacy requiring
high-level attention.

b. Foreign Advocacy

Foreign advocacy means that it ought to be possible for a
representative of any US company to walk into a Commerce or
State Department office abroad and ask for direct, personal,
on-site help.

"Preferential treatment" is the reason typically given for
why specific targeted help is not preferred. Representatives
of companies without immediately recognizable names do not
usually obtain on-demand, on-site help/advocacy.

The TPCC staff who created the pyscho-graphic "export ready"
should be able to define a set of rules that will make it
possible to give preference to a firm that has exhibited
commitment by travelling abroad. Local staff abroad should
be relieved of the burden of worrying about those firms who
have not exhibited a commitment to exporting as being denied
equal treatment.

If usage builds and the foreign location staff becomes
overburdened, then the market is clearly indicating the value
of such services, and budgets should be adjusted accordingly.

c. Domestic Advocacy

In the United States, there are 67,000 trade intermediaries
of all sizes and varieties, and up to 15,000 for-profit
service intermediaries, not to mention several thousand
non-profit service intermediaries.

The DOC needs to change its referral policy so that it does
not discriminate against small-business service providers.
It should, in fact, leverage its services by referring
businesses to businesses. In the commercial world this is
called networking.

In terms of this Committee, domestic advocacy is the single
biggest source of potential employment, since 95% of all
trading companies/wholesalers/trade intermediaries have fewer
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than 100 employees, and manufacturers with fewer than 100
employees are the ones least likely to have the resources to
export directly.

In the absence of any DOC rules on referrals -- other than it
is against Commerce policy -- I will suggest a framework.

Rules on Referrals

The benefit of a referral is to give the requestor access to
a potentially knowledgeable provider, thus leveraging the
resources of the DOC by a factor of at least three to one.

Since the DOC cannot ascertain in advance all of the
necessary particulars of the transaction to be discussed, it
can make no representation or warranty as to the suitability,
viability or financial integrity of either the requestor or
the provider.

Within that constraint, the DOC will refer the requestor to
at least three providers that are:

a. firms with experience within the last 12 months of at
least one completed transaction either in the market under
discussion, or the product under discussion; and

b. active members of some local or regional trade affiliation
such as a World Trade Club or District Export Council
comprised of other active export service providers.

Then the referring agency will also provide the name and
telephone number of the requestor (with the knowledge of the
requestor) to the providers named.

This will clearly generate a sales call, but with a minimum
of three sales calls, the requestor will have the opportunity
to compare different resources and receive many hours of
practical information for free. If the requestor is not
willing to listen to a free sales pitch, how strong is the
commitment to exporting? From a Congressional budgeting
view point, look also at the leverage of DOC resources, a few
minutes networking yields many hours of counseling. The sale
that results pays a persons salary. That is called incease in

employment in the most fundamental sense.

2. TRADE FINANCE

Tied Aid, Feasibility Studies, OPIC Project Financing,
Multilateral Development Banks liason, and EXIMBANK project
financing are in my opinion more rightly advocacy issues with
trade finance components.

The following topics, a discussion of which is included in
the Trade Finance Section of the TPCC, all belong under the
advocacy section: tied aid (for which an increase was
proposed after the writing of this report), feasibility
studies, OPIC project financing, and multilateral development
banks, liason.

Projects don't go forward without financing, and the Eximbank
has demonstrated capacity with regard to project finance.
Tied aid will be managed by EXIM. Big projects are advocacy
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decisions as well as return on investment decisions.

The TDA should be the working group for the Office of
Advocacy, and the Advocacy Council should include all the
above-named agencies, plus others as the Secretary desires.

It is interesting to note that it has taken a change of
administrations to give priority to the Multilateral
Development Bank effort, mandated by Congress some years ago.

When I talk about trade finance, I am talking about financing
the exports of 104,564 companies who make direct export
shipments to unrelated customers, and not as part of a
project.

State/Local Financial Entities

The State/Local Financial Entities discussion, also in the
TPCC s Trade Finance Section, is one essentially of delegated
authority. That is, to what extent will the Eximbank delegate
the authority to commit money? The TDCC report neatly
side-steps th e relevant issues. The phrase "currently active
in only a few states" (p. 51) should be the clue that the
city/state program is not an overwhelming success. Typically,
results are announced in dollar terms. When one finds out how
many hundreds of loans have been approved for a base of
104,564 exporters, you get a truer measure of how ineffective
the Eximbank state/local initiative has been.

According to the TPCC report, the Working Capital Guarantee
Program for loans of under $750,000, the size relevant to
small exporters -- more importantly, to 90% of all exporters
— is being transferred to SBA. As always, the devil is in

the details. According to the TPCC report, "If the plan
fails to perform satisfactorily [one year after its effective
date], it will be terminated and all pre-export working
capital programs will be consolidated into Ex imbank's
Working Capital Guarantee Program" (p. 48).

This Committee isn't going to want to hear this, but SBA is

not the appropriate place for the Working Capital Guarantee
Program. All the compromise referred to above does is

postpone the date when the Working Capital Guarantee Program
is transferred back to Eximbank. The problem is not SBA, and
while the Working Capital Guarantee Program has its own
problems, it is not the reason that SBA is not the
appropriate administrator. SBA loan officers deal with asset
based lending on a day-to-day basis.

The Working Capital Guarantee Program is transaction-based.
It's like asking a violinist to play the piano: Yes, you can
cross train them, but the odds are that a concert violinist
won't become a concert pianist.

This committee would be doing all exporters a service if it

encouraged SBA to terminate their interest in the Working
Capital Guarantee Program.

With the exception of the role of SBA in facilitating the
networking of small trade intermediaries and service
intermediaries along the referral lines suggested for the

DOC, I do not see a naturally viable role for SBA in the
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export-development process.

If SBA were to take on the role of facilitating the
networking of small and very small exporters, trade
intermediaries and service intermediaries, it would quickly
attain the preeminent role of small business export advocate.

Foreign Sales Corp ( FSC ) Tax Benefit

Whenever it is discussed, the FSC benefit is touted as
promoting US exports. A recent Treasury study confirms that
it yields more benefits than it costs, and private-sector
studies indicate that it yields far more benefits than it

costs as well. The TPCC report, however, is noticeably silent
on this important export incentive.

The problem with the FSC benefit is that it applies to only
10% of exporters, naturally the largest ones. It was presumed
when the law was passed that there was a significant group of

exporters with export sales below $5 million that would
benefit from a GATT de minimums exemption, called the "Small

FSC." Because of the way that the law was written, there is a

$1 million minimum to benefit from the small FSC.
Consequently, 90% of US exporters are excluded from this tax
benefit.

3. TRADE DEVELOPMENT (EXPORT PROMOTION SERVICES)

In the TPCC report, this section is called "Export Promotion
Services." Much of the section and the recommendations linked

to it can most charitably be called housekeeping (with the

exception of Advocacy, which I treat separately). The content
of the recommendations here are also very fuzzy, being of the

order of "remember to send Mom a card on Mother's Day."

For example. No. 9 (vii and p.l8x) states, "Initiate a

rational system for tasking overseas posts for country
commercial information;" No. 18 ( ix and p20 ) , "Use an

informational 'navigational system' to guide the planning of

programs and events;" No. 29 ( ix and p32 ) , "Promote the

United States as a country that produces quality products;"

and No. 34 (x and p34), "Develop and implement a regular
mechanism for evaluating performance measures." They need to

be specific and detailed to be useful.

Defining the Export-Ready Firm

The following is the TPCC definition of who should receive

help from the US government:

"To be considered export-ready, a firm should:
* Produce a product or offer a service that is competitive in

the US market or is being sold successfully overseas.
* Possess the capacity and flexibility to respond to new

market opportunities.
* Have the appropriate financial resources to support its

export objectives.

73-841 0-94-4
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* Understand the export process and have a management team

that is committed to the export objective and communicates

that message to all its employees" (p. 15).

"A "nonexport-ready" firm is one that lacks any one of these

characteristics . (
pl6 )

.

Trade intermediaries are by definitions one and three

excluded from help from the US government on the basis of

this definition. Yet, they represent 64% of all existing expo

rters, 44% of US merchandise exports, and provide 1.4 million

jobs.

Instead, the mission statement of the US government's
trade-promotion program might be written as follows:

"It is in the interest of the US government to directly help

at home and abroad those firms who have already evidenced a

commitment to exporting by some regular exporting activity.

The goal of the US government help is to increase the number

of shipments, export sales per employee, or decrease the

transaction cost per shipment.

For firms not now exporting as well as for existing
exporters who may not have adequate resources or experience,

the US government will facilitate the networking of these

firms with appropriately sized trade intermediaries comprised

of for profit service intermediaries, not for profit service

intermediaries, state and local service agencies."

The advantage to the my definition is that it is

quantifiable. A system already exists to record company-by-
company transaction activity. And that system is adaptable to

the three-digit zip-code level, meaning that results can be

measured by two-digit SIC codes down to the state level.

Co-Location

Co-location of one-stop shops is one of the primary thrusts

of the TPCC report. As I understand the concept of

co-location, the exporter would be able to acquire all of the

relevant government information from up to 19 agencies in one

location. While this is an admirable goal, I am struck by

three facets of the co-location movement.

The participating agencies in the three test models are

US&FCS, the Eximbank and SBA, which will be trained in all

aspects of export information. Co-location appears to be an

effort to improve communication among and between agencies at

the field level, on the presumption that people working
together will not fight the same turf battles in the field as

are fought in Washington. Co-location is therefore supposed

to be a means to avoid turf battles. Co-location also appears
to be a means of allocating the work load on the spot so that

nobody is turned away at a specific location if they do not

fit the export-ready criteria.

In its plans for one-stop shopping, however, the TPCC report
ignored an existing network of professional information
providers who already run a one-stop shop for information:

libraries, thousands of public libraries.
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With all the talk of information delivery systems, I am
struck that it never occurred to anyone that it might be
appropriate to locate a model office in a business library,
where the technology and the staff are experienced in
information retrieval and handling. If the government is
going to get into wholesale a nd out of retail, it seems
sensible that the government would support the biggest
retailer of information in the country: the public library
system. To make it work would mean paying money to libraries
to run these services. This seems to me to be viable public
policy, enhance an existing service rather than create a new
one.

Trade Events & Seminars

The TPCC notes that "at least eight federal agencies organize
and manage more than 200 trade events annually" (p. 19). In
the New York-Connecticut-New Jersey region there are 250
trade events quarterly, over 1000 annually. Nationally there
are likely to be more than 6,000 trade events per year. The
report also recommends to "establish a centralized trade
event process to ensure that all proposed events, including
those from the states and the private sector, are considered
at one time for a given year. Only by viewing them together
can rational decisions on the number and mix of events be
made" (p. 20).

However, most events are not planned more than two months in
advance, and most event sponsors see no need to ask
government permission to hold an event. In this statement,
there is again the bias against market forces, an urge to
control all parts of the trade development process, and a
lack of understanding that the federal government, because of
the rising trade infrastructure, is increasingly becoming a

marginal player.

In this area, as mentioned above in the domestic advocacy
section, the government can play networker and act as a

referral service, informing exporters of all trade events,
not organizing them.

State Export Promotion Activities

Regarding the federal-state relationship, I only wish to note
that if goals are properly set, they can be shared by all the
willing participants.

Environmental Technologies Exports

This is another way of looking at specific industries, and
does not necessarily need its own section. However it is
Congressionally mandated.

Overseas Network

I made my primary comment on this section under "Advocacy,

"

above. I pulled it from this section, as I believe it should
have a section of its own, in which the advocacy efforts of

the Overseas Network should be considered.

Former Secretary of State Lawrence Eagleberger redefined the
role of the State Department with his cable reminding State
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Department personnel that business was an important part of
their mission. I believe that overseas field personnel
representing US commercial interests should not be considered
spokespersons for the State Department, and that some
distintion be made between foreign policy, and commercial
advocacy.

( Further comments on the Overseas Network appear under
"Information, " below.

)

4. INFORMATION

The ultimate problem that the Department of Commerce has with
information, and by extension any other Department or Agency,
is that there is too much, not too little, and they can't
control it. Only by denying that there is a wealth of
commercial information available can the Commerce department
justify its role as an iformation provider, rather than as a
networking resource

.

Information needs to collected, collated, edited and
disseminated. For certain types of information, the US
government is the best collector. It is not clear if the US
government is the best agency for collating and/or editing
it, and problems of dissemination are substantial.

However, there is a huge, global, private-sector information
industry. In my 14 years of dealing with the subject of
information with the US government, I have rarely heard
anyone refer to private-sector information resources.
Government representatives should, however, be capable of
identifying all private sector suppliers competing with the
US government for the sale of information. The fact that the
US government effectively subsidises information is a
different public policy question.

National Trade Data Bank (NTDB)

The TPCC report, for example, discusses the NTDB, but nowhere
does it mention the thousands of privately available
databases. The NTDB contains statistics on US exports, but
what determines the size of an export market is the size of a
country's imports. There are three databases that carry that
information, but I have never seen reference to them in a
government document

.

For what it is, NTDB is very good, and should be encouraged,
expanded and institutionalized across all agencies. But that
can be done in one policy paragraph, there is no need to
plead for higher authority to conclude an agreement that the
TPCC was mandated to conclude. e.g. "Designate the NTDB as the
primary depository of USG trade-related information and
require all agencies to provide such information to the
NTDB, "

The Commerce Department's, and by extension, the federal
government's approach to trade information is flawed in the
first instance by the definition of what is and is not
available. The problems of usage of the NTDB are minor
compared to the exclusive focus on providing access to US
government data only. The NTDB is, however, correctly
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designated as the sole repository of US government
information, and all that that designation implies.

Again, the point is to utilize the private-sector information
sources. The federal government should provide a

clearing-house of information, not discourage the use of

certain sources.

Trade Information Center (TIC)

The TIC is a very successful resource responding to more than

1,000 calls a week, 50,000 per year. That is one call for

every two exporters

.

The attitude behind the TPCC report's statement, "the
effectiveness of the TIC is being undermined by the
proliferation of similar general information hotlines" (p. 17)

is wrong. I say this for the same reasons I advocate the use

of private-sector information resources in the section above.

Either sole sourcing can be agreed within the TPCC as it was
mandated to do, or let the users decide. Either the TPCC
budget process will work, or it won't. If the reference is to

non-governmental hotlines, making the request is out of

order.

Later in the TIC section, the report also states -- in bold

•type -- "Designate the Trade Information Center, situated in

Commerce, as the single (italicized) TPCC wide information
office that will coordinate existing specialized
nonagricultural export information offices" (p. 18). Instead

of the TPCC eliminating turf battles, the TPCC is now engaged

in fighting them. This particular turf battle, which involves

financial resources, is an example of the very kind of

obstacle that the unified budget is supposed to prevent. This

is not a question of difficulty of merging the agricultural
budget with the non-agricultural budget, but of a budget-
priority issue within the TPCC -- one that actually made it

into print.

Commercial Information

In Civilization and Commerce, Ferdnand Braudel quoted from a

letter written in the sixteenth century, when, I would

suggest, information moved faster between commercial sources

than it does within government today.

The writer provided snippets of commercial information, and

the advice to act on the information before distributing the

other commercial letters that were sent along in the packet.

The point is that timeliness is everything in a trading

environment -- and has been since the sixteenth century.

Information is ephemeral. Trade Leads are like house guests

and fish, best gotten rid of after three days.

In terms of the TPCC, this implies that replacing multiple

country reports with one comprehensive report, and initiating

a rational tasking system for country commercial information

will only create additional problems. If everybody signs off

on a document, it will take too long to produce, and it won't

be detailed enough.
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The information needs of the left handed widget exporter are

different from those of the right handed widget exporter. Why

should anybody think that once a year all information needs

are known in advance, and in Washington?

In effect, the process of processing information puts the

user of government information at a competitive disadvantage
in the marketplace as the writer of the sixteenth century
well knew.

Technology exists to disseminate information in vast
quantities, yet there is no mention of the underlying
commercial needs, or technolgies in the TPCC report, just a

rehash of existing programs without even an evaluation of

their individual effectiveness, somehow determined.

The information issue that the TPCC report should develop
more extensively is dissemination. A statement of the
information mission statement might read, "INFORMATION SHOULD

BE COLLECTED FOR THE PURPOSE OF DISSEMINATION." The primary
goal of the US government should be to develop mechanisms for

information dissemination.

Information technology costs money. That means if the TPCC
advocates modern information technology, they will end up

asking for large dollars, which in this budgetary environment
means large program cuts. Not surprisingly jobs are the

issue.

Since the process of collating and editing causes delay, is

labor intensive and takes staff resources, the responsibility
for the quality of information should be shifted to the field

personnel collecting it, freeing up resources for the

dissemination process. If the TPCC doesn't shift the emphasis

from the control of information, to the dissemination of

information, there will never be budget justification for the

necessary technology, further marginalizing the federal
government in the export development process.

EXPORT CONTROLS

Proliferation controls require a totally different approach

than do strategic controls on goods and technology. The

United States is not now equipped to monitor exports for

proliferation control purposes. Basically the existing export

control system did the job it was supposed to do in the way

it was supposed to do it.

Because of the way export controls were structured, BXA

focused the bulk of its budget on controlling the 2,000
companies (representing 85% of US exports) least likely to

systemically violate the control process. For all practial
purposes the export control process operates by patrolling

the good guys who file license applications and ignoring
anybody who ignores them. This is not a criticism of US

Customs who are get the data on one million shipments a month
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rour days after the goods leave the country.

The inability of the control process to adapt without the
wrenching changes that are inherent in this report,
illustrates a fundamental problem of any government agency:
the inability to change as market circumstances change,
because people work to the budget process, and the budget
process reflects slow change. With product life-cycles
shorter than the budget period, the historic approach to
export controls is doomed to criticism. If the Export
Administration Regulations (EAR) could have been simplified,
they would have been. Change in this regard requires a whole
new approach. Fortunately Export Controls although included
in the TPCC report are not part of the mandate, and are
considered by another subcommittee.

ORGANIZATIONAL STRUCTURE

One common theme throughout this testimony has been to shift
the resources to the field, and out of Washington. This is
fishing where the trout are. There are trout called customers
in overseas locations, and there are trout called exporters
in the states. Technology can link them. A fundamental
reorganization of the DOC and all other agencies should
transfer the bulk of personnel and resources to field
operations, either abroad, or in the states.

Advocacy is the heart of the process. It is the defining
theme for a number of programs. It means dealing with
exporters one-by-one and responding to their individual
needs

.

Within the DOC, industry-specific resources should be linked
with industry-specific media, trade associations and trade
shows, and if there is a geographic bias to an industrial
sector, then the industry analyst should be co-located in a

state with the significant sectoral presence.

This is a very radical view of the reorganization of the
export development process, but present day information
technology permits it. There is no unifying organizational
theme to the TPCC report, and as I have pointed out, instead

of ending turf ar guments the TPCC committee appears to be

engaging in them.

PRIORITIES

Overall, the TPCC report is a housekeeping document with too

many ideas of different relative values. It does not present

a unified budget; it does not focus on the needs of exporters

as defined by their demographics; it does not evaluate the

relationship of the TPCC agencies with the five different
kinds of service providers; and it does not clearly identify
the very few areas where the federal government actually
touches the day-to-day activities of exporters (except in the

export controls section). Significantly, the one agency most

likely to have an electronic interface with the exporting
community, US Customs, was not consulted on technology
issues.

Setting priorities requires mission statements. When the

primary effort is housekeeping, there can be no mission
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statement. Mission statements that read like a laundry list

lose much of their value.

As I indicated in the beginning of this testimony, the US

government should be engaged in a marketing support campaign

on behalf of US exporters. That requires information

dissemination and trade finance, and understanding on the

part of the exporter that he/she must understand two business

environments at the same time.

It is within the competence of every member of this Committee

or the entire House of Representatives to evaluate this

report. Ask yourself, if you were applying the

recommendations enunciated in the TPCC report to an election

campaign, as exporters will to a marketing campaign, would it

pass the dogcatcher test ? That is, using this document, or

one organized like it, could you get elected dogcatcher?
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TPSTIMONY OF RICHARD BAROVICK. INTERNATIONAL BUSINESS AFFAIRS CORP.

I appreciate this opportunity to appear before the House Subcommittee on Rural

Enterprises, Exports and the Environment to comment on the Trade Promotion Coordinating

Committee's Report, "Toward A National Export Strategy." My company, International

Business Affairs Corporation, has served over the past 14 years as a consultant to a variety of

exporters, large and small, as well as to banks and business associations, and to export

development organizations such as world trade clubs, worid trade centers, small business

development centers and universities. The focus of our work has been to help these organizations

and their members and clients make effective use of U.S. government export programs. We also

publish three newsletters that report on government export programs -- Eximbank Letter,

International Trade and Investment Letter, and Washington Export Letter.

The TPCC Report, in my judgment, is an impressive first step in what can be expected

to be a prolonged process of strengthening and streamlining U.S. export promotion and finance

programs. The Report reflects a great deal of effort and spells out the agenda for the next

several years to produce a lot of required adjustments. Ultimately, however, it will be the

implementation that determines whether the Report, a good beginning, makes a real difference.

Moreover, much of the work ahead will require the active involvement of Congress. Without

a strong Congressional commitment, many of the more difficult steps proposed -- particularly

the creation of a unified federal export budget and the redefining of individual agency roles -

will not be possible.

Government export programs, unfortunately, have tended to be a neglected field that

draws little attention among the general public and in the news media. The TPCC Report,

because it has enjoyed a White House endorsement and announcement, is an important step
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toward giving this field more recognition, more of a place in the sun.

In commenting on the Report, I would like to focus on three subjects: (1) how the Repon

fits into the politics of exports in Washington, (2) what it has accomplished, and (3) what, in

my judgment, the TPCC effort has so far not tackled.

The Politics of Exports

The TPCC Report fits into the politics of exports in several ways. First of all, it reflects

the shifting balance between economic interests and national strategic or defense interests within

the U.S. international affairs agenda. With the end of the Cold War, we have begun to raise the

priority of trade relations while the role of defense interests have diminished.

This shift was recognized in last year's elections when both presidential campaigns

stressed the need for greater recognition of the country's global economic interests. The Clinton

Administration, on taking office, quickly established the National Economic Council as a

countervailing group to the long-established National Security Council, with its defense and

diplomatic preoccupations. Exports, in the process, are thereby gaining more stature. And

Congress, to its credit, took the leadership last year in creating the Trade Promotion

Coordinating Committee as a statutory body to strengthen our export programs. The TPCC

Report is thus an important symbol - in a town full of symbols -- reflecting this shift in

priorities.

A second issue in the politics of exports is the continuing rivalry in Washington between

policy and program. In attempting to expand our exports, the focus of debate dwells primarily

on the ability of trade negotiations, such as the North American Free Trade Agreement and the

multilateral trade talks in Geneva, to open up overseas markets. Without question, successful
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negotiations that open up markets can be enormously helpful. But they are only pan of the

export expansion picture. The cluster of government departments and agencies that deliver export

promotion and finance programs are not only helping individual companies to find, negotiate,

and close transactions; they are also helping to build and sustain a national export culture or

mentality. After seventy years of trade surpluses, the United States slipped into a trade deficit

in the early 1970's and has stayed in that rut ever since. With two decades of trade deficits and

global competitiveness at our door, building the export culture is a national necessity.

Other major governments -- and many lesser ones -- take export programs seriously and

back them steadily with generous budget resources. The TPCC Report and a 1992 General

Accounting Office report have documented the contrast with the more limited U.S. spending on

these activities. And a 1992 book by William Nothdurft, entitled "Going Global," examines how

European governments take seriously and manage their export programs.

Part of the explanation for our low priority lies with our longstanding preoccupation with

defense and diplomacy, but part should be attributed, in my judgment, to the fact that in

Washington exporting has not been considered grand enough, or dramatic enough, or majestic

enough. Policy makers would prefer to be Dean Acheson or Henry Kissinger, be engaged in

"affairs of state," not grapple with such pedestrian activities as finding markets and selling

products. Exporting, for many years, has lived under the shadow of "foreign affairs." And that

shadow has been present in the Executive Branch, in Congress, in the newsmedia, and among

the law firms and think tanks that do so much to shape our national agenda.

A good illustration of this long shadow was the editorial in The Washington Post the day

after the TPCC Report appeared. The Post, in commenting, noted the few dramatic elements in



105

-4-

the Report, and then asked, predictably, why it had not addressed the North American Free

Trade Agreement. The Post, an outstanding newspaper with an elitist mentality, missed the

point, and was surely not alone. This was the one occasion, and a rare one, when export

programs were able to enjoy their own moment on the Washington stage. Habits of mind

apparently die hard. As a democratic nation, we gave up the idng over two centuries ago, but

when the topic at hand is international relations, we still automatically search for majesty. Let

us hope that the TPCC Report will provide some of the additional focus that exporting requires

to come into its own as a national priority.

The third issue in the politics of exports is the differing demands on government of our

major corporations and our small and midsized exporters. In terms of program delivery, major

corporate exporters have only two requirements. They need government support in export and

overseas project finance and they need government advocacy to help land major project business

in the Third World, Eastern Europe, and the Soviet republics. The major corporations are well

organized and effectively represented in Washington. And in getting their message across to

government, they often are of great help to the smaller exporters who have limited representation

and a frail voice.

A good illustration of this situation was the recent Congressional decision over the

Export-Import Bank's fiscal 1994 budget. The Eximbank has been bursting at the seams with

increasing demands on its capacity, as U.S. exports keep growing, especially in Latin America

and Asia, and as companies turn to the more difficult markets of East Europe and Russia. The

government's budget squeeze, however, threatened to cut the Exim subsidy ceiling just when

those funds were most needed to sustain the export drive that has fueled much of our economic
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expansion in recent years. Fortunately, the major corporations took the lead in getting the word

out, and the result was a strong effort by small businesses, labor unions, and state governments

to let Congress know how much was at stake. Congress responded with a supportive budget for

the Bank that serves the interests of small and large exporters alike.

In much of the export promotion system, however, the organizational terrain with which

the TPCC Report deals, small and midsized exporters are the main targets of these services.

For the smaller company, the government's array of programs in counselling, information,

marketing activities, business contacts, and project development work is urgent and

indispensable. We have been in the ironic situation in which the targets of these programs -

small and midsized exporters - are not organized to voice their needs, to provide much input

for program designers, and to let Congress, which authorizes and appropriates the money for

these activities, know how important they are. The result has been the lack of integration among

the departments and agencies that the TPCC was established to correct. The TPCC, and the new

Report, therefore, are an important attempt to overcome this lack of private input and to fashion

a stronger system over time.

The Report's Contribution

The TPCC Report's contributions are of two kinds. First, it is a helpful response to the

three political conditions I have referred to. It can help to advance the pnority of exports on the

national agenda, it can help to upgrade the status of government programs in the face of the

traditional built-in reliance on trade negotiations as the major expansion strategy, and it can help

design integrated export programs for the small and midsized companies that have been unable

to play an adequate role to date. The simple appearance of the report and all of the associated
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publicity that went with it can't help but raise Washington's awareness of the export

development job ahead.

The second contribution of the Report, of course, is in its details. It offers a

comprehensive menu of issues and recommendations, but I would like to comment only on two

sets of them.

For the major corporate exporters, the TPCC has responded, as it should, to the two

main requirements of these companies. On the finance side, an accompanying announcement

rather than the Report itself indicated that the White House has decided to create a new $150

million fund with which to do battle against the subsidized credits of other governments. It is

still misty where the money will come from, but $50 million is expected from the Eximbank.

This exercise should be watched for the light it sheds on how the new strategy will work in

reallocating resources among federal agencies. The second decision to help larger exporters is

a plan to set up an interagency "advocacy" group to put together whatever it takes — financing,

feasibility studies, representation by high U.S. officials - to help land major projects.

For the smaller and midsized exporters that are the beneficiaries of most of the Report's

recommendations, the Report offers a lot, but I would like to comment on three items: (1) export

finance, (2) the proposed one-stop shop strategy, and (3) the issue of how to work with beginner

exporters.

On exfxjrt finance, the Report acknowledges the importance of so-called pre-shipment

working capital requirements for smaller firms, and offers some strategic recommendations. This

has been widely identified as a service of growing importance. In recent years, the Eximbank

has greatly expanded the use of its working capital program, which is, in fact, one of its
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fastest-growing activities. The Repon calls for Eximbank and the Small Business Administration

— which has a similar program with which it has done only a little - to merge their facilities

into the same program and to split its delivery, with SBA taking the smaller transactions and

Eximbank the larger ones. The Report also calls on Exim and SBA to work more closely with

the state governments, several of which now offer working capital assistance. The Report even

gives the SBA one year to demonstrate its ability to deliver, and failure will mean transfer of

the entire effort to the Eximbank. That is what the document says, and we have to take it

seriously until experience shows us not to.

On export program delivery, the Report adopts the use of one-stop shops, or single

locations for the Commerce Department, SBA, and Eximbank local offices. This is meant to

overcome what has been a perceived weakness in the present system, in which government

agencies are located in scattered places and exporters find it difficult to work their way through

the maze of institutions.

These two planned steps — improving the delivery of working capital finance and

facilitating smaller exporters' access to government information, counselling and marketing

programs - are a sensible response to two of the major complaints by small businesses over the

years.

A third issue addressed in the report is how to help beginner exporters. Here U.S. policy

has changed in recent years. Today the Commerce Department focuses on companies that are

"export-ready," meaning they have already entered the field and can benefit from some added

government coaching and services, or they are recognized as capable of getting into exporting

on the understanding that they can develop sales quickly. This contrasts with the policy of earlier
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years in which Commerce considered it a duty to expand the ranks of exporters by encouraging

firms to start and to take a lot of beginners by the hand. Today the Department does not have

the resources to do it all, and the SBA has increasingly picked up the role of encouragmg and

training the beginners.

The TPCC Report appears to confirm this division of responsibilities and to propose,

though somewhat vaguely, the creation of Trade Assistance Centers around the country to work

with the beginners. These centers, as I understand the plan, will be set up through the one-stop

shops over time and be funded by federal and state grants. They are an outreach strategy and

a network to help the beginners.

In my judgment, we should have a two-tier system. The Commerce Department and the

Eximbank should be the centerpiece of that system, and if the SBA can deliver on export finance

then it should be part of it too. This is a system for companies that are active in exporting and

can significantly expand their overseas sales with some well-targeted government help.

The second tier is a nationwide network of institutions to help beginner exporters. Here

I think the SBA has an important role, along with state governments, colleges and universities,

especially through their Small Business Development Centers. I would suggest two reasons to

support this second tier. One is that we need to enhance our export culture, and that means

responding to the many "wannabees" out there who are vaguely interested in learning something

about exporting. It is a fairly inexpensive public service that can benefit from an integrated

national system using a single set of learning materials. A second reason is that global

competition can only be met with upgrading our skills as a nation, and exporting is an important

skill. Not until the Trade Assistance Center plan is more fully sketched out, can we evaluate it.
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But, for now, I think it is an important element in the nation's capability.

What The Report Thus Far Omits

The TPCC Report covers a great deal, but I would like to see the group address publicly

three other matters more fully in the future, and expect that it will do so. These three issues are:

(1) the unified federal export budget, (2) the call for a public-private partnership in delivering

export programs, and (3) agency-specific actions to improve the system.

On the unified budget, the Report indicates that the effort to produce an integrated

allocation of export development resources will begin with fiscal 1995. That means the White

House budget proposal due in late January or early February. That is a big commitment, even

if the process begins modestly, v,'ith some initial adjustments adopted in the year ahead. Some

critics of the Report have faulted it for not coming up with a unified budget immediately. But

this is not realistic. The budget effort, however, will be the reaUy critical test since producing

a unified budget also means redefining the roles of the various agencies delivering export

programs. Congress will have the final word, and it may be a difficult job for Congress to agree

on adjustments in pet programs. The TPCC, however, has wisely proposed that the budget

process be conducted within the Executive Branch by the Office of Management and Budget, the

National Economic Council, and the TPCC itself. This assembles sufficient political clout within

the Administration to produce a unified proposal.

On the public-private partnership, 1 would like to see the TPCC adopt some guidelines

or general principles for giving away money to the nationwide network of organizations. In my

opinion, four institutions offer the most promise. Commercial banks have long been the main

outreach or delivery system for the export finance function, but they don't need federal grants.
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State governments are increasingly important players in both export promotion and export

finance. They are a major resource, and can provide their own matching grant funds to local

delivery mechanisms. Industry associations are now increasingly active too in delivenng export

promotion programs to their members, and represent a valuable resource in many cases to

deliver the federal product. Finally, colleges and universities, including those with Small

Business Development Centers have know-how and financial resources with which to produce

and deliver programs.

Beyond these four kinds of institutions, the field is pretty spotty, though other

organizations across the country can be found to deliver programs. 1 would suggest three general

principles for the U.S. Government to disburse money to any of the institutions. First, the

organization should demonstrate that it has staff - either in-house or hired for the project - to

handle the activity. Second, the group should provide matching funds, and much of this has to

be in cash, not "in-kind," though in-kind supfwrt can be reasonable. Third, the organization

should be prepared to graduate off the federal purse strings. Once it becomes known that the

government intends to hand out grants, it will be besieged, and had better have some clear rules.

The Commerce Department recently launched its Cooperator program as a good example of this

kind of grant-giving. Exceptions could be made in some cases, such as small projects and small

grants, efforts to support new activities by ethnic minority groups, and other programs that

might call for new groups to be established. Otherwise, I think the recipients should have to

demonstrate that they can deliver.

On agency-specific adjustments, I would like to comment on the Commerce Department,

the Small Business Administration, and the Agency for International Development.
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The Commerce Department, in my judgment, should be enhanced and strengthened as

the lead institution in the U.S. export promotion system. Commerce has declined steadily over

the past ten years as several other institutions have entered the export field without any

relationship to what the Commerce Department has been doing for several decades. From its

earlier primary position, it has found itself sitting on the sidelines while considerable amounts

of money have flowed into other agencies' budget for activities that Commerce could - and

often should - have been called on to do. The TPCC process has already strengthened

Commerce's position.

The Small Business Administration has two important roles to play, one in export

finance, the other in helping beginner exporters. In export finance, the SBA has a sizable field

network to reach the smaller exporter, and a capacity to deliver the necessary guarantees. But

SBA has modest experience with export working capital lending, and will have to train field

office staffs. I understand this process will get underway soon in the four pilot locations for the

one-stop shops. I would suggest that SBA consider hiring local consultants to deliver some of

the working capital program if it is not possible to develop an adequate cadre of in-house staff

in a reasonable time period. The agency is highly decentralized, and where it has chosen on a

regional basis to support export finance it has shown it can do so. In Region Four centered in

Atlanta, for example, the agency has done a considerable amount of working capital work. That

has demonstrated its potential. The SouthTrust Bank of Alabama, for example, with units

throughout the Southeast, has done SBA export deals over the past several years. What SBA has

lacked until now is a commitment at the top to allocate the resources. The TPCC process

suggests the agency is now prepared to make that commitment.
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On the expon promotion side, SBA has five units. The Washington-based International

Trade Office needs to be more clearly focused as a program design unit, building programs that

can be delivered by the field network. I think it would help if the unit was somehow raised in

the organization chart, if exports are to become a serious SBA focus. The SBA field network,

in my view, should be focused on educating and training new-to-export firms and help build the

nationwide Trade Assistance Centers. SBA has had ten regional export coordinators that have

backstopped the local offices. But these are due to be eliminated in a reorganization, which could

be a loss (even though the people involved will be shifted to the local offices).

The SBA SCORE group, retired experts including those with export know-how, remain

a valuable counselling resource. The SBA's network of Small Business Development Centers is

an important national resource that merits increased funding. With Commerce focused on the

export-ready universe of companies, SBA has the potential for a far more active role in experts.

The TPCC will have to decide whether the agency should retain any role in overseas promotion

events.

The Agency for International Development was barely covered in the TPCC Report,

and that is a serious gap. The TPCC decided that AID was due to be restructured anyway, now

that the White House is designing its future and Congress intends to rewrite the agency's

authorizing legislation.

AID has become increasingly active in U.S. exports in recent years, and has important

potential to help U.S. firms within its mandate to assist the economic development of countries

in the Third World, East Europe, and the Soviet republics. While the agency wants to avoid

becoming an export promotion organization, in helping its target nations it has been supporting
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business links with U.S. companies through trade, investments, joint ventures, technology

transfer, and advice.

AID poses several problems for U.S. companies, especially smaller firms, that want to

work with it, as well as for the U.S. export promotion system that the TPCC was created to

strengthen.

First, the institution is highly decentralized and delivers its programs increasingly through

contractors and grantees. Where these sub-groups seek relations with U.S. business, companies

may be contacted, but there is no assurance that they will be. More to the point, companies have

little, if any, way of monitoring AID programs and taking the initiative to contact the agency.

I receive calls frequently from subscribers asking for help in keeping up with what AID

does. I think the agency's activities should be a matter of public knowledge. After all, they are

taxpayer-supported, and are supposed to be aimed at the U.S. business community in many

cases. My own experience in trying to monitor the agency suggests some real problems. I would

like to cite just two experiences. In the first case I tried to write an article on the agency's Small

Business Office, whose role over the years has been to inform smaller companies on AID

programs, so that small companies can find business opportunities in AID operations.

Incidentally, many of the calls that I receive are from large companies seeking help in dealing

with the agency. When I called the AID Small Business Office I was unable to find anyone who

would agree to meet with me. I then turned to the agency's press relations office for help. The

word eventually came back: the office director did not want any publicity, no article. This was

a message, incredibly, from a unit within the institution whose role is to reach out to small

business and keep it informed.



115

-14-

A second experience a month ago was similar. AID in September 1992 created a Center

for International Trade and Investment Services to keep private groups informed on its programs.

The Center, which is operated by a contractor, has access to project abstracts that have been

created for each program. These can be accessed by country or sector. The group appears to

have done a decent job of answering phone calls and sending these abstracts out to callers. When

I called to write an article, however, the director of the unit would not speak with me, and

directed the person I had initially spoken with not to send me any further materials.

1 recognize that government agencies are sometimes uneasy in dealing with publications.

Still, these are instances in which AID has been hiding itself for reasons that no one can figure

out. 1 certainly am not an investigative reporter looking for dirt and scandal, but rather a

business service trying to keep the U.S. business community informed on programs with which

it might participate. It seems to me that something is terribly wrong here.

A second problem at AID is that the agency is confused over its export promotion role.

While it stoutly resists any pressurese to become a promotional institution at the top, in the

lower reaches of AID its officials are justifying their activities by claiming to be a promotional

unit. The agency's Center for International Trade and Investment Services offers a good

example. The unit states in its own literature that it offers research and counselling services to

businesses and others on overseas markets, and that it uses a variety of databases in this work,

including the Commerce Department's National Trade Data Bank, United Nations sources, SBA

databases, and private resources. What the unit is saying, inadvertently, is that it is performing

a role that the Commerce Department should be handling. This is the very kind of problem that

the TPCC was established to deal with. Let's hope that it does so in the near future.
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A third problem for exporting raised by AID is that in recent years the agency has

become the banker for the U.S. Government. AID has sizable sums of money to spend, in sharp

contrast to the meager budgets of the Commerce Department and the Trade and Development

Agency. Now that AID has moved into new territory in East Europe and the Soviet republics,

it has become the source of money for other agencies. The Trade and Development Agency and

Commerce have to go, hat in mind, to seek money for their operations in these regions for

activities that the funding institution -- AID -- insists at its highest levels are not its role. We

find the ironic situation in which an institution created in the context of the Cold War is doling

out money for purposes in which it disclaims any interest. American exports - and American

exporters - are the losers.

In my judgment, the reshaping of AID should be accomplished in part through the TPCC

process. While AID has a number of roles other than support for economic development, its

growing involvement with U.S. international business calls for a close overview by the TPCC.

The Subcommittee might want to take a look at this agency's relations with small business.

In summary, the TPCC process is off to a promising start, and hopefully will maintain

a dialogue with the exporter community to receive the benefit of its experience.
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Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity to submit testimony for your

committee this morning. I am Dwayne Poteet, International Sales Manager, Midmark

Corporation, Versailles, Ohio. I am also President of the Small Business Exporters

Association headquartered in Annandale, Virginia.

Our statement today is on behalf of the many thousands of small-midsized

manufactiirers-some of whom are exporting and many more who are would-be exporters.

Virtually everyone recognizes the contributions made by small manufacturers to

America's economy. There is also greater recognition today in the media and in the

international business community of the contributions that small and mid-sized

manufacturers are making to America's exports. It has been the good news in an era of

economic and employment bad news.

The Small Business Exporters Association is, in my experience, the only organization

of its kind, addressing and advocating the international business needs and concerns of the

dynamic small and mid-sized manufacturing sector.

We believe this hearing to be timely and potentially the watershed for directing the

Federal Government's role in improving the export performance of small business.

Before commenting on the Trade Promotion Coordinating Committee's report to the

Congress, let me briefly address what small and mid-sized exporters require to boost

international sales. Besides adequate and accessibility to financing, we need useful and

reliable information which can be accessed efficiently and economically. At this time, there

is a broad array of information sources and as many means to access that information. By

and large, however, the original sources of the information are the Commercial Sections of

our Embassies and Consulates abroad. The Commercial Sections have little competition in
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creating this information economically because of their unique position in the markets, their

unique access to foreign governments and the generally positive and cooperative

relationships these staffs have with our potential customers, distributors and joint venture

partners abroad.

The position of the Small Business Exporters Association is that we must focus our

best management, financial and staff resources where the most valuable information can be

most efficiently and economically generated.

To specifically address the TPCC report, I submit the following. THIS IS A

BEGINNING. We still have 19 agencies involved. We still have turf that WILL be

protected and prerogatives that will not be easily given up. The central authority of the

TPCC chairman has not really been tested and will not be until the question of a unified

trade promotion budget is put forth.

The positive aspects of the report, Export Control reduction and hopefully fully

streamlined to reduce the number of products/technologies that controls apply to and the

speeding up of the licensing and approval process. This will or already has had an

immediate impact on exports.

Advocacy on the scale this Administration is ulking about is welcomed by all

American business interests as a positive and long overdue regimen to strengthen our

international position. We recognize that high level advocacy will be availed to promote

the interests of major business interests and we have no quarrel with that By the same

token however, we would expect that SMEs can also expect this type of support when

needed.
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One Stop Shopping may, in time, prove to be a worthwhile investment. Certainly,

the business community wiU applaud the TPCC effort to help SMEs get good, professional

help in working through the Federal maze. Unfortunately the success or failure of this

concept will not be known for several years.

The role of the SBA in delivering the kind of help new-to-export companies require

is questionable. The bureaucracy and the mindset of SBA doesn't give one the confidence

that SBA is up to the task of having a meaningful impact on elevating new-to-export

companies to any real degree of export competency. SBA's role should be seriously

questioned, either by GAO or the private sector users of these services.

There really isn't in the TPCC report, laudable as the effort is, much that gives one

the confidence that much will change for SMEs over the next several years. Perhaps what

follows is worth considering.

Our trade apparatus is not responsive to the needs of the exporting community,

especially small and mid-sized manufacturers. We need better organization. A

DEPARTMENT of INTERNATIONAL TRADE, could take the lead in all areas of

exporting; promotion, finance and policy. There are now in excess of 6,000 Federal

government employees involved in trade-related activities. A centralized Department of

International Trade would eliminate duplication and reduce personnel needs, providing a

leaner more focused federal effort.

Nowhere in the report are incentives to export mentioned. Most of our competitors'

Tax Systems are Valued Added. When they export products, they get tax credits for Value

Added Taxes already paid. This is also GATT compatatible. U.S. exporters have the fuU
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weight of the U.S. tax system on their exported products plus the additional burden of the

VAT of the country importing these products. This adds to the competitive disadvantage

American goods face in that country as well as imported competitive goods.

Why not make "EXPORTING a NATIONAL PRIORITY" with a creative plan for

incentives which will create jobs, and higher paying jobs at that This Administration is

offering tax incentives to businesses that locate in inner cities. This is a laudable social goal

Since U.S. economic security relies to a large extent on our global competitiveness. Let's

implement "EXPORTING AS A NATIONAL PRIORITY" with a moratorium on taxing the

profits of exported goods for 3 to 5 years for companies with sales of under $50 million-

The moratorium would be on sales increases for existing exporters and all export sales for

the new-to-export manufacturer. If incentives are desirable for achieving social goals why

not turn the incentive lion loose to create an export effort worthy of the world's only

superpower.

We are dedicated to making "Exporting a National Priority" and hope this sub-

committee has the same dedication.
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involving uitcmaoonal trade.

To better servx the intemanonai trade

communicv, .Assist Intemanonai has just

published its premier cdicion ot The

Intcmanonalist. which consolidates inro

one source the vast arrav of trade organi-

zanons and programs found in the tn-

state area.

The publicanon was developed wth
the support of the New York District E.x-

port Counai and will appear tlircc nmes

a vear: Januarv, .Mav, and September.

Each issue wil include the various snte

and federal government agenacs. world

trade organizanons. and binanonal and

mulunanonal cnambcrs located in the tn-

state area. It 'vill also include a calendar

featunng the rancc or trade oncntea pro-

grams, conrcrcnccs. and cducanonai op-

ponuniucs in the area so that importers,

exporters, traders, entrepreneurs, and

service providen can easilv locate events

that are ot parncular interest to them.

.Addinonallv. .\ssist Intemanonai pub-

lishes professional reference matenals.

databases, mailing lists, and other mtor-

manon of parncular interest to export-

ers, importers, world trade clubs, eco-

nomic development agencies, ana otner

businesses.

Biweeklv. .-Kssist International pub-

lishes Clobni (lUinQSfs. a newsletter on

resources ana tools av.-uiable to che inter

nanonai trade communicv to enhance its

pamapauon in the global marketplace.

The "S' Guide, published bv .Assist Incer-

nanonal. tiincnons as an intcmanonalist's

guide to service providers, wnich
includes references to sources of inibrma-

uon and assistance in a wide range of

intemanonai related areas, customs brok-

erage and freignt forwarders to insur-

ance, legal, public relanons, translanon

services, and published mate.nals.

For more inamdualized one -on-one

programs, .-"issist Intemanonai presents a

senes of informational workshops to-

cused on intemanonai crade and the re-

sources and tools available to todavs for-

eign traders. These sessions are gcnenily

limited CO oniv four mdivnduais per ses-

sion and are companble to one's business

schedule.

Listed among .\ssisc Intcrnaaonal's

clients are the U.S. Small Business .\d-

miniscranon. .ATSrT. Worid Trade Ciub

of New York. Nanonai .Associanon of

E.\port Companies (NE?(CO), Nevv York

Chamocr of Commerce, and che United

Nations Industrial Development
Orgaiuzanon ( U'NIDO).

Peter I. Robinson, Jr., founder and

president of .Assist Incernationai, has

seri'ed in che intemanonai trade arena in

both public and private sectors. For

twelve vears Robinson serv'ed in govern-

mental cNDort promooon working as an

intemanonai trade speaalist tor the New
York State Department of Economic De-

velopment and lor the Brazilian govem-

mcnt ( Pctrobras/Interbras).

He also currentlv serves as a board

member of the World Trade Club ot

New York. Regional Coordinator tor

Entrepreurs Intemanonai. E.\ecunve Di-

rector of the Nanonai .Associanon ot E.\-

port Companies iNE.XCOl ana a co-

ibunder of .Minoritv International

Nerwork for Trade i .MINT'i

.Assist International is locatea at 60

.Vtauison .\\cnuc. 2nu l-UK)r. .Ne\v' York.

New YorK 10010- IbOO Tcieonone: :2i:i

-:5-331 1: i-'.\X. ,:i21 7:5-3312.
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PUBLICATIONS

Strengthening

America's

Competitiveness:

Profiles of Leading

Community College

International Trade

Centers

This book provides case stud-

ies of six leading international

trade centers. The authors

conducted site visits and inter-

viewed center directors,

clients, college administrators,

and faculty to identify the

strategies underlying each cen-

ter's establishment and
success. Cost is $20; $15 for

AACC members.

[American Association of

Community Colleges; AACC
Publications; P.O. Box 1737;

Salisbury, MD 21902]

World Class Service

World class service is sensitive

not only to the cultural predis-

positions of the customers but

also to the dynamics of the or-

ganizational culture and to the

culture of the employees and

the locale. The implications of

world class service are explored

from four perspectives: busi-

ness strategy, marketing, hu-

man resources, and customer

contact. Available for $19.95.

[Intercultural Press, Inc.;

P.O. 700; Yarmouth, ME
04096; Telephone: (207) 846-

5168; FAX: (207) 846-5181]

Who's Who in Canada

This book provides informa-

tion on the leaders of

Canadian business, profes-

sions, and government.

Included is each person's ti-

tle, corporate identification,

address(es), directorships,

and business interests with

their complete personal data.

Cost is $30.

[International Press; P.O.

Box 3185; Station D; Willow-

dale, CANADA M2R 3G6;

Telephone: (416) 946-9588;

FAX: (416) 946-9590]

Conflict Among
Nations: Trade Policies

in the 1990's

This book is a study of trade

policy making and strategy in

Japan, Germany, South Ko-

rea, Taiwan, Brazil, the

European Community, and

the United States. It is based

on interviews with govern-

ment officials, business

leaders, and academics in these

countries. The book covers

themes such as: Japan's ascen-

dancy, the unification of

Europe, the emergence of new

Asia trading powers and the fu-

ture of GATT. Cost is $49.85.

[Westview Press; 5500 Central

Avenue; Boulder, CO 80301-

2877; Telephone: (303)
444-3541; FAX: (303) 449-

3356]

Russian-English/Engiish-

Russian Dictionary of

Free Market Era

Economics

This commercial dictionary

was compiled as a result of the

need for a comprehensive re-

Global Glimpses welcomes the

submission of promotiotjal

materials, publications, flyers,

brochures, videos, eveat an-

nouncements, and other

inibrmatiofl pertinent to inter-

national trade and investment

Send materials to:

Giobai Glimpses

ASSIST INTCRNATIONAL
60 Madison Avenue, 2nd FIoof

:

New York, NY 10010-1600

[Listings in Global Glimpses

do not constitute an endorse-

ment ar|m>dD<as/sernces.J

Information & Resources for Today's Internationalists 1
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source of new terms that have

come into use as Russia has

moved to a market-oriented

economy. The book is de-

signed to help the user

understand new terms and

those rarely used in the former

Soviet Union. It primarily

covers areas such as account-

ing, marketing, financial

markets, insurance, and pat-

ents. Available for S45.

[McFarland & Company, Inc.;

P.O. Box 611; Jefferson, NC
28640; Telephone: (919) 246-

4460]

Asia Pacific Business

Travel Guide

Tweniy-three countries are

listed in this year's edition of

the Asia Pacific Business

Travel Guide, with segments

on historical background, gov-

ernment, economic

indicators, current events, the

business scene, and tourism.

Each chapter includes travel

notes on local customs, busi-

ness clothing standards, taxes,

and duties. Also included are

international flight schedules

throughout the Pacific Rim.

Available for S 16.95.

[Seven Hills Book Distribu-

tors; 49 Central Avenue;

Cincinnati, OH 45202; Tele-

phone: (513) 381-3881; FAX:

(513)381-0753]

European Business

Services Directory

This directory lists over 20,000

European companies which

provide essential business

services - from lawyers and ac-

countants to advertising

agnecics and other consult-

ants - to help businesses

establish ties in European

markets. For cost informa-

tion, contact Gale Research,

Inc.

[Gale Research Inc.; P.O.

Box 3347; Detroit, MI
48232-5477; Telephone:

(313) 961-2422; FAX: (313)

961-6083]

International Trade

Law and Practice 2nd

Edition Volume II

This volume looks at inter-

national payment

mechanisms and sources of

international finance. Ca-

pacity, sovereign immunity

and Acts of State, remedies

for breach of contract and

dispute settlement are all

studied; and customs valu-

ation codes, dumping,

subsidies, and GATT are all

explained. Publication is

available for US S 135/ £75.

[Euromoney Books; Plym-

bridge Distributors Ltd.;

Estover; Plymouth, ENG-
LAND ' PL6 7PZ:

Telephone; (44) 752 695

745; FAX: (44) 752 695 668)

MARKETING

Registered

International

Correspondents for

Exporting

This is an international

business club, based in

France, whose goal is to de-

velop new opportunities

between French and foreign

companies. The benefits to

foreign companies that join

are: new opportunities to

penetrate the French market;

promotion of members' inter-

national activities; providing

office services when required

and an invitation to the an-

nual conference in France.

(Air tickets are offered to

RICE members after attend-

ing the first year.) For more

information on benefits and

services, contact Mr. Franck

Planquais.

[Registered International

Correspondents for Export-

ing (RICE); Pont de Paris;

60000 BEAUVAIS;
FRANCE; Telephone:

(33)44-79 80 71; FAX:
(33)44-48 47 19]

TRADE EXHIBITIONS

09/20/93 - 09/24/93

Matchmaker Trade

Delegation to

Singapore and Hong

Kong

This delegation will match

U.S. manufacturers of con-

sumer goods and housewares

products with potential rep-

resentatives, distributors, and

joint-venture or licensing

partners. The delegation will

be open to senior executives

from 20 qualified U.S. com-

panies. Participation fee is

S2,300. For more informa-

tion contact Stephan Kanlian

at (202)482-1793.

[U.S. Department of Com-

merce; Room 2012

Washington, DC 20230

Telephone: (202)482-1793

FAX: (202)482-0178]

Informatlon & Resources for Today's Internationalists
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trade mission!

09/28/93-10/01/93

Consulting Services

Trade Mission to

Mexico City and

Guadalajara, Mexico

The potential for U.S. con-

sulting firms is high in this

market and should increase

over the next few years as gov-

ernment and private entities

seek to optimize their re-

sources. The U.S. Embassy in

Mexico will make arrange-

ments for a complete schedule

of briefings, appointments,

and receptions for each par-

ticipant.

[U.S. Department of Com-

merce; Office of Service

Industries, Room 1110; 14th

Global Glimpses© is a bi-

weekly publication of ASSIST
INTERNATIONAL providing

informatioa on resources and

tools available to the interna-

tional education and business

community. A yearly Subscrip-

tion is VS. $60 plus applicable

state and local taxes. Purchase

orders add U.S. $7.50 per order.

Single issues are $3.00. Make
checks payable to: ASSIST IN-

TERNATIONAL, 60 Madison

Avenue, 2nd Floor, New York,

NY 10010-1600, (212)725-3311.

Editor

Peter J. Robinson, Jr.

Assistant Editor

Juan C. Heredia

[Global Glimpses is available

for Insertion in newsletters and

other publications or for distri-

bution to dients/members.]

St. & Constitution Avenue,

NW; Washington, DC
20230; Telephone:

(202)482-0345; FAX:
(202)482-2669[

TRADE SHOWS

U.S. Pavillions at the

Plovdiv and Bucharest

Fall Fairs

Sept. 27-Oct. 3 and Oct. 11-

17. Both Bulgaria and

Romania have embarked on

ambitious reform programs

that include democracy,

transition to a market econ-

omy, and privatization of

state owned industries and

have shown remarkable sta-

bility to date. Best prospects

include food processing, en-

ergy/environment,
telecommunications, elec-

tronics, and medical

technology.

[U.S. Department of Com-
merce; 14th Street &
Constitution Avenue, NW;
Washington, DC 20230;

Telephone: (202)482-4915)

09/01/93-09/05/93

Aerospace 93

This is the largest aerospace

event in Russia and is the

fourth in a series. The U.S.

government has actively

promoted Russia as a good

opportunity for U.S. firms.

Moscow Aerospace '93 is

also supported by the Minis-

try of Aviation and various

industry- related organiza-

tions in Moscow. Product

categories include: fixed

wing aircraft, helicopters.

space technoogy, components,

electronics, ground support

equipment, on board eqip-

ment, aerospace construction,

maintenance, communica-

tions, and training.

[Global Tradeshow Services,

Inc.; 4020 Thornton Court;

Annandale, VA 22003; Tele-

phone: (703)941-2420; FAX;

(703)941-1480)

09/14/93-09/17/93

Telecom Network '93

Telecom Network '93 is

Europe's leading business

telecommunications trade

event. The showwas held twice

in 1992 and hosted over 340

exhibitors and nearly 40,000

attendees. The demand for

U.S. products in the French

telecommunications contin-

ues to be strong. Market

opportunities are expected to

grow with the establishment of

the European Single Internal

Market. The show will be held

in Paris, France.

[Bruno Blenheim Inc.; Fort

Lee Executive Park; One Ex-

ecutive Drive; Fort Lee, NJ

07024; Telephone: (201)346-

1400; FAX: (201)346-1602)

09/21/93-09/25/93

Seoul Instrument '93

This fair is open to those firms

seeking markets of laboratory

and analytical instruments;

physical, chemical, and phar-

maceutical analysis

instruments; computer-aided

and computer-based analyti-

cal instruments; data

processing equipment for

laboratories; lasers, and proc-

ess control instruments.

Information & Resources for Today's Internationalists

73-841 0-94-5
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Special exhibit areas will be

set aside for U.S. exhibitors in

the American pavillion.

[U.S. Department of Com-
merce; 14th Street &
Constitution Avenue, NW,
Room 1015; Washington, DC
20230; Telephone: (202)482-

2291; FAX: (202)482-0975]

10/04/93-10/08/93

Saudi Healthcare '93

The organizer, World Access

Corporation, plans to recruit

24 U.S. exhibitors. The U.S.

Pavillion, to be held in Jed-

dah, Saudi Arabia, will

feature the latest technology

in the field of hospital serv-

ices and equipment. The
exhibition will provide an ex-

cellent opportunity for U.S.

firms to to exhibit and sell all

types of medical eqipment

and systems in Saudi Arabia.

[World Access Corporation;

15 Bennis Road; Wellsely,

MA 02181; Telephone:

(617)235-8095; FAX:
(617)235-7360]

seminars!

August 16 -31, 1993

08/17/93 - (New York, NY] Ihe Lan-

guage ofTrade: MasteringiheDeal Assist

Inlemalional [(212)725-3311)

08/18/93 - (New York, NY] Trade

Leads: How to Find Them and How lo

Use Them Assist International

[(212)725-3311]

COUNTRY-CHINA

08/20/93 - [Fort Lauderdale, FL) Ex-

pand Your Export Markets! Target:

Greater China World Trade Center

Fort Lauderdale [(305)359-3615]

COUNTRY-RUSSIA

08/20/93 - 08/21/93 [V'ail, CO] Doing

Business m Russia Russian-American

Chamber of Commerce ((303)689-

8785]

DOCUMENTATION

08/24/93 - 08/26/93 [ICansas City, MO]
New UCP 500IMextco and Canada

About. .

.

ASSIST INTERNATIONAL is a trade pronwtion and consultjog

group dedicated to providing today's international community [indi-

viduals, firms, organizations and governmental agencies] with

timely tools and resources to be effective in the ever changing global

market. Services include publications, mailing lists, program en-

hancement and management, speakers bureau and consulting

services. Present clients includeAT&T, U.S. Small Business Admini-

stration, National Minority Supplier Development Council, National

Association of Export Companies and the World Trade Club ofNew

York.

Peter J. Robinson, Jr. was formerly Bureau Chief- Export Educa-

tion and Promotion for the New York State Department ofEcwiomic

Development He has over twenty years of international business

[export/import] and governmental expertise. He sits on the New

York District Export Council and the International Trade TaskForce

of the President's Commission on Minority Business Development.

He also serves on the Board (rfGovernors ofthe National Association

of Small Business International Trade Educators.

Documentation Global Training Center

[(513)254-0585]

EXPORTING

08/25/93 - 08/26/93 [Birmingham, AL]

Export Seminar U.S. Department of

Commerce [(205)731-1331]

FINANCE

08/16/93 - 08/17/93 [Charlotte,, NC) Ex-

port Finance Conference Bankers

Association for Foreign Trade [(202)

205-6720]

08/24/93 - (New York, NY] /l/(emflnVes

for Trade Financing: Expanding Your

Knowledge of Wlio is Financing Assist In-

ternational [(212)725-3311)

IMPORTING

08/18/93- (Minneapolis, MN]/>inc/p/es

of Drawback Fritz Companies, Inc.

((415)904-8414]

08/23/93 - 08/27/93 [San Francisco, CA]

U.S. Customs Broker Exam Preparation

Fritz Companies, Inc. [(415)904-8250]

LICENSING

08/19/93 - [Portland, ME] Export Li-

censing Workshop US Department of

Commerce Bureau of Export Control

[(603) 598-4300]

08/25/93 - 08/27/93 (Hunisville, AL] Ex-

port Licensing and Controls Seminars

North Alabama International Trade As-

sociation [(205)461-1147)

TAXATION

08/19/93 - 08/20/93 [Houston, TX] For-

eign Sales Corporation Update &
Comphance Workshop FSC/DISC Tax

Association ((914)694-1065)

SPECIAL ALEPTH

The second issue of The Inter-

nationalist, the Journal of

International Activity, will be

available in September. To
obtain a copy of The Interna-

tionalist send a check for

S5.00, payable to Assist Inter-

national, 60 Madison
Avenue, 2nd Floor, New
York, NY 10010.

Information & Resources for Today's Internationalists
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n Need a lawyer with

Hungarian expertise?

D Looking for a test

marketer of your
products in the

Czech Republic?

D Seeking a credit

evaluation on a

customer in Mexico?

D Want to find someone
to inspect product in

Russia?

D Looking for publica-

tions to promote your

products & services

overseas?

D Seeking financing for

a single transaction?

D Want your staff

trained for

exporting/ Importing?

D Need to Insure your

shipment to Kenya?

D Looking for software

for your international

transactiorts?

O Want an expert on the

complexfVes of barter

& countertrade?

n Need a market

research study on
China?

O Need someone to do
a direct mail piece in

the Middle East?

All these and 2,500

other resources can
be found in one

pubiication

SThe ^^^ Guide

Internationalist's Guide to Service Providers

Published by Assist International, The S Guide features over 2,500

professional service providers to the business community with an

expertise in international trade. The S Guide contains over 200

pages of valuable information on:

Accountants Public Relations

Customshouse Brokers Publishers

Export Consultants Telecommunlc8«n Sei^lces

Financial Consultants Trade Financing Providers

Freight Forwarders Trade Show Organizers

Insurance Brokers/Agents Translators & interpreters

Lawyers Transportation & Shipping

Marketing Consultants Providers

Compiled by a leading expert on international trade , this directory

IS a must have resource for those seeking information on contacts

and resources to pursue their interest in global markets. The S

Guide is designed to be easy to use and easy to read — identify

those resources you have been looking for — easily and without ef-

fort. Listings are segmented into their professional expertise and

include the information you need to follow up on your interest.

Each listing includes company name, address, phone/fax numbers

and the contact name and title.

TTiis unique publication, which will retailfor $59.95, is currently avail-

able at the pre-publication price of$45 plus $3.50 postage and han-

dling— overseas orders add $1 Ofor postage and harulling. (Please

apply state and local taxes.)

Name:

Company:

Address:_

City: State:

FAX:

.Zip:

Telephone:

Charge my: D American ExpressD MasterCard CD Visa

Card Number:

Expiration Date:

Cardholder's Name:

Signature:

* Publication due in November 1993. Please allow six to eight

weeks for delivery. Make checks payable to Assist International.

ASSIST INTERNATIONAL
60 Madison Avenue New York, NY 1 001 0-1 600
TEL: (21 2)725-331

1

FAX: (21 2)725-331

2
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Cutting Red Tape
Opens Mexico to

Small Companies
Following the debate swirling

around the NAFTA, one might

think that the NAFTA's future

matters only to huge, multina-

tional corporations. Not true.

Enterprises of every size - and

their workers - will gain from

more open trade with Mexico,

but the NAFTA presents special

opportunities for small- and
medium-sized businesses which

have been a fertile source of eco-

nomic growth and new jobs in

.America for the past decade.

Each week, the Department of

Commerce advises over 1,000

sn-iall businesses on how to capi-

talize on new market opportuni-

ties created by the NAFTA. The

Administration sees the possibili-

ties and the benefits that a free

trade agreement will bring to this

important growth sector of the

;
i U.S. economy.

I

Some benefits, like the lowering

of import barriers that have
! always been higher for U.S. com-

; panies going south than Mexican

• companies heading north, are

obvious. The NAFTA equalizes

tariffs that discriminate against

U.S.-based manufacturers.

Goods coming from Mexico into

the U.S. now pay only a 4 per-

cent duty, less than half of the 10

percent on American goods sold

in Mexico. Local content rules

that effectively shut out U.S.-

based producers of finished

goods will also be eliminated.

Less obvious, but probably of

more importance to smaller

firms, the NAFTA will cut red

tape and paperwork. A cross-

border paper chase rife with

local regulations and bureaucrat-

ic entanglements is much harder

on smaller companies wnth fewer

resources than on the multina-

tionals. These costs can be

extremely high and, in combina-

tion with tariff and transporta-

tion costs, often discourage small

businesses from risking entry

into what might be a lucrative

new market for them.

coNTifMied ON PAqc 4

A Public/PRiVATE PARTNERsWip of T^IE

New YoRk DIstrjct Export CouNcil &
tNe Area's InternatjonaI TracIe CoMMUNiTy

Worldwide
service

choices.

The package delivery company
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Government

Contacts

Internationalist

The Journal of

International Activity

TEL: (212) 725-3311

FAX: (212) 725-3312

Publisher P«er J,
Rob>MOn. Jr

Bdtfon: JuanCHcredU

Brooks Shumway

Design: DP. ScSoen Assoc
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oihanor the partnership between government a

private sector In providing cofrpanie

with the toob and resouroo needed to expand interru-

tunally. This edition Is being disOribjted free of charge,
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For information on subscriptions and/or advertising
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rights

FecIeraI Contacts

U.S. Department of

CoMiviERCE Contacts

Mr. Joel Barkan
Director

U.S. Department of Commerce
26 Federal Plaza, Room 3718

New York, NY 10278

TEL: (212)264-0634 FAX: (212)264-1356

Mr. George Buchanan

Director

U.S. Department of Commerce
1312 Federal BIdg.

Ill West Huron Street

Buffalo, NY 14202

TEL: (716)846-4191 FAX: (716)846-5290

Mr. Rodney Stuart

Director

U.S. Department of Commerce
3131 Princeton Pike

Bldg.»6, Suite 100

Trenton, NJ 08648

TEL: (609)989-2100 FAX: (609)989-2395

Mr. Carljacobscn

Director

U.S. Department of Commerce
450 Main Street, Room 6108

Hartford, CT 06103

TEL: (203)240-3530 FAX: (203)240-3473

State Services & Contacts
Programs & Services* Connecticut New Tersey New York
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•Most services of the states are designed for manufacturers in that par-

ticular state. Some services are available for brokers, distributors, and

exporters. Please verify with your state to see how you qualify.

CONNECTiCUT

Mr. Andy Hammcrl
Director
Connecticut Department
of Economic
Development
International Division

865 Brook Street

Rocky Hill, Ct. 06067-
3405
TEL: (203)258-4243

FAX: (203)529.0535

New Jersey

Mr. Phil Fcrzan
Director

New Jersey Department
of Commerce Division of
International Trade
153 Halsey Street, 5th
Floor

P.O. Box 47024
Newark, N.J. 07101

TEL: (201)623-3518

FAX: (201)623-1287

New YoRk

Mr. Barry Spaulding
Deputy Commissioner
NYS Department of
Economic Development
Division of International
Trade
1515 Broadway, 51 si Floor
NewYork^N.Y. 10036
TEL:(212)827-6200
FAX:(212)827-6279

SubsCRibE TO ThE

iNTERNATiONAlisr

SiNQlE Issue S5.00

AnnuaI SubscRipTioN $15.00

(212)725-5511
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Contacts

Regional-International

Contacts
Ms. Judith Castellano

Director

Brooklyn Chamber of Commerce
Brooklyn Goes Global
333 Atlantic Avenue
Brooklyn, NY 11201-5895

TEL: (718)875-1000 FAX: (718)237-4274

The Brooklyn Chamber of Commerce
has developed the "Brooklyn Goes
Global Program" for the purpose of cre-

ating export opportunities for Brooklyn
manufacturers and distributors. The
program offers all the information and
assistance that is needed to sell products
and services in the global marketplace.
The proeram is composed of^: the
Brooklyn Business Database, The Export
Resource Center and the International
Trade Roundtable. Members of the pro-
gram can develop export opportunities,
access export service providers, access
current data - country & product specif-

ic, and more ...

Ms. Mary Mokka
President

Buffalo World Trade Association

P.O Box 39

Buffalo, NY 14150-0039

TEL: {716)842-3020 FAX: (716)875-1613

The Buffalo World Trade Association,
established in 1921, is a not for profit
organization dedicated to promotinc
good will and trade between the people
of the United States and all the peoples
of the world. The BWTA works towards

"inner
t

this goal by sponsoring monthly dinne:
meetings which feature prominen

I speakers addressing topics or interest to

I
the membership.

Mr. Tom Valentine

;! President

I
Capital Region World Trade Council

! P.O.Box 1012

: Albany, NY 12201

TEL: (318)783-8638 FAX: (518)783-6147

International Trade Committee
215 East Church Street

Hlmira^NY 14901-2768

TEL: (607)734-5137 FAX: (607)734-4490

Mr. Peter Gioia

Director

Connecticut Business & Industry
Association

international Trade Council
370 Asylum Street

Hartford, CT 06103-2022

TEL: (203)244-1900 FAX: (203)278-8562

CBIA's International Trade Council acts
as a clearinghouse of information on
international trade for Connecticut
companies.

Connecticut Foreign Trade Association
61 1 Access Road
Stratford, CT 0M97
TEL: (203)348-6211 FAX: (203)358-6111

Mr. William Shively

President

Connecticut International Trade
Association

P.O Box 231341

Hartford, CT 06123-1341

TEC: (203)688-0799 FAX: (203)683-0406

The Connecticut International Trade
Association was founded in 1970 as a
non-profit orcanization to promote
international trade through the
exchange of knowledge, information,
and ideas among its members and
guests. ClTAs goals are: build aware-
ness to the importance of international
trade to Connecticut's economy; educate
members and the public about world
trade issues and support and facilitate

the development of world trade

Mr. James C Nicholas
Executive Director

Connecticut World Trade Association
177 Stale Street, 4th Floor

Bridgeport, CT 06604
TEL: (203)336-5353 FAX: {203)331-9959

CWTA IS a pnvate, non-profit corpoi
tion which is a central resource for infor
mahon, contacts and programs to facil.

tate two-way trade. ParTof an interna'
tional network which has reciproca
privileges in 251 world trade associa
(ions in 243 cities and 66 countries
Orcanization offers an electronic trade
NFFWORK, trade assistance, trade
shows and missions, an international
library, products and services directory
and world business directory

Mr Jay Mittleman
International Trade Specialist

Greater Syracuse Chamber of
Commerce
International Trade Counal
572 S.Salina Street

Syracuse, NY 13202

TEL: (315)470-1800 FAX: (315)471-8545

Mr. Jim Davidson
President

Hudson Valley International Trade
Association

42 Mills Avenue
Middletown, NY 10904

TEL: (914)427-2602 FAX: (914)343-1228

CONTlNUtd ON pAqt 4

INTERNATIONALIST

Rtathing 25.UOU of ihe Tri-

Slale Area's Iniernalional

Trade Community including:

' Accountants
' Bankers
Brokers/Agents

Consultants

Custom House
Brokers

Distributors

Educators

Entrepreneurs

Export Management
Companies
Exporters/Importers

- Freight Forwarders

Government Officials

(U.S. & Foreign)

Lawyers
Manufacturers

Shippers

Trade Associations

Trading Companies
Translators

World Trade Clubs
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iHc itieu i Iciierul in sillies miernu-

iioniil iradc offices, local world

irujc t/i(/>.s. rcfponiil inicnuwtmtil
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iiwlii-iuiiu/iuil cluiiiiDcrs. cdiica-

,ionni )n.\iiniuoiis and ai una-

,t(iis. Li>nli'ienn:\ and \picial

:\ini< ultianlcU in Hit iri-siaii

JOIN YOUR LOCAL
WORLD TRADE

CLUB!

September 1993 - December 1993 Internationalis Page 3



131

Contacts

Mtxtco - covrlNtitd (rom paq£ 1

Under the NAFTA, entering

the Mexican market will be only

slightly more complicated than

selling across state lines. And, as

ties and information business

networks appear and relation-

ships develop, costs will drop

further. Commerce is already

building bridges and connec-

tions between the two commu-
nities. In March, the Commerce
Department brought 37 small

businesses to Mexico City for a

matchmaker event at the U.S.

Trade Center. This one event

generated 164 sales leads, 13

distributorship agreements and

two joint-venture contracts.

Joining forces makes good
sense. Mexican consumers want

U.S. goods, and Mexican busi-

nesses want to help us sell

them. In fact, for every dollar

earned in Mexico, 15 cents is

spent on U.S. goods, compared

to only two cents in Japan and

Europ)e.

NAFTA locks in gains the U.S.

has seen in the five years since

Mexico began to open its com-

mercial borders. These interme-

diate steps have been a tremen-

dous boost to American compa-

nies - 47 out of 50 stales have

increased exports to Mexico
since 1987, and over 400,000

new U.S. jobs have been created

by the increased trade.

Indeed, explosive growth in

U.S. exports to Mexico - a record

S40.6 billion in 1992 - and a $5.4

billion trade surplus helped

lead the United States out of the

recession. Today, Mexico

CONTlMJtd ON pAqt 6

REQiONAl-lNTERNATiONAl CONTACTS
CONTiNUECl

Dr. Clayton Besch
Vice President - International

International Trade Developmenl
Council
c/o Center for Economic Growth
I KeNCorp Plaza, Suite 600

Albany, NY 12207

TEL: (518)465-8975 FAX: (518)465-6681

Dr. Tuisi R. Matiarjan

International Trade Roundtable
Raritan Valley Community College

Center for Int'l Business & Education

P O Box 3300
Somerville, NJ 08876

TEL: (908)526-1200 FAX: (908)526-0253

Ms. Lynda Icochea

Director

International Trade Roundtable
Bergen Community College

400 Paramus Road
Paramus, NJ 07652-1595

TEL: (201)447-7867 FAX: (201)447-9405

Ms. Patti Stuff

Executive Director

Long Island Import Export Association

2652 Dorothy Street

Bellmore, NY 11710

TEL: (908)582-9099 FAX: (516)8264)425

The Long Island Import Export
Assoaatioii (UlEA) was founded in 1982
to serve the international business com-
munity, both import and export, -on
Long Island.

Mr. Bill Mate
President

Mercer County International Business
Council
Mercer County Division of Economic
Development
County Admirustration Bidg., Room 423

P O Box 8068

Trenton, NJ 08650
TEL: (609)989-6555 FAX: (609)695-4943

Ms. Trudy Pickerd

Director

Mohawk Valley World Trade Council

P O Box 4126
Utica,NY 13504

TEL: {315)826-3600 FAX: (315)826-7471

The Mohawk Valley World Trade
Council was founded in 1981 The
Council is a non-profit corporation
which is involved in providing educa-
tion, timely information and networking
facilities fo area novice and seasoned
exporters, importers and other interested

parlies via our meetings, seminars and
newsletter. Comprised of over 100
members in manufactunng, service and
education, the MVWTC is pleased to
share their expertise with other organi-
zations and individuals.

Mr. Al Shanf
Chairman
Morris County Association for Foreign
Trade
c/o Morris County Chamber oi

Commerce
10 Park Avenue i

Morristown, NJ 07960 I

TEU (201)539-3882 FAX: (201)539-3960

The Morris County Association for
Foreign Trade (MCAFT) is a subsidiary i

of the Morris County Chamber of I

Commerce. CKjr mission is to increase
1

international trade in the Moms County
area by utilizing our Chamber o'f

Commerce relationships worldwide.

Ms. C. Ellen Hodges
President

Princeton Chamber of Commerce
International Business Development
Council
100-300 Village BoulevanJ
Pnnceton Forrestal Village

Pnnceton, NJ 08540
TEU (609)520-1776 FAX: (609)520-9107

Mr. Charles Goodwin
Vice President - International

Rochester Area Chamber of Commerce
International Business Council
55 St. Paul Street

Rochester, NY 14606

TEL: (716)454-2220 FAX: (716)263-3679

Mr. Barry Rich
President

South Jersey Exporters Trade
Association

P.O. Box 239
Marllon, NJ 08053
TEL (609)234-7900 FAX: (609)778-8700

Mr. Oral Evans
President

Southern Tier World Commerce
Association
SUNY e Binghamton
School of Management
Binghamton, NY 13901

TEL: (607)777-2342 FAX: (607)777-4422

The STWCA exists to increase interna-
tional trade opporturuties for Southern
Tier firms It strives to foster an inler-

cliange of information among its mem-
bers as well as provide assistance
t)\rough stiared expertise to those firms
entering or seeking to expand their inter-

ational markets-

CONTlfAJtd ON pAq£ 18
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U.S. -Arab Chamber of

Commerce

ORQANlZATiONS

The U.S.-Arab Chamber of

Commerce, the only national

organization dedicated to pro-

moting U.S.-Arab trade, offers

invaluable services to U.S. com-

panies interested in developing

or increasing trade with the Arab

world. The Chamber is a unique

organization with direct links to

the Arab Chambers of

Commerce from Oman to

Morocco, Saudi Arabia to Syria,

in virtually every city of the

region. U.S.-Arab Chamber of

Commerce members range from

Fortune 100 corporations to

small entrepreneurs.

Headquartered in Washington,

DC, the U.S.-Arab Chamber of

Commerce has regional offices in

Chicago, IL and New York, NY
and a representative office in

Dallas, TX. The U.S.-Arab

Chamber of Commerce (Pacific),

Inc. is an affiliated chamber
located in San Frandsco, CA.

The Chamber sponsors semi-

nars and conferences designed to

provide the latest information

related to doing business in the

region. The Chamkier provides a

wide range of publications: infor-

mation on markets targeted for

growth; in-depth analysis and
research of specific trade oppor-

tunities; and updates on impor-

tant changes in U.S. and Arab
regulations that directly affect

U.S.-Arab trade. Custom
research on specific sectors and

lists of agents are available from

all Chamber offices. The
Chamber also hosts major trade

delegations from Arab countries.

which offer opportunities for

U.S. companies to meet face-to-

face with key businessmen and

officials.

In addition, the U.S.-Arab

Chamber of Commerce is set to

launch an online information

network linking the United
States, Europe, and the Arab
World. Considered one of the

world's first information high-

ways, U.S.-Arab DataNet links

our members in the United States

vkith other Arab Chamber mem-
bers in some 30 countries.

Through U.S.-Arab DataNet, you

can now send, receive and
respond to trade leads instanta-

neously. For example, when a

Saudi company enters a trade

lead for computer software onto

the DataNet, your company Vidll

know about that trade lead —
seconds after it was written —
not two months later.

In addition to the trade lead

service, U.S.-Arab DataNet also

gives you your own E-mail

address as well as access to a

variety of databases. These
include selected marketing infor-

mation on some 14 million

domestic and international cor-

porations collected and reported

by Dun & Bradstreet, and the full

text of documents filed vvith the

Securities & Exchange
Commission reported by SEC
Online. So after you read a trade

lead, you can "check out" your

potential business partner.

CONTlNUtd ON pAQt 17

STAY
INFORMED
Become a subscriber

The IniernalUinaUst is distributed

tree through local world trade or-

ganizations, ll is also available by

subscription to those who want to

be sure to be kept abreast of:

Seminars

Conferences

Trade Missions

Special Events

Social/Cultural Events

Incoming Missions

Contacts

Resources

Publishers

Government Services

in ihc iri-siaic area. Single issues

are jvjilahle lor S5 and an annual

^ubs^.l iplion ( ihree issues ) is avail-

able lor i> 1 5. Make checks payable

to A>sisi International.

ASSIST INTERNATIONAL
60 Madison Avenue

New York. NY 10010-1600
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ideas. Lei us know if ihis publiea-

uon was usclul lo you and leel iree
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Mexico - coralNutd Trom pAqt 4

passes Japan as the second-

largest foreign market for U.S.-

manufactured goods.

In many ways, the Mexican-

U.S. relationship has a good bal-

ance. For example, Mexico's

labor cost advantages are offset

by the high productivity of U.S.

workers — on average five

times greater than their Mexican

counterparts. Another example,

as the Mexican economy devel-

ops, there will be an increased

demand for the advanced prod-

ucts made in the U.S.

The Ecolo-Chief Company of

Grand Island, Nebraska, has

used its years of experience in

the U.S. to meet growing de-

mand for environmental tech-

nology in Mexico. Ecolo-Chief

sold its first wastewater treat-

ment system to Mexico in 1990.

In 2 years, 60 percent of the divi-

sion's sales are in Mexico.

By their very nature, small

businesses are posed for success

in Mexico. Quick reaction times,

minimal bureaucracies and flexi-

bility allow smaller entities to

comf)ete in a market that has its

own unique challenges. Lear-

ning the ropes is going to be crit-

ical to any company's success.

But fairer trade laws and the

superior performance of U.S.

workers and technology provide

a healthy competitive edge in

opening a fast-emerging market.

- Ronald H. Brown

U.S. Seaetaiy of Commerce
(Reprinted with the permission of the Office

of Business Liason. US Department of

Commerce, The New York Times Adver-

tising Supplement, July 2], 1993.)

Bi-National & Multi-National

Organizations
Ms. Dorothy Davis-Joseph
Director of Public Affairs

African-American Institute

833 United Nabons Plaza

New York, NY 10017

TEL; (212)949-5666 FAX: (212)682-6174

The mission of AAI is to foster develop-
ment in Africa and to promote under-
standing between Africans and
Americans. AAI seeks to do so through
development programs, programs that

promote policy dialogue and spotlight
Africa, also programs that broaaen and
sustain a constituency for Africa within
the United States.

Mr. George Lin

President

American-Fukien Chamber of
Commerce
8 Chatham Square
NewYork, NY10(B8
TEL: (212)233-2226 FAX: (212)233-2226

American Indoncs Cha
Commerce Inc.

711 Third Avenue, 17th Floor

New York, NY 10017
TEL (212)687-4505 FAX: (212)867-9882

Mrs Ronny Bassan

Executive Director

American Israel Chamber of Commerce
and Industry

350 Fifth Avenue, Suite 1919

New York, NY 10118

TEL (212)971-0310 FAX: (212)971-0331

Mr. Carlos E. Alfaro

President

Argentine American Chamber of
Commerce
10 Rockefeller Plaza, Suite 1001

New York, m' 10020

TEL (212)698-2238 FAX: ai2)69a-2239

Mr. George Suler

Chairman
Asian-U.S. Trade Council
425 Madison Avenue
New York, NY 10017

TEL (212)688-2755

Cha
Commerce in the U.S.

350 Fifth Avenue, Suite 703
1

NewYork, NY 10118
j

TEL: (212)967-9898 FAX: (212)629-0349

The Belgian American Chamber of
[

Commerce, with chapters in New York
and Atlanta will celebrate its 75th
anniversary m 1995. The Chamber's aim
is to promote Belgium, its people and its

products and to develop and strengthen
,

commercial ties between the Belgian and '

American business corrunuiuty

Ms. Vivian Morgan-Mendez
Executive Director

Brazilian-American Chamber of
Commerce
22 West 48th Street Suite 404
New York, NY 10036
TEL (212)575-9030 FAX (212)921-1078

The Brazilian-American Chamber of
Commerce is an independent, non-profit
business organization. The objective of
the Chamber is to promote trade and
investment between the United States
and Brazil as well as contributing to the
growth of bilateral economic relations.

Mr. Fabienne Edmeades
Executive Director

British American Chamber of
Commerce
52 Vanderbilt Avenue
NewYork, NY 10017

TEL (212)661-4060 FAX: (212)661-4074

Can-Am Business Association

Greater Buffalo Chamber of Commerce
300 Main Place Tower
Buffalo, NY 14202
TEL: (716)852-7100 FAX: (716)852-2761

Mr. Roy HasHck
President

Caribbean-American Chamber of
Commerce & Industries I

Brooklyn Navy Yard, Bldg. 5, Mezz A.

Brooklyn, NY 11205
TEL: (718)834-4544 FAX: (718)834-9774

Mr. Bert Ruiz
President

Colombian<Amcrican Association

150 Nassau Street Suite 2015
New York, NY 10038

TEL (212)233-7776 FAX: ai2)233-7779
The CAA, a business association pro-
moting investment and commerce
between the U.S. and Colombia, hosts

f
urograms with guest speakers and pub-
ishcs a monthly economic newsletter.
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CONTiNUEd

Ms. Sue Lombard
Exec Vice President

Council for the United SUtes & Italy

1330 Avenue of the Americas
New York, NY 10019
TEL (212) 258-1160 FAX: (212)489-5295

'Mr. Igor B- Rounov
Executive Vice President

Council for Trade and Economic
Cooperation (USA-CIS), Inc.

645 Madison Avenue
New York, NY 10022

TEL: (212)593-1686 FAX: (212)593-1467

Ms. Susanne Toyberg
Director

Danish American Chamber of
Commerce
825 Third Avenue 32nd Floor

New York, NY 10022-7519

TEL: (212)980-6240 FAX: (212)754-1904

Mr. Andrew Klinger

President

Ecu adorean-American Association

150 Nassau Street Suite 2015
New York, NY 10038

TEL: (212)233-7776 FAX: (212)233-7779

The EAA, a business association promot-
ing investment and commerce between
the U.S. And Ecuador, hosts programs
with guest speakers and puohsnes a
monthly economic newsletter.

Ms. Sherial Eid

President

Euro-American Partnership

45 Pondfield Road W. - Suite 3E
Bronxville, NY 10708-2^16

TEL (914)337-1201 FAX: (914)961-0800

A business network of European buyers
nd sellers seekii

American importe
mveslors.

onlacts
, exporter

Mr SvenC (Dehme
Managing Director

European-American Chamber of
Commerce in the United States

520 Madison Avenue, 37th Floor
New York, NY 10022

TEL (212)421-0165 FAX: (212)715-1477

The European-American Chamber of
Commerce in the United States (EACC-
USA) represents European Country
Chambers with more than 5,000 corpo-
rate members, The EACC-USA has taken
the long established and successful con-
cept of bi-lateral chambers to a new level
by creating a bilateral organizahon rep-
resenting corporations engaged in
transatlantic trade. Membership m this
chamber is automatically extended to
the members of those bilateral chambers
which belong to the EACC-USA at no
charge.

Mr- Robert A. Bergquist

President

Finnish-American Chamber of
Commerce
380 Madison Avenue, 24th Floor
New York, NY 10017

TEL (212)808-0978 FAX: (212)490-1041

Ms, Vicki Banner
Deputy Managing Director

French-American Chamber of
Commerce in the US
509 Madison Avenue Suite 1900
New York, NY 10022
TEL (212)371-4466 FAX: (212)371-5623

The French-American Chamber of
Commerce (FACC) is an independent,
non-profit, apolitical organization
founded in 1896 to promote sound,
strong trade relations between the
Unitea States and France. To achieve
this goal, It fosters effective communica-
tions among Chamber members, the
trade and economic offices of the French
government, US federal and state agen-
cies, and trade and professional associa-
tions in both countries. The FACC
speaks freely to administrahve agenaes
and government offices, voicine its

members' concerns in support of^ree
trade.

Mr. Werner Walbroel
Executive Director

German-American Chamber of
Commerce
40 West 57th Street, 31st Floor

New York, NY 10019-4002

TEL (212)974-8830 FAX: (212)974-8867

The German American Chamber of
Commerce is a full-service business
organization providing consulting and
marketing services to U.S. businesses
and enterpnses doing business with the
Federal Republic of Germany.

Ms. Joanne Pateas

Executive Director

Hellenic-American Chamber of
Commerce
960 Avenue of the Americas, Suite 1204

New York, NY 10001

TEL (212)629-6380 FAX: (212)564-9281

The Chamber is a multi-faceted organi-
zation providing both a network and
forum for its members to meet, interact,

exchange ideas, and develop commercial
and trade relations between Greece and
the USA. This is accomplished through
seminars and receptions nosting political

and business leaders.
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NEXC®
Fall Program

1993

September 22, 1993
Positioning for ihe

New Frontier- Vietnam

October 4, 1993
Cracking the Japanese Market

A Practical Guide.

October 1 2, 1 993
tixport Documentation

Development.s

November 9, 1993
llavin)< the trade l.ead

Chase \uu

A Special Marketing Program

lor Manulacturers and Export

Management Companies

December 14, 1993

Unlocking the Mysteries of

International Trade Shows

December 3, 1993

Special Event

Holiday Gala

NATIONAL
ASSOCIATION
OF EXPORT
COMPANIES

P.O Box 1330

Murray Hill Station

New York, NY 10156

(212)725-3311

FAX; (212)725-3312
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Mr. )on Sigurdsson

Trade Counselour
Icelandic American Chamber of
Commerce
370 Lexington Avenue, Room 505

New York, NY 10017

TEL: (212)686-4100 FAX: (212)532-4138

Icelandic-American Chamber of
Commerce was established in 1986. It's

object and purpose is to promote,
advance and protect direct commercial
and social relations between Iceland and
the United States.

Mr. Rajiv Khanna
President

India-America Chamber of Commerce
c/o LeBoeuf, l^mb, Leiby & McRae
520 Madison Avenue
New York, NY 10022

TEL: (212)424-8000 FAX: (212)424-8500

Mr. Charles Boyle

Executive Director

Ireland Chamber of Commerce in the
U.S. Inc.

1305 Post Road
Fairfield, CT 06430
TEL; (212)248-0008 FAX: (203)255-6752

Mr. Roy Rosseth

Executive Director

Italy-America Chamber of Commerce
350 Fifth Avenue Suite 3015
NewYork, NY 10118

TEL (212)279-5520 FAX: (212)279-5839

Mr. Derryck E. Cox
Executive Director

Jamaican-American Chamber of
Commerce, Inc.

P O Box 800
New York, NY 10024

TEL: (212)877-8900 FAX: (212)877-1905

Mr. Tsutomu Kanno
Executive Director & Secretary

Japanese Chamber of Commerce and
Industry of New York, Inc.

145 West 57th Street

New York, NY 10019

TEL (212)246-8001 FAX: (212)246-8002

An organization, incorporated in the
City and Stale of New York sixty-one
years ago, to promote and foster strong
tnendsKip ties between the United Slates
and Japan. The Chamber provides a
venue for American and Japanese busi-
ness leaders to convene and speak freely

and openly about the partnership. Their
main aim is to develop and nurture the
world's most important bilateral rela-

tior\ship.

Mr Ock Lee

Chairman
Korea Trader's Representatives Club of
New York
460 Park Avenue Suite 603

New York, NY 10022

TEL: (212)826-0900

Mr Won Chang
President

Korean Foreign Trade Association

460 Park Avenue Suite 600

New York, NY 10022

TEL (212)421-8804 FAX: (212)223-3827

The Korea Foreign Trade Association
(29,000* companies) was founded in

1946 as a non-profit organization lo pro-

mote the development of Korea's foreign

trade. The KFTA offers information and
other free services to all businesspeople.

Mr. Femand Lamesh
President

Luxembourg American Chamber of
Commerce
350 Fifth Avenue, Suite 1322

NewYork, NY 10118

TEL: (212)967-9898 FAX: (212)629-0349

Mr David Lamptom
National Committee on United Slates
China Relations

777 United Nations Plaza

New York, NY 10017

TEL (212)922-1385 FAX: (212)557-8258

Mr. LaneC. Grijns

Chairman
Netherlands Chamber of Commerce in

the U.S. Inc.

One Rockefeller Plaza, 11th Floor

New York, NY 10020

TEL (212) 265-6460 FAX: (212)265-6402

Mr. James Van Westering
President

New York Forum on Eastern Europe

P.O. Box 4175
Parkside Station

Forest Hills, NY 11375

TEL (718)268-1246 FAX: (718)268-1246

Executive Director

828 Second Avenue
New York, NY 10017

TEL (212)808-0301

Mr. Lester Ziffren

Executive Director

North American - Chilean Chamber of
Commerce
220 East 81st Street

New York, NY 10028

TEL: (212)288-5691 FAX: (212)628-4978

The North American-Chilean Chamber
of Commerce was organized in 1977 by
a group of U.S., Chilean and Canadian
executives, to foster improved trade and
commerce between their respective
countries.

CONTlNUEd ON pAQt 9
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Mr. Stephen Cooney
Regional Manager
Northeast U.S.-Arab Chamber of
Cominerce
420 Lexington Avenue, Suite 2739

New York, NY 10170

TEL: (212)986-8024 FAX: (212)986^216
Provides a wide range of services and
activities including: trade seminars, host-
ing trade delegations, counsehng for US.
and Arab companies, certification of
commercial documents, research ser-
vices, and publications tnal hst current
busmess opportunities and explain how
to do business in the Arab world.

Ms. Inger M. Tallaksen

General Manager
Norwegian American Chamber of
Commerce
800 Third Avenue
New York, NY 10022
TEL: (212) 421-9210 FAX: (212)838-0374

NACC promotes the development of
Norwegian-American business and trade
relations. Objectives are most effectively
accomplished through informative mem-
bership luncheons, semmars, and other
events where leading businessmen and
government officials are invited speak-
ers.

Mr. P.E. Sibilia

Peruvian American Association Inc.

10 Rockefeller Plaza, Suite 1001

New York. NY 10020
TEL: (212)698-2238 FAX: (212)698-2239

711 3rd Avenue, Suite 1702

New York, NY 10017

TEL: (212)972-9326 FAX: (212)867-9882

The Philippine American Chamber of
Commerce is a not-for-profit organiza-
tion founded m 1920 by American firms
and individuals "to foster and promote
trade and commerce, mutual welfare
and other business relations between the
United States and the Philippines and
their respective peoples, and to serve
those persons ana orgamzations having
finanaal, trade and professional interests
in either or both countries*.

Mr. Robert G. Paris

President

Polish-American Enterprise Fund
535 Madison Avenue
New York, NY 10022

TEL (212)339-8330

Ms. Anna Cocha!
Executive Director

Fortugal-U.S. Chamber of Commerce
590 Fifth Avenue
New York, NY 10036

TEL: (212)354-4627 FAX: (212)575^737
This Chamber is a private, non-profit
and non-political association whose
members nave access to commercial ser-

vices, to assist in expanding operations
in PorKigal; as well as, publications and
special events.

Mr. Kevin D. Callahan
Execuhve Director

Spain - U.S.A. Chamber of Commerce
350 Fifth Avenue, Suite 3514
New York, NY 10118
TEL (212) 967-2170 FAX: (212)564-1415

The Spain-USA Chamber of Commerce
is a pnvate, non profit membership orga-
nization dedicated to promoting busi-
ness ties between Spain and theXJnited
States.

Mr. Olle Wijhstrom
President

Swedish American Chamber of
Commerce Inc.

599 Lexington Ave.
New York. NY 10022

TEL: (212)838-5530 FAX: (212)755-7953

The Swedish-American Chamber of
Commerce proposes to advance the com-
mon purposes of the SACC member
organizations and to coordinate their
activities so that Swedish industry may
speak with one voice on significant mat-
ters of commeraal policy and trade be

Mr. Walter Diggelmann
Executive Director

Swiss-American Chamber of
Commerce
37 West 67th Street

New York, NY 10023
TEL: (212)213-0482 FAX: (212)873-2836

Holds periodic meetings and special
events on issues of concern to the Swiss
Amencan and Amencan Swiss business
community. Publishes directories,
newsletters and engtish translations of
Swiss laws.

Mr. Frank Funaro
Vice President

The Partnership-USA/Northem Ireland

c/oGolin/HamsComm.
666 Third Avenue
New York, NY 10017

TEL (212)697-9191 FAX: (212)697-3720

CONTlNUCd ON pAQE 17

PRE
PUBLICATION

OFFER*

The S Guide®
International Service

Providers Directory

This umqui. Jircclon designed

and cDmpiled by AiSisl Inierna-

lional leaiures over 2.5IK) inier-

nalional service providers lu the

business community It contains

over 21 Kl pages ol valuable inlor-

malion on:

Customhouse Brokers

Export Consultants

Financial Consultants

Freight Forwarders

Insurance Brokers &
Agents
Lawyers

Marketing Consultants

Publishers

Telecommunication

Services

Trade Financing

Providers

Trade Show Organizers

Translators

Transportion &
Shipping Providers

A nuM hilic product for those

seeking contacts and experlise to

pursue then interest in global

markets.

S60 plus state and local taxes.

Pre-publication Price -

$45 plus state and
local taxes

Call For Details

(212)725-3311
'f'ut>lii.uuon due turly Novanhrr /yvf

i*lease uUo** six to tt^u wteks tor delivvn.
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Minority International

Network for Trade

MINT
Special

North American

Free Trade Agreement

Update

Guest Speaker

Irving A. Williamson
Depuiv General Counsel

Office ofthe

United States

Trade Representative

October 15, 1993

(1 p.m. - S p.m

For Detail Call

(212)725-3311

EXPORT
MATCHMAKER 93
Founh Annual Trade Fair &

Cunference

October 7-8, 1 993

Kor manuLaclurere. Uislribuloni. sup-

pliers, cxpon maiuagemcnl c'ompanics

and cxpon trading companies

Sponsored by:

U.S. Small Business
Administration

Metro Newark
Cliamber of Commerce

Port Authority of New Yorli

ti New Jersey

U.S. Department of Commerce

For Details, Call

Eric Vicioso

(201)242-6237

SEpjEMbER 1995 - DECEMbER 1995

BASICS
09/07/93 - 09/17/93 (New Yorli, NYl -

Train the Trainer World Tr.idi; Instilulc

1{212M35-4044|

09/10/93 lEwing, NJj • Distribution
Agreemenls Mercer County Community
caiege/CoreStaics 1(609)586-9-1461

09/21/93 - ICherrv H.ll. Nil New
Commerce Proerams'& NTDB Overview
South fersev^xporters Association

09/27/93 - 12/20/93 - |New Yorii, NY| •

Introduction to International Business
and Finance New Yorl^ University School
of Continuing Education 1(212)998-7171

09/28/93 • 11/30/93 - [New Yorli, NYl -

Running Your Own Import/Export
Business l^Jew Yorlt University School of

Continuing Education 1(212)998-7171

09/29/93 - 12/15/93 - [New Yorlc, NY] -

Principles of International Trade New
Yorli University School of Continuing
Education 1(212)998-7171

10/02/93 - 12/11/93 - (New Yorlc, NYl -

Introduction to International Business
and Finance New Yorl; University School
of Continuing Education 1(21 2)998-7171

10/09/93 - INew Yorli, NYl • Going
Global New York University School ol
Continuing Education 1(212)998-7171

10/08/93 - lUnion, N]l - Pre-E«port
Seminar: Evaluating Your Export
Potential Small Business Development
Center - Kean College 1(908)527-29461

10/09/93 - 12/18/93 - [New York, N-YJ -

Running. Your Own Import/Export
Business iMew York University School of
Continuing Education 1(212)998-7171

10/19/93 - INorth Branch, NJl -

Importing/Exportine for the
Entrepreneur Raritan Valley Community
College ((908)526-12001

10/20/93 - IWaterbury, CTl - Guidelines
for Successful Exporting Teikyo Post
University 1(203)59&-1«801

10/26/93 (Lincroft, N|l - Introduction
to International Trade Brookdale
Community College 1(908)224-28801

11/06/93 - (New York NY! -

Introduction to International Business
New York University School of
Continuing Education [(217)998-7171

CAREER
10/07/93 INew York, NYJ

, ^. -electing. Developing.
fand Measuring Global Talent
Forei"" ''---'- '" -' •--

1(212)399-71281

Identifying, Selecting, Developing,
Preparing and Measuring Global Talent
Nationar Foreign Trade Council, Inc.

COUNTERTRADE
11/16/93 - 11/17/93 (New York, NYl -

Alternative Methods of International
Trade Assist International 1(212)725-33111

COUNTRY-ASIA
09/02/93 - 09/03/93 irnnceton, NJl -

AFTA after NAFTA: Academic
Symposium with Princeton University
Kore.i Economic Institute of Americ'.i
1(202)371-06901

10/21/93 - (New York, NYl - Asia Pacific
Roundlable National Foreign Tr.ldc
Council, Inc. ((212)399-71281

10/22/93 - (Bergen County. Nil - Doing
Business in rndonesia', China and
Singapore Bergen County Communit\-
College International Business
Rouncftable 1(201)-H7-7167|

10/22/93 - (New York, NYl - China and
Vietnam - Business and Human
Resource Issues National Foreign Trade
Council, Inc. 1(212)399-7128)

12/10/93 - IFairfield, CTl - Pacific Rim
Trade Conference Connecticut Business
& Industry Association International
Trade Council 1(203)244-19001

COUNTRY-AUSTRALIA
09/24/93 - [New York, NYl - Australia's
Recent Economic Developments.
Prospects and Policies The Asia Society
1(212^288-64001

COUNTRY-BELGIUM
09/09/93 - INew York, NYl - Business
Card Exchange at the Generate Bank

09/27/93 - JNew York, NYl - Breakfast
Meeting with the Belgian Minister of

COUNTRY-BRAZIL
10/01/93 - (New York, NYl - Seminar on
Leasing: Legislation Update Brazilian

11/30/93 - (New York, NY) - Business
Card Exchange Brazilian American
Chamber of Commerce 1(212)575-90301

COUNTRY-CANADA
10/07/93 - (Pnnceton, NJl - Canada Day

COUNTRY-CENTRAL AMERICA
09/15/93 - (Vineland, Nil - Untapped
Central American Markets Cumberland
County 1(609)463-21771

COUNTRY-CHINA
11/16/93 - IHartford, CTJ - How to
Export to China US. Department of
Commerce Hartford DisTrict Office
1(203)240-35301

11/24/93 - (Rochelle Park, NJ) - Doing
Business in the People's Republic oT
China Bergen Community College
l(201)447-7lfi'l

CONTlNUCd ON pAQE 11
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SEpTEMbER 1995 - DECEMbER 1995

COUNTRY-EASTERN EUROPE
10/25/93 - (New York. NY) - Eastern
Europe/Russia Roundlable National
Foreign Trade Council, Inc.

1(2I2)»9-71281

COUNTRY-EGYPT
10/01/93 (New York, NY) - Reception
to Honor Ambassador Ahmed Maher.
Eevpt's Ambassador to the United
States U S.-Egvpt Chamber of
Commerce 1(212)^7^2323)

COUNTRY-EUROPE
09/30/93 - (New York, NY) - Europe
1994: Growth or Stagnation - An
Economic Outlook for Switzerland,
Europe and the World Swiss American
Chainber of Commerce 1(212)875-9688)

10/27/93 - [Stamford, CT] -

Environmental Issues and Doing
Business in Europe Connecticul
Business & Indusfrv Association
International Trade Council
1(203)244-1900)

COUNTRY-FRANCE
09/15/93 - [New York, NY) -

Discrimination in the Work Place:
Creating a Litigation Free Environment
French-American Chamber of
Commerce in the United States, Inc.

1(212)371-4466)

09/21/93 - (New York NY) - Economic
Outlook Briefing II French-American
Chamber of Commerce in the United
Slates, Inc. ((212)371-4466)

09/30/93 - (New York, NY) - Business

Commerce ((212)371-4466)

10/13/93 - (New York, N\\ -

Mini-Seminar Design/Marketing
French-American (Thamber oi

Commerce in the United States, Inc
[(212)371-4466)

11/10/93 - (New York, NY] -

Mini-Seminar: Customer Relations;
Listening to the Consumers' Needs
French-American Chamber of
Commerce in the United States, Inc
[(212)371-44661

11/16/93 - (New York. NY) - Breakfast
Briefing II on U.S. and French Taxation
French-American Chamber of
Commerce in the United States, Inc.

((212)371-4466)

COUNTRY-GERMANY
09/28/93 - [New York, NY) - Luncheon
with Max Worcester, Franfurter
Alleemeine Zeilung German American
Chamber of Commerce [(212)974-8830)

11/04/93 - [New York, NY) -

German-American Negotiating German

COUNTRY-GREECE
10/18/93 - [New York, NY) - U.S. Oil
Pollution Act - Who Will Bear the Costs
of Compliance Hellenic- American
Chamber of Commerce [(212)629-6380)

COUNTRY-IRELAND
10/20/93 - (Bergen County, NJ) - Doing
Business with Ireland Bergen County
Community College International
Business Roundtable R201)447-7167)

COUNTRY-JAPAN
09/08/93 - (New York, NY) - Business
Luncheon with Editor of U.S. News &
World Report Japanese Chamber of
Commerced Industry [(212)216-8001)

10/04/93 - [New York, NY) - Cracking
theJapanese Market - A Practical Guide
NEXCTO - National Association of Export
Companies [(212)725-33111

11/09/93 • [New York, NY) - Business
Luncheon with Dean of Sloan School of

Management at Massachusetts Institute

of Technology (MIT) Japanese Chamber
of Commerced! Industry [(212)216-80011

COUNTRY-MEXICO
09/14/93 - IBuffalo, NY) - The LogisHcs
of Trading with Mexico Western New
York International Trade Council
1(716)852-7160)

10/19/93 - (Buffalo, NYl - New Market
Opportunities in Mexico Western Ne-

ll/17/93- IBergen County, NJl - Doing
Business with Mexico: The Yucatan
Pennisula Bergen County Community
College Inrernational Business
Rouncfiable 1(201)447-71671

12/14/93 - IBuffalo, NY) - Protocol and
Entertainment in Mexico Western New
York International Trade Council
1(716)852-71601

COUNTRY-NORTH AMERICA
10/15/93 - INew York, NYl - North
American Free Trade Agreement MINT
- Minority International Network for

Trade 1(212)725-331 11

11/03/93 - (Mt. Uurel, N)) - Pro's and
Con's: NAFTA South Jersey Exporters
Associahon [(609)989-2100)

COUNTRY-NORWAY
09/08/93 - [New York, NY) - Norway's
Role in Europe's Enerey Future
Norwegian-Amer ^i?--.-- ~<

Commerce [(212)421

09/23/93 - [New York, NYl - How to

Introduce Your Product Into the U.S.
Norwegian-American Chamber of
Commerce 1(212)421-92101

10/21/93 - [New York, NYl - Breakfast
Meeting with President, Statoil North
America Norwegian-Amencan Chamber
of Commerce l(li2)421-92101

CONTlNUtd ON pAQE 12

NEXC®
TrI-State

Directory of

Export
Management
& Trading
Companies

NEXCO's publitaiion lisl.<.

over 700 Export Management

and Trading Companies in the

tri-stale (CT. NJ. NY) area.

Listings include names, ad-

dresses, telephone and telefax.

Eacli lisiing also includes iheir

product specialty.

This publication is an invalu-

able resource for manufaclur-

ers seeking professionals tu

export Iheir products, lor ser\-

ice provtdcrs seeking to expand

iheii iiuircach to bustneN>tN

operating globally, and. lor stu-

dents and career seekers look-

ing Ui exlcnd their network lot

employment opporiunilies in

the exporting industry. lOX

Pages

To order this unique publica-

tion, send check or monev or-

der lor 5>4(l plus '3>X5U postage

and handling to:

National Association of

Export Companies
P.O. Box 1330
New York, NY 10156
Vf,A( (f. u nati-prufn nr^uniiuuou wai

KStahhshcit in }'>fi^ It i mission is to at-

,
iviatr supiun

. Utivm. und udvtLitdnn^/iuust. Utivm. und udvotuu- loi

0\t protcssionul cx/toricr. sen-ut- provid

crs and uihtrs */!(' icck lu ciUiuncc Ainer

iiu s tradt posniun bv incrtasm^ l.'.S.

cxpons-
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MissioNS - iNbouNd

08/30/93 - 09/02/93 (New York, NYl
Saudi Arabian Delegation Visiting

International Security Conference &
Exhibition US Department of

Commerce 1(212)264-0603)

09/01 /93 - 09/27/93 [New York, NYl
U.S. Department of Commerce's
Foreign Commercial Specialist From
Berlin Visiting the U.S. US
Department of Commerce Specialist on
housing in Eastern Germany.
1(212)264-0603)

09/06/93 - 09/10/93 INew York, NY)
Trade Mission from the Madrid
Chamber of Commerce Spain-US
Chamber of Commerce, Inc

1(212)%7-21701

09/06/93 - INew York, NYl
Visit by Uruguay Minister of External

Relations Uruguayan American
Chamber of Commerce 1(212)713-50271

09/15/93 - IWashington, DCl
Visiting Trade Delegation from Yemen
U.S. -Arab Chamber of Commerce
1(202)331-80101

09/16/93 -INew York. NYl
Opportunity: Abu Dhabi - A
Delegation of Business Leaders from
the United Arab Emirates US Arab
Chamber of Commerce 1(212)986-80241

09/19/93 - 09/20/93 (New York, NYl
Visiting Trade Delegation from the
United Arab Emirates U-S. Department
of Commerce 1(212)264-0603)

09/20/93 - INew York, NY]
Visiting Trade Delegation from the
Vietnam Chamber ofCommerce and
Industry US -ASEAN Council for

Business and Technology 1(202)289-1911

09/20/93 - 09/24/93 (New York, NYl
Trade Mission from the Burgos
Chamber of Commerce Spain-US
Chamber of Commerce, Inc.

I(212)%7-21701

09/20/93 - 09/21/93 (New York, NY]
Visit of South African Development
Team African-American Institute

1(212)949-56661

09/20/93 - 10/16/93 INew York, NYl
Visit of Women in the Media
African-American Institute 1(202)

667-56361

11/09/93 - 11/10/93 ITeaneck, N)l
Japanese Specially Chemicals Buying
Mission Visit to Region JETRO/U S!

Department of Commerce 1(609)
989-21001

SEpTEMbER 1995 - DECEMbER 199?

11/30/93 - INew York, NYl - The
Norwegian Economy - A Cautious
Recovery Norwegian-American
Chamber of Commerce r(212)42I-92101

COUNTRY-POLAND
09/22/93 - INi-w York, NY) -

Manufacturing in Poland (includes
Preview of (Tie Annual UNIDO
Cnference "Investing in Poland")

09/23/93 - INew York, NYl - Business
Cliniate in Poland: Presentation by

10/27/93 - INew York, NY) -

Establishing Joint Ventures With
Polish Partners/Legal Aspects of
Doing Business in Poland US-Poland
Chamlwr of Commerce 1(908)486-93111

11/17/93 - INcw York, NYl - Insurance
Market in Poland/Consultancy in
Poland US-Poland Chamber of
Commerce 1(908)486-93111

12/15/93 - INew York, NYl - Marketing
and Advertising in Poland US-Polana
Chamber of Commerce 1(908)486-931 1

1

COUNTRY-RUSSIA
10/21/93 - 10/22/93 INew York, NY| -

Prospects For Russian Trade World
Trade Institute 1(212M35-31601

COUNTRY-SLOVAKIA
09/26/93 - IHolmdel, NJj - Doing
Business with and in Slovakia Slovak
Hentage Festival ((201)656-67001

COUNTRY-SOUTH AMERICA
09/23/93 - (Waterbury, CT) - How to
Sell to Emerging South American
Markets U.S. Department of Commerce
Hartford DistrictOffice 1(203)240-3530)

10/20/93 - INew York, NY] - Latin
America Roundtable National Foreign
Trade Council, Inc. 1(212)399-71281

10/22/93 - (Suffern, NYl - South
American Markets Tappan Zee

11/30/93 - IBuffalo, NY) - Doing
Business in Latin America Western

12/07/93 - INew York, NYl - Update on
Benefit and Compensation Issues in
Latin America National Foreign Trade

09/27/93 - INew York, NY] -

Switzerland in Europe Swiss American
Chamber of Commerce 1(212)875-96881

11/03/93 - (New York, NYl - Social
Security Swiss American Chamber of
Commerce 1(212)875-%881

12/01/93 - INew York, NYl - Monetary
Policy Swiss American Chamber of
Commerce 1(212)875-96881

COUNTRY-THAILAND
10/05 93 - (New York, NY) - U.S.-— '

. Workshop US
Z89-1911)

COUNTRY-UNITED KINGDOM
09/23/93 - (New York. NY) - Private
Members Reception British American
Chamber of Commerce ((212)661-4060)

COUNTRY-VIETNAM
09/22/93 - (New York, NYl -

Positioning for the New Frontier -

Vietnam NEaCO - National Association
of Exporl Companies ((212)725-33111

09/15/93 - (New York, NY) - Luncheon
Honoring Le Van Bang, Ambassador of
Vietnain to the United Nations
Vietnam-American Chamber of
Commerce 1(212)682-48501

10/04/93 - (New York. NY) - Luncheon
Honoring the Honorable Nguyen Dinh
Loc, Minister of Justice of Vietnam
Vietnam-American Chamber of
Commerce 1(212)682-4850)

10/15/93 - INew York, NY) - Luncheon
Honoring Managing Director of
Central Trading ana Development

CREDIT
09/14/93 - INew York, NYl - Credit
Round Table FCIB-NACM
((212)947-5368)

09/29/93 - 12/15/93 - (New York, NYl -

Letters of Credit and Other Financial
Instruments for Importers and
Exporters New York University School
of Continuing Education ((212)998-7171

10/19/93 (Cherry HilL Nil - Letter of
Credits New Jersey District Export
Council 1(609)771-5646)

10/23/93 - INew York, NY) - Letters of
Credit and Other Financial
Instruments New York University
School of Continuing Education
1(212)998-7171

"

10/27/93 - 10/29/93 INew York, NYl -

Export/Import Letters of Credit World
Trade Institute 1(212)435-4044)

12/15/93 - 12/17/93 INew York, NY) -

Letters of Credit: A Workshop for
Bankers World Trade Institute
1(212)435-40441

CULTURAL
11/05/93 - (Pennington, NJl - Cultural
Differences Mercer County Small
Business Development Center
1(609)586-94461

11/06/93 - INorth Branch, NJl - Cross
Cultural Strategies for International
Business Raritan Valley Community
College 1(908)526-1200)

CONTlNUEd ON pAqt 1>
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DOCUMENTATION
09/07/93 - 09/08/93 (New York, NY) -

Export Workshop UNZ & Co.
1(201)795-54001

09/28/93 (New York, NY) - ICC
Documentary Credit Rules: An Export

10/12/93 INew York, NYI - Export
Documentation Developments
NEXCO- National Association o7 Export
Companies 1(212)725-331 II

10/19/93 - IDanbury, CT] - Export
Documentation US. Department of
Commerce Hartford District Office
1(203)240-3530)

EXPORTING
09/15/93 - [New York, NY) - ATA
Carnet - The Merchandise Passport:
Making the Export Expeditor Work For
You! I?.S. Council for Inlernalional
Business 1(212)354-4480)

09/21/93 - IHartford, CT) - Essentials

of Exporting U.S. Department of
Commerce Hartford District Office
1(203)240-3530)

09/25/93 - lAtlantic City, NM - How to

Develop Your Own Export Business or
Department New Pastures Trading
Company 1(703)273-2779)

09/29/93 - INew York, NY) - ATA
Carnet - The Merchandise Passport:
Making the Export Expeditor Work For
You! OS Council for Inlernalional
Business 1(212)354-4480)

09/30/93 - IBnslol, CT) - Essentials of
Exporting US. DeparlmenI

10/07/93 - INew York, NY) - ATA
Camel - The Merchandise Passport:
Making the Export Expeditor Work For

12/08/93 - 12/10/93 INew York, NY] -

Export Operations Workshop World
Trade Institute 1(212)435-4044)

12/09/93 - INew York, NY) - Freight
Forwarders Workshop US Department
of Commerce Bureau of Export
Administration 1(603) 598-43001

09/09/93 - INew York, NY) -

International Finance Workshop UNZ
& Co. 1(201)795-5400)

09/13/93 - 09/15/93 INew York, NY) -

Letters of Credit: A Workshop for
Bankers World Trade Institute
1(212)435-4044)

09/15/93 - IRochelle, NJ) - Factoring
Bergen Community College
1(201)447-7167)

09/22/93 - 09/23/93 ITarrylown, NY) -

International Trade Finance
Conference International Business
Magazine 1(914)381-7700)

09/24/93 - INew York, NY)
Developing and Implementing and
Effective Foreign Exchange Hedging
Program: Use of Forwards, Options
ancTDrvtv Products World Trade
Institute 1(212)435-3160)

09/30/93 - 12/16/93 - INcw York, NY) -

Financing Imports U Exports New York
University School of Continuing
Education ((212)998-7171

10/04/93 - 10/05/93 INew York, NY) -

Financial Reporting for International
Operations: Tax Accounting and
Financial Issues World Trade Institute

At World Trade Center New York
1(212)435-3160)

10/05/93 - 12/07/93 - [New York, NY) -

International Corporate Finance New
York University School of Continuing
Education 1(212)998-7171

10/07/93 - INorlh Branch, N)) - Export
Financing & Payments Rarilan Valley
CommunSy College 1(908)526-1200)

10/13/93 - IDanburv, CTJ - Export
Financing & Payment TJS Department

10/29/93 - 12/11/93 INew York, NYj -

International Dimensions of Financial
Management (An Early Riser Program)
WorlcTTrade Institute l!212)435-3iro)

11/03/93 - 11/04/93 INew York, NY) -

Iriternational Money Laundering &

11/18/93 - 11/19/93 INew York, NY) -

Internal Auditing in Today's Computer
Environment. World Trade Insfitute
1(212)435-3160)

11/19/93 - ISomerville, NJ] - Trading in

Buyer's Currency Rantan Vatley
Community College International
Round Table 1(908)526-12001

11/19/93 - ISuffern, NY) - Export
Financing Tappan Zee International
Trade Association 1(914)426-6123)

12/03/93 - (Trenton, NJ) - Movement of
Monies - Alternative Ways of Getting
Paid Mercer County Community
Colleee/CoreStales Bank
|(609)%-2100)

12/06/93 - 12/07/93 INcw York NY) -

Fundamentals of Foreign Exchange:
Orientation and Review of the Foreign
Exchange Market World Trade Institute

l(212)435-i(M4)

12/14/93 - 12/16/93 INcw York, NY) -

Foreign Exchange Trading Workshop
World Trade laslTtulc 1(212)435-4044)
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09/17/93-09/26/93
Trade Mission To Ghana NJ
Department of Commerce
1(2()1)M8-3518)

09/27/93-10/03/93
Plovdiv International Fair - Plovdiv,

Bulgaria NJ Department of Commerce
1(201)648-35181

10/03/93-10/10/93
Economic Trade Mission to Trinidad
and Tobago Caribbean American
Chamber o? Commerce and Industry
Explore joint ventures opportunities.

1(718)834-4544)

10/09/93
Korea Electronics Show - Seoul, Korea
XPORT-Port Authority Trading
Company 1(212)435-3069)

10/17/93
Construction and Trade/Investment
Delegation to Egypt US-Egypt
Chamber of Commerce 1(212)867-2323)

10/18/93-10/29/93
Multi-State Trade Days - Jakarta,

Singapore, Kuala Lumpur & Manila
NYS Department of Economic
Development International Division
1(212)827-6135)

10/21/93-10/25/93
Sheiuhen International Machinery &
Industrial Supplies Fair - Shenzhen,
China NYS Department of Economic
Development International Division

1(212)827-6215)

11/01/93
Hi-Tech Investment & Trade
Delegation to Egypt US -Egypt
Chamber of Commerce 1(212)867-2323)

11/01/93- ll/M/93
Medical Products Mission to Canada
U.S. Department of Commerce/NYS
Department of Economic Development
1(416)20>0351)

11/05/93-11/09/93
Building Materials Trade Fair - Taipei,

Taiwan NJ Department of Commerce
1(201)648-3518)

11/09/93-11/13/93
PRODUCTRONICA 93 - Munich,
Germany NYS Department of Economic
Development International Division

Electronic Production and Testing
Equipment 1(212)827-6213)

CONTiNUEd ON pAQE 17
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EVENTS OF NOTE

08/31 /93 • 09/02/93 - [Mi.imi. FLl

EXPORT AMERICA - Trade Show &
Conference Nationiil Productions
1(215)997-11821

09/09/93 INew York, NY|
Visit of HE. Major Pierre Buvoya,
Former President of Burundi African-

Amencan Institute |(212)9-I9-56<>61

09/09/93 - (Washington, DCl
U.S. Maritime Policy - The Last Chance
to Get it Right Conference
Containenzation & Intermodal Institute

1(201)226-0160)

09/20/93 10/16/93 - [Washington,
DC/New York, NY/San Francisco,

CA/Oklahoma Citv, OK/Charleston,
WV/Columbia, SC/Orlando, FL]

Visit of Women in Media under the

International Visitors Program Afncan-
Amencan Institute 1(202)667-56361

09/21 /93- [New York, NYl
Gala Luncheon Featuring Margaret
Thatcher Bntish-American Chamber of

Commerce 1(212)661-40601

09/22/93 - 09/23/93 - ITarrytown, NYl
International Business Magazine's
International Trade Finance
Conference International Business
1(914)381-77001

09/28/93 - 09/29/93 - (New York, NY]
Visit of His Excellency Robert Mugabe
of Zimbabwe African-American
InsHtute 1(212)949-56661

09/29/93 • IWashington, DCl
A Briefing on Indonesia: A Political

and Economic Outlook American
Indonesian Chamber of Commerce
1(212)687-45051

10/05/93 - (New York, NY)
The Asia Society Annual Dinner
Honoring His Excellency Chuan
Leekpai, Prime Minister of Thailand
The Asia Sodely 1(212)288-6400)

10/07/93 - 10/08/93 - (Newark, NJ)
Export Matchmaker '93 Metro Newark
Chamber of Commerce/US. Small
Business Administration {(201)CHAM-
BER)

10/08/93 - 10/28/93 - (Lansing,
Ml/Atlanta, GA/New Orleans, LA)
The ASEAN Ambassadors Tour '93:

led by ASEAN Ambassadors stationed

in Washington DC. US -ASEAN
Council for Business and Technology,
Inc. ((202)289-1911)

cotvrliMUtd ON pACi£ 15

GENERAL
09/08/93 - 10/27/93 (New York, NY) -

International Business Environments
and Operations World Trade Institute

((212)435-40-Hl

09/09/93 - (Hartford, CTl - Monthly
Meeting Connecticut International
Trade Association ((203)688-07991

09/09/93 - [Highlands Falls, NYl -

Hudson ValleyTVIanufacturers Expo

09/14/93 - (New York, NYl - Open
Meeting International Business Croup
1(212)90-36401

09/14/93 - (West Caldwell, NJl -

Monthly meeting World Trade
Association of New jersey
((201)533-02331

09/15/93 - (Bergen County, NJl - How
Growth Companies Can Survive the
International Trade Crunch Bergen
'"inty Community ^-"

09/17/93 - (SomerviUe, NJl - NY/NJ
Port Services in the 90s Raritan Valley
Community College International
Round Table 1(908)526-12001

09/17/93 - (Lincroft, Nil - Women
Going International U.S. Small
Business Administration /Brookdale
Community College ((908)224-23151

09/20/93 - (Binghamton, NY] - Monthly
Luncheon Meeting Southern Tier
World Commerce Association
1(607)777-23421

09/21/93 - (Elizabeth, NJ 1 - Monthly
Meeting Union County Chamber of
Commerce International Trade
Committee ((908)352-09001

09/23/93 - (New York, NYJ - Monthly
Meeting Air Cargo Association
1(718)65^81111

10/01/93 - INew York, NY) - Autumn
Luncheon Meeting National Export
Traffic League ((212)?97-5895)

10/12/93 - (West Caldwell, NJ) -

Monthly meeting World Trade
Association of New Jersey
((201)533-0233)

10/13/93 - (Plainview NY) - Monthly
Meeting Long Island Import Export
AssociatTon ((908)582-9099)

"

10/15/93 - (SomerviUe, NJ) -

Symposium: World Economy Raritan
Valley Community College
International Round Table
1(908)526-1200)

10/18/93 - (Binghamton, NY) - Monthly
Luncheon Meeting Southern Tier
World Commerce Association
((607)777-2342)

10/19/93 - (Elizabeth, NJl - Monthly
Meeting Union County Chamber of
Commerce International Trade
Committee 1(908)352-0900)

10/20/93 - IVineland, NJ) -

International Business Over Breakfast
Cumberland County Chamber of
Commerce 1(609)989-21D0)

11/09/93 - (West Caldwell, NJ) -

Monthly meeting World Trade
Association of New Jersey
((201)533-02331

11/10/93 - (Plainview NY) - Monthly
Meeting Long Island Import Export
AssociatTon 1(908)582-90991

'^

11/15/93 - IBinghamton NYl - Monthly
Luncheon Meeting Southern Tier
World Commerce Association
1(607)777-23421

11/16/93 - lEHzabelh, NJ 1 - Monthly
Meeting Union County Chamber of
Commerce International Trade
Committee 1(908)352-0900)

n/17/93 - IVineland, NJl -

International Business Over Breakfast
Cumberland County Chamber of
Commerce 1(609)989-21001

12/07/93 - (Princeton, NJl -

International Development Forum
Chamber of Commerce of the Princeton
Area ((609)520-17761

12/08/93 - (Plainview NYl - Monthly
Meeting Long Island Import Export
/Association 1(908)582-9099)

'^

12/09/93 - INorwalk, CTl - Monthly
meeting Connecticut Foreign Trade
Association 1(203)348-62111

12/14/93 - (West Caldwell, NJl -

Monthly meeting World Trade
Association of New Jersey
1(201)533-02331

12/20/93 - (Binghamton, NYl - Monthly
Luncheon Meeting Southern Tier
World Commerce Association
1(607)777-23421

12/21 /93 (Elizabeth, NJJ - Monthly
Meeting Union County Cfiamber of

HUMAN RESOURCES
11/04/93 - 11/05/93 (New York, NY) -

International Human Resources
Forum: Managing the HR Depl. in a
Global Environment World Trade
Institute 1(212)435-3160)

12/09/93 - (New York, NY) -

Internationally Emerging Companies -

Human Resources "Tripwires"
National Foreign Trade Council, Inc.

1(212)399-7128)

coMTlNucd ON pAqc I?
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IMPORTING
09/27/93 • 1 1 /22/93 - INew York, NYl
Importing for Ihe Firs! Time Importer
New York University School of
Continuing Educahon 1(212)998-7171

09/30/93 - 02/17/94 - [New York, NYl -

Customhouse Brokerage for License
Applicants New York University School
ofContinuing Education 1(212)998-7171

JOINT VENTURES
11/10/93 - IVineland, NJl -

International Technology Transfer
South lersey Exporter Association
1(609)989-210)1

LEGAL
09/27/93 - 12/06/93 - INew York, NYl -

Global Intellectual Property: Copyrignt
and Related Issues New York
University School of Continuine
Education 1(212)998-7171

'^

09/30/93 - 12/13/93 - INew York, NY] -

International Trade Law and
Regulations New York University
Scfiool of Continuing Education
1(212)998-7171

10/07/93 - 10/08/93 INew York, NYl -

Legal and Tax Aspects of Dealing With

10/18/93 - 10/20/93 INew York, NY! -

Customs Law Issues For U.S.
Importers. World Trade Institute
1(217)435-31601

10/26/93 - [Hartford, CI] - Legal
Aspects of Overseas Agent/Distributor
Contracts & Licensin^oint Ventures
U.S. Department of Commerce Hartford
District Dffice 1(203)240-35301
10/30/93 - [New York, NYl - Custom
Laws New York University School of
Continuing Education 1(212)998-7171

11/15/93 - 11/17/93 INew York, NYl -

Customs Law Issues For Importers of
Apparel and Textiles. World Trade
lnsfitutcj(212)435-31601
LICENSING

09/14/93 - lUniondale, NYl - Export
Licensing Workshop Nassau County
IDA l(51«571-41601

'

09/13/93 - lUniondale, NYl - Managing
Export Controls in the 1990s Nassau
County IDA 1(516)571-41601

12/07/93 - INew York, NYl - Beginner's
Guide to Exporting Computers US
Department of Commerce Bureau of
Export AdministraHon 1(603) 598-43001

MARKETING
09/09/93 - IPrinceton NJl -

International Marketing: A Strategy
Versus A Sales Approach Princeton
Chamber of Commerce 1(609)520-17761

09/13/93 - 09/14/93 [New York, NYl -

Marketing Worldwide: A Conference
for Practitioners World Trade Institute
at World Trade Center New York 1(212)
435-31601

09/30/93 • 12/16/93 -INew York, NYl -

Marketing Strategies tor Importers and
ExportersHsJew York University School
of Continuing Education 1(212)998-7171

09/30/93 - IParamus, NJ] - Seminar on
National trade Data Bank Bergen
Community College 1(201)447-71671

10/05/93 - IMontclair, NJ] - Planning
for International Business Monlclair
International Trade Counselling Center

10/07/93 - 10/08/93 [Newark, NJl •

EXPORT MATCHMAKER '93
SBA/Metro Newark Chamber of
Commerce 1(201 )645-38301

10/07/93 - INewburgh, NYl - New
York State's Global Export Marketing
Service (GEMS) Hudson Valley

10/16/93 - INew York, NYl - Marketing
Strategies tor Importers and Exporters
New York University School of
Continuing Education 1(212)998-7171

10/20/93 - 10/22/93 INew York, NYl -

Introduction to International
Marketing: Making the Most of Your

10/22/93 - [Monlclair, NJl - Seminar on
the National Trade Data Bank
Monlclair State College 1(201 )655-7464I

11/03/93 - [Trenton, NJ] - Intercullural
Relations & Communications Mercer
County Community CoUege/CoreStales
Bank lf609)989-210()l

11/09/93 - [New York, NYl - Having
the Trade Lead Chase Yo5
NEXCO-National Association of Export
Companies 1(212)725-33111

12/01/93 - 12/03/93 INew York, NYl -

International Advertising and

12/03/93 - [New York, NYl - How To
Survive And Thrive in A Global
Economy - Build Your Domestic Sales
By Exporting Center For

12/09/93 - IVoorhees, NJl -

International Business Intelligence
South Jersey Exporters Association
1(609)9S9-210C)1

12/12/93 - [New York, NYl - Unlocking
the Mysteries of International "Trade
Shows NEXCO-National Association of
Export Companies 1(212)725-33111
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10/18/93 -INew York, NYl
Evening Gala: A Salute to the
Lillehammer Olympics Norwegian
American Chamber of Commerce
1(212)421-92101

10/20/93 -IBrooklyn, NYl
Brooklyn Goes Global Fashion Show
Showcasing Designers and
Manufacturers of the Apparel Industry
Brooklyn Chamber of Commerce
1(718)875-10001

10/21/93 - 10/22/93 - INew York, NYl
Antitrust in a Global Economy
Fordham Corporate Law Institute
1(212)636-68851

10/27/93 - INew York, NYl
Fifth Annual Textile & Apparel Trade
& Transportation Conference US
Association of Importers of Textiles &
Apparel 1(212)463-60891

11/01/93 - 11/05/93 - (Salt Lake City,

UT/Cincinnati, OH/Ballimore, MDl
U.S. Ambassadors Tour "93: Senior rep-

resentatives from each of the U.S.
Embassy posts in Southeast Asia will

visit U.S. cities. U.S-ASEAN Council
for Business and Technology, Inc.

1(202)289-19111

11/15/93 - 11/16/93 - ISeattle, Wa] -

Asia Pacific Economic Cooperation
(APEC) Customs Trade Symposium
US. Customs Service 1(202)927-14401

12/01/93 - 12/03/93 - [Washington, DC
or New York, NYl
Japan/U.S./Africa Conference II: "The
Opening of African Economies and the

Role of the Private Sector in

Strengthening Movement and Change"
African American Institute 1(212)949-

56661

12/03/93 -INew York, NYl
How to Survive and Thrive in a Global
Economy - Build Your Domestic Sales

By Exporting CEO Club - Center for

Entrepreneurial Management, Inc.

1(212)633-00601

12/03/93 - 12/05/93 - lAnaheim, CAl
INTERNATIONAL ASIAN EXPO
1993: The Premiere International
U.S7Asian Business Event International

Asian Expo 1(800)621-5002]

12/10/93 -INew York, NYl
1993 Belgian American Friendship
Award Belgian American Chamber of

Commerce 1(212)967-98981
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CaIencIar

SOCIAL/CULTURAL
EVENTS

09/09/93 - [Buffalo, NY) - Annual Boat

Cruise Buffalo World Trade Assooation

1(716)877-14521

10/05/93 INew York, NYl - Asia

Society Annual Dinner Ttie Asia

Soaely 1(212)288-64001

10/13/93 - IWfiile Plains, NY] -

Twentieth Anniversary Dinner
Featuring William C. Ferguson.
Chairman NYNEX Corporation World
Trade Club of Westchester 1(914)948-

6+441

10/20/93 - INew York, NYl - Person of

the Year Gala Award Dinner
French-American Chamber of

Commerce in the United Slates, Inc.

1(212)371-4466)

11/05/93 - [New York, NYl - Tenth
Annual Metropolitan Opera Gala fea-

turing "La Boheme" Business Council

for International Understanding
1(212)490-0460)

11/09/93 - INew York, NYl - Tenth
Annual Awards Dinner African

American Institute 1(212)949-56661

11/18/93 - INew York, NYl - Ninth
Annual Dinner Japanese Chamber of

Commerce & Industry [(212)216-80011

12/03/93 - INew York, NYl - Holiday

Gala NEXCONational Association of

Export Companies 1(212)725-33111

12/09/93 - (New York, NYl - Annual
Dinner Dance Brazilian American
Chamber of Commerce 1(212)575-90301

12/15/93 - INew York, NY) - Chrishnas

Reception French-American Chamber
of Commerce [(212)371-44661

12/16/93 - INew York, NYl - Christmas

Luncheon Norwegian-American
Chamber of Commerce 1(212)421-92101

12/16/93 - INew York, NYl - Thirty-

Fifth Annual Christmas Luncheon
Bnlish-Amencan Chamber of

Commerce 1(212)661-40601

SepTEMbER 1995 - DECEMbER 1995

12/15/93 - [Bergen County, NM - An
Export Success^btory Bergen County

12/17/93 - ISuffern. NYl - EBRD
(Export Opportunities Through
Developmenf Banks) Tappan Zee
Inlernafional Trade Association
1(914)426-61231

STANDARDS
09/10/93 - ISuffern, NYl - ISO 9000
Quality Systems Standards Tappan Zee
Internalional Trade Association

09/13/93 - ITeaneck, NJ) - Licence to
Compete: The ISO 9()00 Chemical
Industry Conference Chemical Week
Magazine 1(212)621-49721

09/17/93 - [Hartford, CTl - How to
Successfully Implement ISO 9000/Q90
VS. Department of Commerce Hartford
Distnct Office [(203)240-35301

09/23/93 - IHartford, CTl - ISO 9000
Business & Industry

09/24/93 - [Hartford, CTJ - How to
ssfully Implement ISO 900/p90

10/01/93 - ITrenton, NJl - ISO 9000
Mercer County Community
ColIege/CoreStates Bank [(609)989-21001

10/01/93 - [Hartford, CT) .
-

Understanding the 20 Elements of ISO
9001 US, Department of Commerce
Hartford Dislnct Office [(203)240-35301

10/08/93 - IHartford, CTl -

Documenting ISO 90I)0/Quality
Manual Preparation U.S. Department of

10/12/93 - 10/13/93 (New York, NY] -

ISO 900 For Marketers World Trade
Institute 1(212)435-40441

10/15/93 - IHartford, CTl - ISO 9000:
Internal Auditor Training U.S.
Department of Commerce Hartford
Disfrict Office 1(203)240-35301

10/16/93 - IVineland, NJl - ISO
Workshop Update Cumberland County
1(609)463-71771

10/22/93 - IHartford, CTl - ISO 9000:
Internal Auditor Training US
Department of Commerce Hartford
District Office 1(203)240-3530]

10/29/93 -IHartford, CTl - ISO 9000:
Internal Auditor Training U.S.
Department of Commerce Hartford
Disincl Office 1(203)240-35301

12/02/93 - ISlamford, CTl - ISO 9000
Overview Connecticut Business &
Industry Association International Trade
Counciri(203)244-19001

12/03/93 - [Montclair NJl - Workshop:
ISO 9000 Montclair ITTC 1(201)655-74691

TAXATION
09/20/93 - [Rochester, NY] - U.S. Export
Tax Incentives FSC/
Association 1(212)370-39951

09/22/93 - IStamford, CTl -

Introduction to Export Tax Incentives

09/27/93 - 09/28/93 INew York, NY) -

Introauction to International Taxation
World Trade Institute at World Trade
Center New York [(212) 435-3160)

09/29/93 - 09/30/93 [New York, NYl -

Export Tax Planning for Closely Held

09/29/93 - 10/01/93 [New York, NY) -

Intermediate Seminar on International
Taxation World Trade Inshlule at World
Trade Center New York 1(212) 435-3160)

10/04/93 - 10/05/93 [New York, NY) -

State Tax Conference: Effective Tax
Planning for Multistate and
Multinanonal Organizations World
Trade Institute at World Trade Center
New York [(212) 435-3160)

10/13/93 - 10/14/93 [New York, NY) -

International Tax and Estate Planning

11/08/93 - 11/09/93 [New York, NY) -

Tax Aspects of Intercompany Pricing
World Trade Inshtute [(212^435^3160)

11/11/93 - 11/12/93 [New York NYl -

Foreign Sales Corporations World
Tradelnstitute [(212)«5-3160)

TRANSPORTATION
09/13/93 - 09/14/93 [Saddlebrook, Nl) -

Hazardous Transportation UNZ & Co.
[(201)795-5400]

09/27/93 - 12/20/93 - (New York, NY)
Traffic Management for Imports and
Exports New York University School of
ConHnuing Education 1(212)998-7171

09/30/93 - 01/13/94 - [New York, NYl -

Logistics Management for International
Trade New York University School of
Continuing Education [(212)«8-7171

10/19/93 - [New York, NY) -

Educational Seminar Traffic Club of
New York [(212)687-0255)

10/20/93 - 10/21/93 [New York, NY! -

International Transportation &
Logistics World Trade Institute
[(2n)435-4044]

11/08/93 - 11/09/93 [Atlantic City. Nil -

Hazardous Transportation UNZ& Co.
[(201)795-5400)

12/07/93 - [Montclair, NJ) -

International Logistics Montclair ITTC
[(201)655-7469]
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CONTiNUEd

Events

Mr. Irwin Jay Robinson
President

Thai-American Chamber of
Commerce
31 WesI 52nd Street

New York, NY 10019-6167

TEL: (212)977-9700 FAX: (212)841-0780

Mr. Canan Dilek

President

Turkish-American Association

600 Broadway, Room 318
New York, NY 10019

TEL (212)956-1560 FAX: (212)956-1562

Mr. Richard Lezzi

Director

U.S.-Africa Chamber of Commerce
170 Broadway, Suite 1006
New York, NY 10038

TEL: (212)732-6440 FAX: (212)608-0999

Ms. Borozan
Executive Director

U.S. Austrian Chamber of Commerce
165 West 46th Street

NewYork, NY 10036

TEU (212)819-0117 FAX: (212)819-0117

Mr. Gordon Cocullu
Executive Director

U.S. - Korea Society Inc.

950 Third Avenue, 8th Floor

New York, NY 10022

TEL- (212)759-7525 FAX: (212)759-7530

Mr. Stanley Smith
President

U.S.-New Independent Stales
Chamber of Commerce
4601 Avenue N
Brooklyn, NY 11234

TEL (718)252-2929 FAX: (718)692-3774

Mr. Morton Zuckerman
il Executive Director

r U.S.-Pakistan Economic Council
'' c/o Zuckerman and Dunn, PC
1 1 140 Avenue of the Americas
New York, NY 10036
TEL: (212)921-2929 FAX: (212)921-2981

Mr. David P. Michaels
President

Uruguayan American Chamber of
Commerce
401 East 88th Street, Suite 12A
NewYork, NY 10128
TEL: (212)713-5027 FAX: (212)996-2580
The Chamtwr offers advise and assis-
tance to major U.S. coporations and
investors seeking efficient and effec-
tive access to the Uruguayan private
and public sectors. The Chamber acts
as a catalyst and facilitator for invest-
ment in Uruguay.

Dr. Otto Steckelhuber

President

US-Austrian Chamber of Commerce
165 W 46th Street

NewYork, NY 10036
TEL: (212)819-01 17 FAX: (212)819-01 17

Dr. GeorgeJ Chall

Executive Director

Uzbek-American Business Center
c/o The Chall Group
237 Park Avenue
NewYork, NY 10017
TEL: (212)580-0800 FAX: (212)580-0010

Mr. Robert Stebbings

President

Venezuelan American Association of
the USA Inc.

150 Nassau Street, Suite 2015
New York, NY 10038

TEL (212)233-7776 FAX: (212)233-7779

The VAAUS, a business association
gromoting investments and commerce
etween trie U.S. and Venezuela, host
programs with guest speakers and
'ubfishes a monthly economic newslet-
er.

Mr. Irwin jay Robinson
President

Vietnam-American Chamber of
Commerce
31 West 52nd Street

New York, NY 10019-6167

TEL: (212)977-9700 FAX: (212)841-0780

Amb James Rawlings
Chairman
Zimbabwe/United States Business
Council
Carbide Center - Section E4
39 Old Ridgeburv Road
Danbury, CT 06817-0001

TEL: (203)794-6031 FAX: (203)794-5137

(XnrboLiryd Misslcms
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11/17/93-11/20/93
MEDICA - Dusseldorf, Germany NYS
Department of Economic Development
International Division Medical
Equipment and Supplies.
1(212)837-62021

11/18/93-11/21/93
Tokyo International Furniture Fair •

Tokyo, Japan XPORT - Port Authority
Tracling Company 1(212)435-2709)

11/23/93-11/27/93
Furniture Fair 1993 - Singapore
XPORT-Port Authority Trading
Company [(212)435-2709)

12/01/93
Bio-Tech Trade/Investment Delegation
to Egypt U.S. -Egypt Chamber of
Commerce 1(212)867-2323)

12/07/93-12/11/93
China Computer Show - Beijing, China
NJ Department of Commerce
[(201)648-3518)

12/07/93-12/09/93
Rep-Com 1993 - Mexico City, Mexico
Center for Economic Growth
[(518)465-8975)

U S./ARAb OlANbER dl COMMERCt
CONTiNUtd (ROM pAqt 6

For more infonnation on the

U.S.-Arab Chamber of

Commerce and to find out
how to become a member of

the U.S.-Arab Chamber of

Commerce and U.S.-Arab
DataNet, please contact one of

the following offices:

For information on Chamber
services and membership:

Dallas: (214) 241-9992

New York: (212) 986-8024

San Francisco: (415) 398-9200

Chicago: (312) 782-0320

For information on U.S.-Arab

DataNet:

Washington, DC: (202) 331-

8010
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REACH OVER
10,000

INTERNATIONAL
SPECIALISTS

Mailing Lists Presently Available

AiMbi Inicrnational has a listing of over lU.UOU individuals in ihe

iri-sialc area who arc involved in iniernalionai irade or who have

an expressed inieresi. These lists have been compiled over 'he past

ivm \ears and include; exporters, importers. e.\port manage-

nient tradina companies, service providers, educational ln.^lltu-

iioiiM. world trade clubs, bi-national and mulii-national chamber.>

ol commerce and others in the internalional trade communit).

The lollowing is the current breakdown .il listings in the tri-staie

area.

Regional breakdown: (by state):

Connecticut - 710 New Jersey • 1 550

Accountmgy Financial

Services - 198

Associations - 96

BanKS - Domestic - 1€

BariKs - Foreign - 147

Bi-naiional & Multi-

Company type:

Consultants - 687

Customhouse Brokers

& Freight Forwarders -

227

Expon Management &

Trading Companies
995

Exporters • 2.759

Government Officials

national Chambers - 77 lU.S, and State; lOO

Geographical interest:

Asia - 1 .925 Europe (Eastern) - 728

Commonwealth of

Independent States -

795

Middle East -1,278

South Pacrtic- 1,140

S.E Asia -456

Europe (Western) -

2.017

New York - 8,428

Government Officials

(Foreign) - 239
International

Educational

institutions - 99

Insurance Providers -

200

Legal Services 322

Shipping &
Transportation • 1 62

North Amenca
(Canada & Mexico)

'-

1.159

South/Central America
- 2,425

Caribtiean- 1,133

Pricing Policy.

S15l) per thousand provided on pressure sensitive labels in zip code

order. Special requests are handled on a S0.25 per name charge.

(Minimum order $50 plu^ pu^iage and handling. ) Quotation^ for

vour particular needs are available. Please contact our olficc for

updated listings.

For additional information contact;

ASSIST INTERNATIONAL
60 Madison Avenue. Second Floor

New York, NY 10010-1600

Telephone: (212)725-3311 FAX: (212)725-3311

Information & Resources for Today's Internationalists

Rcc^omaI-ImternatIonaI Contacts

CONTlMJtdlROM pAqt 4

»PP? Inle
Association

145 College Road
Suffem, NY 10901

TEL: (914)426-6123 FAX:

Mr Willism Phelan
President

Weslconn Inlernilional Trade
Association

c/o Phelan & Mitn
1177 Summer Street

Sl.imtord, CI 06905
TEL: (203)967-4140 FAX: (203)325-3056
Westc Inte
Assooation is the largest international
trade association in Southern
Connecticut, Westchester area. Our
membership consists of individuals
representing businesses engaged in all

aspects of international trade, includ-
ing manufacturers, earners, importers,
exporters, brokers, forwarders, attor-
neys, etc Our primary purpose is

interruhonal trade education.
Dr Roberta Dayer
Executive Director

Western New York International
Trade Council, Inc.

300 Empire Towers
Buffalo, NY 14202
TEL: (716)852-7160 FAX: (716)852-2761

Mr, Spencer Ross
President

World Trade Council of Lone Island
c/o Long Island Assooation, TiK.
80 Hauppauee Road
Commack,NY 11725
TEL: (516)499-4400 FAX: (516)499-4028

The goal of the World Trade Council
of the Long Island Association is to
encourage the expansion of Long
Island companies in intemabonal mar-
kets. This is accomplished through
monthly meetings, seminars, discus-
sions with foreign government offi-
cials and the support of international
trade missions by Long Island compa-

Ms. Margaret M. Moses
President

World Trade Association of New
Jersey

1120Bloomfield Avenue, Suite 111

West Caldwell, NJ 07007
TEL; (201)882-M4O FAX: (201)882-«66

continued on page 18

Mr. Robert Shallop
Vice President

World Trade Club of New York, Inc.

P O. Box 1069

New York, NY lOOOI
TEL: (800)841-6860 FAX:

Mr. Arthur Messinger
President

World Trade Club of Westchester
235 Mamaroneck Avenue
White Plains, NY 10605
TEL: (914)948-6444 FAX: (914)948-6913

lEditoridl copy supplied by the indi-
vidual organizations.]

ational Trade
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^£ IMPORTANT INFORMATION FOR

99 INTERNATIONAL TRADE

The GATT Uruguay Round:
A Negotiating History (1986-1992)

(jj/his definitive work on

4 'the Uruguay Round of

trade negotiations contains

analysis and commentary on

the positions taken by partici-

pating nations. All involved in

international trade need to be

aware of the implications for

foreign trade resulting from the

Uruguay Round. Legal practition-

ers, business executives, academics, and gov-

ernment officials seeking to understand the positions of the

important players and grasp the details of the fmal agreement will

find this factually-objective and politically-neutral account of the

negotiations to be an essential resource.

Prepared and edited by Terence R Stewart, Esq., and the

Washington law firm of Stewart and Stewart, The GATT Uruguay

Round: A Negotiating History (1986-1992) consists of three volumes

totalling some 3,200 pages.

VOLUMES ONE andTWO detail GATT negotiations in indi-

vidual subject areas, such as Agriculture, Antidumping, Tariffs, and

much more. VOLUME THREE contains reprints of essential trade-

related documents.

In addition, INDIVIDUAL CHAPTERS have been produced as

separate books, thus allowing for the purchase of only that infor-

mation for which a customer has a specific interest.

PUBLICATIONS NOW AVAILABLE:

IKTRDDUCTION AND OVERVIEW $ 30.00

ANTIOUHPINO 75.00

SUBSIDIES AND COUNTERVAIUNG

MEASURES _.50.00

DISPUTE SEniEHENT 50.00

IRADEREIATED ASPECTS OF

INTaiECTUAL PROPERTY JO.OO

TRADE-REIAIED INVESTMENT

MEASURES 60.00

FUNCTIONINE OF THE GAU SYSTEM .-30.00

SERVICES 75.00

TEXTILES 35.00

A8RICUITURL 35.00

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION ON INDI-

VIDUAL CHAPTERS. OR ON THE THREE

MAIN VOLUMES. PLEASE CONTACT OUR

CAMBRIDGE OFFICE.

KLUWER U\W AND TAXATION PUBLISHERS
6 BIGELOW STREET • CAMBRIDGE,MA 02139

(617) 354-0140 • FAX (617) 354-8595

This official English-language

handbook for ihc business tom-

munily opens windows ol oppor-

tunity inU) Vleinam's emerging

market.

Over 4tX) pages of business infor-

mation makes li a valuable invest-

ment for your company.

The Handhoiik is the oflicial busi-

ness guide of Vietnam's Chamber

of Commerce <St Industry.

For further details, call

(212)725-3311

Find The Perfect

Job Candidate
To Assist In

Expanding Your
Business

Internationally

Use Fax-A-Job, a service provided

by Thunderbird's Career Services

Center which refers qualified

graduate sludenis to you in a

timely manner

DUL(602)978-141Ulromv()urfax

machine or CALL I W 12)978-7292

for details

THUNDERBIRD
THE AMERICAN GRADUATE
SCHOOL OF INTERNATIONAL

MANAGEMENT

September 1993 - December 1993 Internationalist Page 19



147

Everything you wanted

to know about Exports

without having to ask

'A Trove of adv

jesources."

Author Jack Wolf shows small

business how to:

• Find the right foreign marlcets for

your product

• Cut through red tape

• Min imize cu rrency risks and

pricing your goods

• Find the experts who can help

To order, call 1-800-235-8866

Upstart Publishing

12 Portland Street

Dover, NH 03820

INTEMTIONAL
Government Agency of the State of Bremen, Germany

c/o Carl F. Ewig, Inc.

* Your Partners for the German I European Markets *

Please ask us for :

* information on specific industries

* complete contact lists (mailing labels I computer disc)

* assistance in locating business partners, etc.

Pttast contact :

Michael Erier, Director Marketing & Sales

Bremen Business International GmbH
c/o Carl F. Ewlg, Inc.

South PlalnfuM. NJ
Tel.: (90S) 756-3944

Fai : (908) 756 2575
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ISO 9000
A Necessity for

International Markets/
JJ

CEEM Infonnation Services is a leading provider of information

in the field of ISO 9000. Some of our products include:

mmmm The ISO 9000 Handbook
A COMPREHENSIVE, EASY-TO-USE

resource with clear and concise

answers to all your questions about

the ISO 9000 standards. Edited by

Robert Peach, this handbook contains

background, interpretations, and

implementation procedures for the

ISO 9000 series standards. Also

included are a listing of consultants

and registrars, as well as case studies

of companies going through the ISO

9000 implementation process. This

Handbook can give you that

competitive edge you're looking for!

Only $85.w Quality Systems Update
Newsletter and Information Service

QSU...A MCMHLYNEWSLETIER

that will keep you informed on the

latest developments related lo ISO

9000. In addition to the monthly

newsletter, as an Executive Full

Service subscriber ($495 per year)

you will get:

\ ISO 9000 Registered

Company Directory —
A listing of all U.S. and

Canadian companies regis-

tered to ISO 9000. Includes

one year of updates.

2 QSU's Hotline— Toll-free access lo the expertise ofQSU
editors and Iheir library and data base.

3 Special Bulletins— Periodic, in-depth reports on pressing

ISO 9000 issues... timely and informative.

To order any of the products mentioned or to receive more

information on these or any of our products, call:

CEEM Information Services

(800) 745-5565

*******************

FSC Services
******************

Export Subsidy!

Foreign Sales Corporations

Exports in excess of $500k

eligible tor 15% to 30%
Tax Exemption.

Sub "S" exports qualify for

FSC benefits!

FSC Internationat. Ltd

(Manager: Florida. North Carolina &
Texas FSC Programs)

Free 199.^ FSC Booklet available

R.J. Thornton CPA
(800)243-1372

Albuquerque Boston St, Thomas
*****************

RUSSIA

UKRAINE

KAZAKHSTAN

OTHER CIS STATES

Are you eyeing one of these

markets?

Seeking joint ventures, product sourcing,

off-shore production, real estate, repre-

sentation, cusioms clearance. Inland logis-

tics support, investment or corporate

presence'

INTERTRADE SERVICES, INC.

307 Evers Street

Wyckolf. NJ 074«1

Tel: (201)652-73.35

Fax; (201)445-5485

Thomas L. Aman. President

Intertrade Services has uver iwenty-three

years of hands-on expertise m dealing in

these markets. Inlenrade has successfully

negotiated over 200 contracts We have

solved a myriad ol prohlems and issues

unique to this market We can probably

solve your^ as well Call for details.

t Repre-senlalive ufTice in Moscow)
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„<r-

Seize the profit

itls here today.:;

gone manan^

Howeter >ou say H-manana, rfnuaftt

or (oaorroH-it coald be too late.

The $6 3 trillion North American ei onomy. with

more than 360 million consumers, is the largest

trading bloc In the world

No mailer what the status of N \1'1'\. The Arthur

Andersen \urlh \merlcan Business Sourcebook

Is an essential resource for business leaders

seeking direct access to this Immense market

DKeraify \6ur Markets

If you want to penetrate new markets and boost

your bottom line, act now. The 600-page volume

features thousands of key resources that can get

you the answers you need:

In Mexico, the Unpted States and Canada:

• Trade/Professional Associations by Industry

• Local and Foreign Chambers of Commerce
• World Trade Centers • Embassies
• International Economic Agencies

• Government Agencies. Ministries and

Directorates • Trade Development Offices

On North American Trade:

• On-line Trade Databases • Trade Information

Hotlines • Inlernallonal Newspapers.

Maga/.lncs and References

Plan Vour Strategy i\ow

Tbe Arthur Andersen Sorth American Business

Sourcebook features concise explanations of

complex regulations governlpj^

• Rules of Origin • AcqtllSltlMs • Labor • Services

• Taxtt • lncorporatlottj>'Jftindlng • Environment

• Exports Bad bnpo.rts.'^lAUHeclual Properties

• Disputes • Procarenienr* TarllTs/Dutles and

Drawbacks • BorterCrosslngs

An Essential, .^'Inclusive Resoorce

• 600 pages, with appendices and Indexes

• S'A' X 11" hardcover, special binding

• Special pre-publication price: I'.S. $150

Liniited<'nnie Offer

• $-15 pre-publication discount, plus . .

.

• FREE, post-publication update on the

North American Free Trade Agreement

This authoritative volume - published by Triumph

Books - Is backed by the global business

experience of Arthur Andersen, one of the

world's leading professional services firms.

TkiuMPH Access the $6.5Won Market

BOOKS Order ta: 800^264330
lv,T For More Information Call: 312-939-3330

Arthur
Andersen

Arthur Andersen &Cq SC
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Just the Facts.
The Port ofNew York and New Jersey is the premier U.S.

East Coast gateway for international maritime cargo.

But don't take our word for it, just consider the facts:*

More annual ship calls 4,420

More regularly scheduled steamship lines 80

More tons of general cargo 12.7 million long tons

MoreTEUs 2.01 million

More total bulk and general cargo 38 million long tons

$54.7 billion

More auto imports/exports 373,000

More trucking companies 10,000

More rail intermodal moves 62,000

More warehouse/distribution space 6.5 million sq. ft.

'1992 annual statistics; source: U.S.Census Bureau and the Port Authority ofNY & NJ

When it comes to port selection, you need to be assured that you're getting the

best combination of service and value, along with the right kind of choices, to ^illifc
meet your international shipping needs. That's what you get at the Port of New ^^^^
York and New Jersey - and we have the numbers to back it up. Add to that EXPfJESSPOffr:^

our 70 years of experience in the port business and world trade, plus our sales and trade

development offices located around the world - from Chicago to Singapore - you get more than

just a port when you ship with us, you get a partner

For more information, call 1-800-PA-CARGO.

THE PORTAUTHORITY
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Iwo thirds of the worid is covered by water.

The other third is covered by UPS.

• Woridwide Express

• Woridwide Expedited

FuBy tracked. Single-carrier responsibiCtiiL Dedicated customs brokers.

1-800-782-7891

^
The paclcage defivery company more companies count on

»

lupsi

I NTERNATIONALIS
"I. The Journal of International Activity Volume 1 Number 2

Coming in the

January Issues

• International Educational

Institutions

A Public/PRiVATE PARTNERShip of T^E NeW YorR DISTRIcT ExpORT CoUNCll

o
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